UCDNN UNIVERSITY OF 2020 Annual Security and Fire Safety Report



2017, 2018 & 2019 Statistics | Published in the Year 2020 (Information for 2019-2020 Academic Year) Campuses Storrs, Depot Campus, Avery Point, School of Law, Stamford, Waterbury, Hartford Downtown and UConn Health



Contents

Crime Reporting	5
Campus Security Authorities	
Crime Prevention, Security Awareness and Risk Reduction	
Campus Alerts, Timely Warnings and Emergency Notification	13
Emergency Notification	
Emergency Preparedness Plans	16
Timely Warnings	
Daily Crime Logs	
University Policies	20
Policy Against Discrimination, Harassment, and Related Interpersonal Violence	21
Sexual Assault and Consent	24
Child Abuse and Neglect Reporting Policy	25
Non-Retaliation Policy	26
Resources and Services	27
Drug-Free Schools & Campuses Act	29
Weapons on Campus	
UConn's Institutional Policies Addressing the Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2	
Amendments to the Clery Act	31
Definitions Sex Offenses	
Clery Act Crimes	
Evidentiary Standard	
Restraining and Protective Orders	
Sex Offender Registration	
Safety and Security Programming	
Educational Programs and Campaigns	
Resources	
Reporting and Investigations	
Access, Security and Maintenance of Campus Facilities Regional Campuses	
Campus Crime Statistics	
Campus Alerts, Timely Warnings and Emergency Notification	
Emergency Notification	
Emergency Preparedness Plans	67
2018 Annual UConn Fire Safety Report	89
Fire Reporting (Storrs and Stamford)	
On-campus Housing Fire Safety Systems (Storrs and Stamford)	
Institutional Fire Safety Policies	
Fire Safety Equipment	
Fire Log Emergency Response and Evacuation Procedures	
Fire Safety Education	

University's Plans for Future Improvement of Fire Safety	
END	

Introduction

The University of Connecticut prepares this report in compliance with the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act (Clery Act); the State of Connecticut Act Concerning Sexual Violence, Stalking, and Intimate Partner Violence on College Campuses; and An Act Concerning Gun Violence Prevention and Children's Safety.¹ This report includes statistics for calendar years 2016, 2017 and 2018. These statistics pertain to crimes reported to have occurred upon the University's Clery geography.² This report also provides statistics for fires reported in on-campus student housing facilities. The report includes institutional policies on campus security, such as policies concerning alcohol and drug use, crime prevention, sexual assault reporting and investigation, educational programming and other matters. Unless otherwise noted, the policies referenced in this report apply to the University's main campus in Storrs as well as all regional campuses and the law school.

The full text of this report is available online at: http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/. This report is prepared in cooperation with many University offices as well as local law enforcement. These entities provide updated information on their educational efforts and programs to comply with the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act. Campus crime, fire, arrest, and referral statistics include reports made directly to the University of Connecticut Police Department as well as those made to designated campus security authorities (CSA) as defined under the Clery Act, and local law enforcement agencies. For statistical purposes, crime statistics reported to any of these sources are recorded in the calendar year the crime was reported. All Campus Security Authorities (as defined by federal law) and to all University Deans, Directors, and Department Heads are encourage to report any Clery related using the Campus Security Authority Reporting Form available on the website. A written request for statistical information is made on an annual basis to local law enforcement agencies that meet the legal requirements in accordance to the Clery Act.

This report is prepared by the Division of Public Safety in collaboration with Office of Institutional Equity, Community Standards, and other University departments. All of the statistics are gathered, compiled, and reported to the University community via this report, which is published by the UConn Division of Public Safety. The Division of Public Safety submits the annual crime statistics published in this brochure to the Department of Education (ED). The statistical information gathered by the Department of Education is available to the public through the ED website. Each year, an email notification is sent to all enrolled students, faculty, and staff. The email provides information on how to directly access the Annual Security and Fire Safety Report online. Copies of this report may be obtained at the Division of Public Safety headquarters at 126 North Eagleville Road, Storrs, CT. or by request at any of the UConn Police Department locations.

Clery Compliance

The University's Clery Compliance Coordinator works within the Division of Public Safety and assists members of the University of Connecticut with their Clery Act compliance efforts. The University is a member of the Clery Center, a non-profit nationally recognized organization that provides resources, training and support that aid in the University's compliance efforts (<u>http://clerycenter.org</u>). More information on the University's Clery compliance activities can be found at <u>www.clery.uconn.edu</u>. This website contains information about the Clery Act, contact information for the Clery Compliance Coordinator, definitions and requirements for Campus Security Authorities (CSA), and an online CSA reporting form that will allow CSAs to submit their crime reports directly to the Clery Compliance Coordinator. The website also contains a link to the current Annual Security Report, a Clery Act training module provided by the Department of Education, as well as resources for crime victims and survivors. The University encourages all students, staff, and faculty as well as prospective students and employees to utilize the website and all the resources it contains.

This entire report is available online at:

http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/police/clery/clery-annual-security-report/

University of Connecticut Division of Public Safety 126 North Eagleville Road Storrs, CT 06269-3070 Phone: 860-486-4800

¹ Clery Act 20 U.S.C. §1092(f) & Connecticut General Statutes 10a-55a and 10a-55c as amended by Public Act 13-3.

² Clery Geography includes all property owned or controlled by the University and is categorized as (1)on campus, (2)on campus-student housing, (3)non-campus buildings and property, and (4)public property.

UConn Police Department

The University of Connecticut Police Department (UConn Police), under the direction of the Chief of Police, is charged with several critical areas of responsibility relating to safety and security on campus for the University's students, employees, and visitors. The UConn Police Department is established as a special police force pursuant to Connecticut General Statute §10a-156b. The members



of the UConn Police Department have the same duties, responsibilities and authority as members of any municipal police department within the State of Connecticut, including the authority to make arrests. UConn Police have the authority to enforce State and Federal Laws. UConn Police personnel are on duty 24-hours a day throughout the year and works closely with the appropriate police agencies throughout the State of Connecticut. Officers conduct highly visible vehicle and foot patrols and are responsible for enforcing all State of Connecticut criminal and motor vehicle laws.

UConn police officers are State employees and graduates of the Connecticut Police Officer Standards and Training Academy. In addition, each officer undergoes annual in-service training to maintain and improve their skills as police officers. University police personnel work closely and have an on-going working relationship with Connecticut State Police and various Federal agencies as well as local police departments throughout the state. Formal police assistance agreements are in place in communities that host UConn facilities in accordance with CGS §7-277a. The UConn Police Department currently has a written Memoranda of Understanding (MOU) regarding the investigation of criminal incidents with the Hartford, Farmington, Stamford, and Waterbury Departments. This well established relationships and agreements are integral to providing a response when crimes occur that are beyond the jurisdiction of UConn uniforms personnel. There are no MOU with the Connecticut State Police or Groton Police where other regional campuses are located. UConn Police are appointed as constables for the Town of Mansfield and therefore have jurisdiction on campus and within the geographical limits of Mansfield.

Crime Reporting

The University of Connecticut is committed to providing crime reporting options and resources for students, faculty, staff, and visitors. Below are some available crime reporting options.

Contacting the UConn Police Department

Community members, students, faculty, staff, and visitors at all campuses are encouraged to accurately and promptly report all

potential criminal activity, suspicious behavior, and any other emergencies or public safety-related concerns on campus, on public property running through or immediately adjacent to the campus, or in other property that is owned or controlled by the University of Connecticut to the UConn Police Department.

Crime victims are strongly encouraged to report crimes to the UConn Police Department, however it is



recognized that a crime victim has the right to choose whether or not to report a crime. Additionally, campus community members are strongly encouraged to promptly report a crime or incident when the victim of a crime elects to, or is unable to make such a report. Crimes should be reported to UCONN PD for the purpose of assessing them for potential distribution of a timely warning notice and for annual statistical disclosure.

Notifying the police or other emergency services can be accomplished using the methods below.

Dial 911	Report emergencies or criminal violations from a public phone or cellular phone.
Dial 860-486-4800	Report non-emergency service calls or criminal violations from a public phone or cellular phone.
Blue Phones	Emergency call phones provide direct access to emergency dispatch. Use any of the blue emergency phones located in walkways, buildings, bus shelters, and elevators throughout each campus.
Anonymous Reporting at 860-486-4444	Report information about a crime anonymously.

Submit a crime tip at crimealerts@uconn.edu	This allows for non-emergency information to be
	delivered directly to authorities via email.

All crimes and emergencies should be reported to UConn Police for the purpose of determining whether the situation warrants the issuance of a Timely Warning Notice to the campus community. Additionally, such reports will be evaluated for inclusion in the annual Clery statistical disclosure.

The UConn communication center at Storrs is designated by the State of Connecticut as a 911 Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP). As such, dispatchers are available 24-hours a day throughout the year to answer calls. The emergency dispatcher will ask clarifying questions, provide helpful information and dispatch the appropriate emergency resources immediately.

In response to a call for service, a police officer and other appropriate emergency responders will be dispatched to investigate and render aid. In some circumstances, the caller may be directed to come to police headquarters to complete an incident report. If a call for service is beyond the geographical jurisdiction of the UConn Police, they will contact the proper agency to respond.

Police incident reports involving student conduct may be referred to the Office of Community Standards for review and action. Additional information obtained via the investigation will also be forwarded to the Office of Community Standards Services. If a sexual assault or rape should occur, staff on the scene, including UConn Police, will offer the victim a wide variety of services.



For general information contact UConn Police at 860-486-4800 (non-emergencies), dial 911 (emergencies), or use the emergency telephones located throughout campus. Any suspicious activity should be reported to police including the sighting of any suspicious person seen in the parking lots or loitering around vehicles, inside buildings, or around residence halls.

Police reports are subject to freedom of information requests and may be used in court proceedings. However, the State of Connecticut has laws in place to protect the identity of a crime victim. Connecticut General Statutes §54-86e makes the name and address of the victim of sexual assault and risk of injury to a minor confidential and explicitly not subject to disclosure under the freedom of information laws. It permits the disclosure of this information only by order of the Superior Court.

Information regarding victims' rights and services is available for victims by visiting the Office of the Victim Advocate at http://www.ct.gov/ova/site/default.asp.

Anonymous Reporting

To report a crime anonymously, the UConn Police Department offers a hotline at 860-486-4444 that allows anyone to leave specific information about an incident while ensuring their privacy. No personal identification information is required. Cases reported anonymously are included in the annual crime statistics.

If you are the victim of a crime and do not want to pursue action within the University system or criminal justice system, you may still want to consider making a confidential report. To make an anonymous report of sexual assault, stalking, intimate partner violence or sexual harassment, you may contact the Office of Institutional Equity (OIE) and tell them that you desire to make an anonymous report. You will be informed of the advantages and challenges of such a report and be informed of available support services. You can report to OIE the details of the incident without revealing your identity. The purpose of an anonymous report is to comply with your wish to keep the matter anonymous, while taking steps to enhance the future safety of yourself and others. With such information, the University of Connecticut can keep an accurate record of the number of incidents involving students, employees and visitors; determine where there is a pattern of crime with regard to a particular location, method, or assailant; and alert the campus community to potential danger. Reports filed in this manner are counted and disclosed in the annual crime statistics for the institution.

Pastoral and Professional Counselors

There are two types of individuals who, although they have significant responsibility for student and campus activities, are not considered campus security authorities for Clery Act purposes and are *not* required to report crimes for inclusion in the annual disclosure of crime statistics. The professional counselors at the University of Connecticut are encouraged, if and when they deem it appropriate, to inform persons being counseled of the procedures to report crimes to the university. The following individuals are not considered campus security authorities:

- 1. Pastoral counselor: A person who is associated with a religious order or denomination, is recognized by that religious order or denomination as someone who provides confidential counseling, and is functioning within the scope of that recognition as a pastoral counselor.
- 2. Professional counselor: A person whose official responsibilities include providing mental health counseling to members of the institution's community and who is functioning within the scope of his or her license or certification. This definition applies even to professional counselors who are not employees of the institution, but are under contract to provide counseling at the institution.

The pastoral or professional counselor exemption is intended to ensure that these individuals can provide appropriate counseling services without an obligation to report crimes disclosed to them. This is similar to the privilege provided under certain circumstances to doctors, counselors and attorneys when they may learn of crimes from patients or clients. This exemption is intended to protect the counselor-client role. However, even the legally recognized privileges acknowledge some exemptions, and there may be situations in which counselors are in fact under a legal obligation to report a crime.

All University employees are **mandated reporters** of child abuse or neglect as defined by Connecticut General Statutes Section 17a-101(b) and must comply with Connecticut's mandated reporting laws, Connecticut General Statutes Sections 17a-101a to 17a-101d.

UConn Student Health and Wellness (Confidential Reporting)

Student Health and Wellness (SHaW) provides both immediate crisis intervention and therapy to recent or past victim-survivors of sexual violence, relationship violence, and/or stalking. Therapists can be accessed by appointment, walk-in, or after-hours emergency.

Therapist on call 24 hours a day, seven days a week Office hours 8:30am – 4:30pm, Monday – Friday

Arjona Building (near Mirror Lake) 337 Mansfield Road Storrs, CT 06269 Phone: 860-486-4705 Website: <u>http://counseling.uconn.edu</u>

UConn Health Confidential On Campus Resources

Student Resources Student Health Service 195 Farmington Avenue Suite 2000, Office 2001, Farmington, CT 06030 860-679-5434

Resident & Employee Resources

Employee Assistance Program 195 Farmington Avenue Suite 2000, Office 2001, Farmington, CT 06030 860-679-2877 or uchc eap@uchc.edu

Occupational Medicine

Outpatient Pavilion, 2nd Floor East 263 Farmington Avenue 860-679-2893

Non-Campus Crimes

UConn Police <u>do not</u> provide primary law enforcement services to non-campus residences or to sororities or fraternities located at non-campus facilities. The UConn Police Department works closely with Community Standards, the Connecticut State Police, the Dean of Students, the Office of Institutional Equity, and Off-Campus Student Services, among others, to facilitate or assist with resources when needed. UConn Police have asked the Connecticut State Police to monitor non-campus locations of student organizations and report crimes or dangerous incidents that occur at such locations.

UConn Police jurisdiction is generally limited to student conduct that occurs on University premises or at University-sponsored or University-supervised events (including students involved with non-campus internships and study abroad programs). The Student Code defines a student as "any person admitted, registered, enrolled, or attending any University course or University conducted program; any person admitted to the University who is on University premises or University-related premises for any purpose pertaining to the person's registration or enrollment." The University may apply The Student Code to students whose misconduct has a direct and distinct adverse impact on the University community, its members, or the pursuit of its objectives regardless of where such conduct may occur. Students suspected of violating the Student Code will be referred to the Office of Community Standards for review. http://community.uconn.edu/

The UConn Dean of Students through the Office of Community Standards maintains contact with the Connecticut State Police and UConn departments. UConn Police and the Connecticut State Police inform the Dean of Students and the Office of Community Standards of student-involved criminal activity. When reports from police departments are obtained, they are forwarded to the appropriate units for further action. Decisions regarding application of The Student Code to non-campus issues are determined by the Office of Community Standards and are managed by them.

Community Standards

Community Standards has been entrusted with the responsibility of managing <u>Responsibilities of Community Life: The Student Code</u>. <u>http://community.uconn.edu/.</u> The University of Connecticut Responsibilities of Community Life: The Student Code was approved by

the Board of Trustees on April 11, 2000. It is administered under the direction of the Office of the Provost and Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs (Provost). Through the student conduct process and other educational initiatives, Community Standards works to facilitate individual student success through an ethic of care while maintaining a safe and productive community. Community Standards works to protect the rights of students by providing them with a fair and equitable process in resolving behavioral complaints. The



principles of accountability, individual development, community involvement, and fairness are at the core of Community Standards' work.

The University of Connecticut seeks to balance the needs and the rights of the individual with the welfare of the community as a whole. Students are expected to conduct themselves in a manner that is consistent with the values embraced by the University community and reflected in its various policies, contracts, rules and regulations, including those contained herein.

The Student Code describes the types of acts that are not acceptable in an academic community as well as the general process by which they will be addressed (including the types of sanctions that may be imposed).

Students do not lose their rights as citizens of or visitors in this country when they become members of the University community. Conversely, they do not shed their responsibilities. For example, the University supports a student's freedom of expression and expects that freedom to be exercised by the student in a manner that does not violate the law or University policy. Complaints alleging misconduct by a student or registered student organization at any campus shall be directed to the Office of Community Standards or to a designee. A report should be submitted as soon as possible after the alleged misconduct takes place. The UConn Police Department maintains a close relationship with Community Standards. Information is routinely shared between departments when appropriate.

Responsibilities of Community Life: The Student Code

Preamble- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-preamble/
Introduction- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-introduction/
Part I: Student Conduct Authority- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-part-i/
Part II: Definitions- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-part-ii/
Part III: Proscribed Conduct- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-part-iii/
Part IV: Student Conduct Process- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-part-iv/
Part V: Interim Administrative Action- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-part-v/
Part VI: Maintenance and Review of Student Conduct Files- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-part-vi/
Part VII: Interpretation and Revision- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-part-vii/
Appendix A: Academic Integrity in Undergraduate Education and Research- http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-
appendix-a/

To File an Appeal- <u>http://community.uconn.edu/to-file-an-appeal/</u> The Student Code (printable copy) - <u>http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-pdf/</u>

Student Code violations involving sexual misconduct, relationship violence or stalking will be investigated and adjudicated by the Office of Community Standards. All sexual misconduct complaints and reports should be directed to the Office of Institutional Equity http://equity.uconn.edu/title-ix/. Students found to be in violation of the code will be sanctioned by the Office of Community Standards.

UConn Compass



UConn Compass is administered through the <u>Office of Community Standards</u> and is an involvement program that promotes student engagement through co-curricular involvement. The University offers a multitude of programs and services that enrich the social, intellectual, physical, spiritual, and ethical development of our students. The UConn Compass program helps students to explore opportunities available at the University and helps them connect with campus life in a positive manner.

Through the UConn Compass program, students will have the opportunity to meet one-on-one with a highly knowledgeable facilitator to discuss their experiences, interests and goals. Facilitators will talk to students about their extracurricular activities in high school, academic interests, and future career aspirations. UConn Compass facilitators will work with students to design a customized involvement plan based on their individual interests. The student will attend agreed upon activities, events, and organization meetings. Typically, there will be one academic focus, one long-term activity, and the third is flexible. Students will complete a reflection at the end of the process.

In addition, students who are suspended from the University for behavioral reasons will be assigned a UConn Compass facilitator. This facilitator will be the main contact for the student throughout his/her suspension and will work with the student when it is time for the student to return.

For more information, see: http://community.uconn.edu/uconn-compass/.

Office of Institutional Equity and the Title IX Coordinator

The Office of Institutional Equity (OIE) ensures the University's commitment and responsibility to foster equitable and inclusive working and learning environments. OIE's work focuses on administering the University's non-discrimination policies, as well as ensuring compliance with state and federal laws and regulations related to equal opportunity and affirmative action. This includes OIE serving as the office of the Title IX Coordinator. Title IX is a federal law that prohibits discrimination based on the sex (gender) of employees and students of educational institutions that receive federal financial assistance. The University's prohibition of sex discrimination



includes prohibition of sexual harassment and sexual violence, including sexual assault, intimate partner violence and stalking. Sexual harassment is unwelcome conduct of a sexual nature and can include unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal, nonverbal, or physical conduct of a sexual nature. The Title IX Coordinator is charged with monitoring compliance with Title IX and ensuring that reports of sex discrimination, sexual harassment and sexual violence are investigated and addressed by the University. For more information regarding resources and reporting violations to OIE, see: <u>http://titleix.uconn.edu/</u>. For information regarding the student conduct process for addressing issues of student sexual misconduct, see: <u>http://community.uconn.edu/sexual-and-gender-misconduct/</u>.

Any student, faculty, or staff member with questions or concerns about the applicable University policies at <u>http://titleix.uconn.edu/</u> or who believes they have been the victim of sex discrimination, sexual harassment, sexual violence, stalking, dating violence, or domestic violence is encouraged to contact the UConn Office of Institutional Equity.

Campus Security Authorities

Although the University strongly encourages members of the campus community to report criminal incidents to law enforcement, we know that this doesn't always happen. We know that a student who is the victim of a crime may report it to someone other than campus police. For this reason, the Clery Act requires all institutions to collect crime reports from a variety of individuals and organizations that are considered to be "campus security authorities" under the Clery Act.

The Clery Act defines a Campus Security Authority (CSA) as:

• A campus police department or a campus security department of an institution.

- Any individual or individuals who have responsibility for campus security but who do not constitute a campus police department or a campus security department. This includes outside security personnel hired for specific events, anyone responsible for monitoring activity inside a housing unit such as a Resident Assistant (RA), Hall Director and student safety escort services.
- Any individual or organization specified in an institution's statement of campus security policy as an individual or organization to which students and employees should report criminal offenses.
- An official of an institution who has significant responsibility for student and campus activities, including, but not limited to, student housing, student discipline and campus judicial proceedings. An official is defined as any person who has the authority and the duty to take action or respond to particular issues on behalf of the institution.

Campus Security Authorities or CSAs are not investigators, but are required to report Clery crimes to the Clery Compliance Coordinator as soon as they have knowledge of a reported crime. This timely reporting allows the UConn Police Department to determine whether a Timely Warning Notice, when deemed necessary and so crime trends can be accurately monitored. Each year, the Deans, Directors and Department Heads are asked to have CSAs under their supervision report any incidents which have not already been reported. Each report is reviewed by the Clery Compliance Coordinator to confirm that it meets the requirements under the Clery Act for inclusion in the University's annual Clery statistics.

Behavioral and Threat Assessment Team (BTAT)

The University of Connecticut provides procedures for referral, evaluation and suitable alternatives to manage members of the University community who may be at risk for engaging in potentially disruptive behaviors. Additionally, the Team reviews and evaluates general well-being concerns. The Behavioral Threat Assessment Team (BTAT) is selected by the President of the University in consultation with the chief of police and receives comprehensive training in identifying potentially at-risk students and employees

as well as other potential threats to campus safety. The Team is comprised of a Behavioral Assessment Oversight Committee, and two team components; a <u>Student Care Team</u> focused on students, and an <u>Employees of Concern Team</u> focused on employees. The Student Care and Employee of Concern Teams each meet regularly to evaluate behaviors by University students or



STUDENT CARE TEAM

employees that are perceived to be threatening, harming or disruptive to themselves, others or both, and to coordinate an appropriate response. Such response may include referral to appropriate internal or external resources. The BTAT exists for the safety of students and employees and fulfills the University's obligations in accordance with CGS § 10a-156a as amended by Public Act 13-3. Its key objective is to develop intervention strategies, enhance mediations, foster a compassionate response, and provide services in an appropriate manner. Additional information along with a listing of the current members of the BTAT can be found at: http://studentcareteam.uconn.edu/ and http://studentcareteam.uconn.edu/ and http://studentcareteam.uconn.edu/ and http://studentcareteam.uconn.edu/

The following offices may assist with identifying and reporting students or employees who display at-risk behaviors:

To speak with a member of the Student Care Team, contact the Office of Student Care and Concern at **860-486-8777** or <u>oscc@uconn.edu</u>

Employees: The Office of Faculty and Staff Labor Relations, 9 Walters Ave, Brown Building, Depot Campus U-5075, Storrs, CT 06279. 860-486-5684 (Phone) and on the web at http://lr.uconn.edu/.

Community Resource Team (CRT)

Connecticut General Statute §10a-55n requires all institutions of higher education to have a Community Resource Team. UConn's CRT's collaborative work helps to ensure that UConn provides a coordinated, compassionate, trauma-informed response to victims and survivors. With this team, UConn is compliant with CGS §10a-55m "*An Act Concerning Sexual Assault, Stalking, and Intimate Partner Violence on Campus*", which provides guidance for CRT's in Connecticut. The University President appoints members of the CRT. The UConn CRT is co-chaired by UConn's Interim Title IX Coordinator, Sarah Chipman, and Dean of Students, Eleanor Daugherty. The CRT includes over 50 members from offices around campus as well as representatives from the Sexual Assault Crisis Center of Eastern CT (SACCEC), Connecticut Coalition against Domestic Violence (CCADV), the Tolland County State's Attorney Office, and the Mansfield Town Manager. For more information on the UConn CRT, please contact the Office of Institutional Equity at 860-486-2943 or the Dean of Students Office at 860-486-3426. The UConn Health CRT is also chaired by Sarah Chipman and includes UConn health employees, students, and off-campus partners who work to address issues of sexual violence, intimate partner violence and stalking on campus. CRT's collaborative wok helps to ensure a coordinated, compassionate trauma-informed to all parties impacted by sexual violence.

UConn Police Special Victims Unit (SVU)

The UConn Police Department's Special Victims Unit is a group of specially trained police personnel assigned as primary investigators for sexual assault complaints. This team of police officers receives specialized training in many areas of sexual violence that goes beyond the minimum requirements for police officers set by the State of Connecticut. Appointment to this team requires application and participation in a selection process conducted by police administrators. Specialized training includes management of investigations, use of a victim-orientated approach, and current trends at colleges and universities. Officers assigned to this team focus on investigating the crime with a victim-centered lens, which includes addressing their specific needs as it relates to their physical and psychological trauma. An SVU officer is on call 24-hours a day throughout the year and will be assigned as the primary investigator for complaints of sexual assault.

UConn Police Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) Officers

The State of Connecticut Law Enforcement Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) is a partnership between the police, dispatchers, mental health professionals, and the community that seeks to achieve the common goals of safety, understanding, and service to persons in crisis, the mentally ill, and their families. The UConn Police Department has many officers who receive specialized training in the area of crisis intervention. A CIT Officer is trained and certified in first response crisis intervention techniques by the Connecticut Alliance to Benefit Law Enforcement (CABLE - Mental Health Training for Public Safety Personnel) http://www.cableweb.org/. The Connecticut Alliance to Benefit Law Enforcement has delivered high quality, state-of-the-art Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) patrol specialist training to police officers across the state since 2003.

UCPD's CIT Officers will respond when possible to crisis incidents including but not limited to calls involving: persons known to have mental illness who are experiencing crisis, persons displaying behavior indicative of mental illness, attempted or threatened suicide, calls involving gravely disabled individuals, or calls in which individuals may be experiencing emotional trauma.

Crime Prevention, Security Awareness and Risk Reduction

The UConn Police Department attempts to prevent crimes from occurring rather than react to them after the fact. The goal of crime



prevention is to eliminate or minimize criminal opportunities whenever possible and to encourage students, faculty, and employees to be responsible for both their own safety and the safety of others. During New Student Summer Orientation, students and their parents are informed about the types of crimes that may occur on campus and prevention resources offered by UConn Police. Each year the UConn Police Department offers about 15 different presentations to help educate students, faculty and employees regarding crime prevention, safety and security awareness. Such presentations encourage

students and employees to be responsible for their own security and the security of others. Participants in these programs are asked to be alert, security-conscious and involved and advised to call UConn Police to report suspicious behavior. For additional questions regarding crime prevention or prevention programs, contact the department directly at (860) 486-2375.

As part of the department's community-oriented policing philosophy, UConn Police offers crime prevention presentations each semester to classrooms, campus clubs and student groups as requested. Topics of these presentations include personal safety awareness, Rape Aggression Defense (R.A.D.) and property protection strategies. Anyone interested in having an UConn Police Officer speak to his or her classroom or group should contact them at (860) 486-2375. Information about these presentations and workshops is listed on our website at: http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/police/education-and-programs/community-outreach-unit/.

During the 2018-2019 academic year, UConn Police offered approximately 54 crime prevention and security awareness programs. Topics such as personal safety, residence hall security, drug and alcohol abuse awareness and sexual assault prevention are some examples of programs offered during the prior academic year. The following are examples of security awareness programs offered by UConn Police:

- Orientation for new students, faculty and staff (Offered Spring, Summer and Fall)
- First Year Experience (FYE) seminar (Fall and Spring Semester)
- Workplace Violence as requested usually 1-2 per year
- Alcohol and Drug Awareness as requested usually once per year
- University Safety Awareness as requested usually once per year
- Citizens Police Academy every Fall Semester
- Responding to an Active Threat as requested usually 8 times per year

The UConn Police Department is committed to community outreach programs directed toward our student body and employees in an effort to inform students and employees about campus security procedures and practices and to promote awareness with the goal of enhancing personal safety and well-being, both on campus and in the world beyond.

The UConn Police Department offers through a centralized community outreach unit specific programs on alcohol and drug awareness, driving while intoxicated (DWI), hate and bias crimes, identity theft and dating violence. These programs could be requested by any campus.

Educating students about safety issues is also a prime concern to the residence hall staff. Education is done through floor meetings, educational programs and campaigns on special topics. Additionally, safety information is conveyed through the posting of fliers, posters and additional information on accessible bulletin boards. University residents must accept responsibility for their own safety by attending informational programs, keeping informed about security risks and by exercising safety-conscious behavior.

Crime Prevention and Security Awareness

Each year, the University offers many programs aimed at crime prevention and security awareness. Such programs include:

Safety Techniques Awareness Resource Team (S.T.A.R.T.)

The S.T.A.R.T. program conducted by UConn Police, focuses on enhancing the safety of the community by establishing connections and providing educational training and awareness on sexual and domestic violence prevention and intervention. Through civic outreach and coordination with campus-based and statewide resources, this unit directs its efforts towards creating a culture of respect, civility, and accountability. Among some of the programs the unit

delivers are UConn Self-Defense Programs, sexual assault prevention and intervention, and other tailored programs upon request. For more information, see: <u>http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/police/education-and-programs/public-education/</u>.

UConn Self-Defense Programs

UConn Police in partnership with Community Standards, the Office of Institutional Equity, Off-Campus Student Services, and Connecticut Sexual Assault Crisis Services functions together to reaffirm the goal of providing the highest level of safety and wellbeing to the UConn community offers free-of-charge self-defense classes. <u>http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/police/education-and-programs/self-defense-classes/</u>.

These programs are based on Basic Personal Defense Systems nationally recognized of realistic self-defense tactics and techniques. UConn self-defense programs include Basic Personal Defense Systems for men and women. The course content is different and it allows for the creations of a safe space to conduct dialogue.

The goal of the UConn self-defense programs is to provide an easily accessible program of education and awareness for the men and women in our college community. These programs train men and women in basic self-defense techniques and offers viable options when confronted with various threats of violence and aggression.

Our UConn Self-Defense programs are not martial arts classes. All courses are taught by nationally certified instructors from the UConn Police and Fire Department. The programs are offered for students, faculty, staff and employees.

UConn Men's Self-Defense Program

The goal of this 12-hour course (4 classes) is to provide realistic self-defense options to

men regardless of their physical conditioning. Students at all levels of ability, age, experience, and strength will be provided with techniques and information that can be effectively used from the first day of class. The course is designed to empower men to make different decisions when confronted with aggressive behavior. This program is offered at least once during the academic year.

UConn Women's Self-Defense Classes: Surviving Violent Encounters

The 12 hour course usually broken down into 3 and 4 hour blocks, educates women about defensive strategies using simple and effective tactics and a unique teaching methodology. This comprehensive course progresses from awareness, prevention, risk reduction, and avoidance to basic self-defense participation. The course includes an illustrated and easily read student manual that outlines the entire physical self-defense program. The student class features guest speakers from our on-campus and local partners.

UConn Citizens Police Academy









The UConn Police Department sponsors an annual Citizen's Police Academy during the fall academic semester. The academy is held for approximately eleven weeks. The purpose of the academy is to create better understanding and communication between the police department and the community through education.

For more information see: <u>http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/police/education-and-programs/public-education/</u>.

Pedestrian and Bicycle Safety

The UConn Police Department encourages the safe interaction between motorists and pedestrians at all campuses. UConn Police reminds the faculty, staff, students, and visitors of some important safety tips while walking, using crosswalks, driving, and bicycling on campus. For more information or to request a program on bicycle/pedestrian safety, see:

<u>http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/police/education-and-programs/crime-prevention-and-awareness/traffic-bicycle-and-pedestrian-safety/</u>.

Crime Prevention Tips

Every member of the UConn Police Department is committed to a strong educational experience for our community. The Community Outreach Unit brings that commitment to the next level with topical, interesting, and professionally developed educational programming. A variety of programs can be tailor to meet your educational endeavors. The Community Outreach and S.T.A.R.T. officers are present at the Storrs and all regional campuses upon request. More information can be obtained at http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/police/education-and-programs/public-education/

Identity Theft

Identity theft occurs when someone uses someone else's personal identification information, like a name, Social Security number, or credit card number, without their permission, to commit fraud or other crimes.



Identity theft takes many forms. Identity thieves may rent an apartment, obtain a credit card, or establish a telephone account in the victim's name. A victim may not find out about the theft until they review their credit report or a credit card statement and notice charges they didn't make—or until they're contacted by a debt collector.

Identity theft is serious. While some identity theft victims can resolve their problems quickly, others spend hundreds of dollars and many days repairing damage to their good name and credit record. Some consumers victimized by identity theft may lose out on job opportunities, or be denied loans for education, housing or cars because of negative information on their credit reports. In rare cases, they may even be arrested for crimes they did not commit.

For more information on identity theft, how to reduce the risk, and resources for victims of identity theft, see the UConn Police Department's website at: <u>http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/police/education-and-programs/crime-prevention-and-awareness/identity-theft/</u> or visit the Federal Trade Commission's site at <u>http://www.ftc.gov/bcp/edu/microsites/idtheft/</u>.

Husky Watch

Husky Watch is a service provided by the UConn Police Department consisting of student workers who are responsible for checking buildings and report any public safety hazards they may witness to UConn Police. This is a crime prevention effort. Husky Watch student workers are not law enforcement personnel and do not enforce or intervene in criminal activity. For more information or for Husky Watch employment opportunities, contact UConn Police at 860.486.4801.

Campus Alerts, Timely Warnings and Emergency Notification

Emergency Notification

UConn has developed a process to notify the campus community in cases of emergency. In the event of an emergency, UConn will initiate and provide, without delay, immediate notifications to the appropriate segments(s) of the campus community upon the confirmation of a significant emergency or dangerous situation occurring on the campus that involves an immediate threat to the health of safety of students, employees and visitors. An immediate threat as used here includes an imminent or impending threat, such as an approaching forest fire, or a fire currently raging in a campus building. Some other examples of significant emergencies or dangerous situations are:

• Public health concern;

- Approaching tornado, hurricane or other extreme weather conditions;
- Earthquake;
- Gas leak;
- Terrorist incident;
- Armed intruder;
- Bomb threat;
- . Civil unrest or rioting;
- Explosion;
- Chemical or hazardous waste spill

Some examples of events not likely to trigger an emergency notification are below. While these types of events are not likely to be deemed a significant emergency, they will likely result in some type of less urgent informational communication.

- Power outage
- Snow closure
- Non-hazardous crime spree

All official UConn email addresses are automatically enrolled into the UConn Alert system. Students and employees can edit their contact information and add additional contact points through a convenient on-line user interface available at www.alert.uconn.edu. For additional information see the section entitled, "Emergency Preparedness" later in this publication.

Upon the confirmation of a significant emergency or dangerous situation involving an immediate threat to the health or safety of students or employees occurring on the campus, the UConn mass notification procedure will be used to immediately notify the



campus community. The UCONN Police typically confirm an emergency with the assistance of other campus administrators, local first responders, and/or the national weather service. The University has developed an integrated and comprehensive procedure which includes all of the following emergency alert systems: cell phone text messages, emails, voicemails, outdoor mass notification system announcements using a siren/voice alert system, indoor notifications monitors, campus blue telephones, social networking sites, face to face communications and website notifications at: http://alert.uconn.edu/. The University will use some or all of these systems (except fire alarm) to provide follow-up information for students and employees.

UConn Police will, without delay, and taking into account the safety of the community, determine the content of the notification and initiate the notification system, unless the notification will, in the professional judgment of first responders (including, but not limited to: UConn Police, UConn Fire, Local Police departments, and/or the Emergency Medical Services), compromise efforts to assist victims or to contain, respond to, or otherwise mitigate the emergency.

If the Chief of UConn Police, or designee, in conjunction with other University administrators, local first responders, Public Health Officials and/or the National Weather Service, confirms that there is an emergency or dangerous situation that poses an immediate threat to the health or safety of some or all members of the UConn Community, the UConn Police and UConn Communications will collaborate to determine the content of the message and will use some or all of the systems described below to communicate the threat to the UConn Community or to the appropriate segment of the community, if the threat is limited to a particular building or segment of the population.

This then sets into motion the following actions:

- 1. Determination if the entire campus community, or just an affected portion or segment of the campus, will receive the emergency alert notification. UCONN
- Development of the content of the emergency alert message 2.
- Dissemination of information via the mass notification system 3.

The following individuals, at a minimum, will routinely be involved, through a consultation process, in making these determinations/content decisions:

- Chief of Police, Deputy Chiefs, Captains, Lieutenants, Master Sergeants, or Sergeants
- University Division of Public Safety Communications Manager and Dispatchers
- University President or his/her chief of staff



- Fire Chief, Deputy Chiefs, Captains, or Lieutenants
- Emergency Management Director
- Members of the University of Connecticut Communications Department

Emergency Notification messages will be issued in the following situations, but are not limited to these examples:

- **Dangerous Situation** any human-caused situation or threat generally of a criminal nature, occurring or imminent that poses a threat of the health and safety of individuals on campus. Example, are active shooters, hostage situations, terrorist attacks, credible bomb or other threats.
- Hazardous Conditions- Any situation such as a hazardous material spills, occurring or imminent that poses a threat to the health and the safety of individuals on campus. Examples are fires, gas, radiological or biological hazard, chemical spills, etc.
- Severe Weather Warnings- to cover any type of severe and unpredicted weather situation likely to result in loss of life which is about to impact on the campus.

The following individuals are authorized to send an Emergency Notification and initiate follow-up messages:

- Chief of Police, Deputy Chiefs, Captains, Lieutenants, Master Sergeants, or Sergeants
- University President or his/her Chief of Staff
- Fire Chief, Deputy Chiefs, Captains, or Lieutenants
- UConn Police and Fire Dispatch Manager and Dispatchers
- Emergency Management Director
- Police Services IT technician

If available, each message will contain:

- A description of the event or situation
- Sufficient information for the recipient to understand the nature of the threat
- Where possible, instructions, to avoid the affected area or the effects of the hazard
- Directions which will assist rescuers or emergency personnel to best address the matter such as but not limited to, "shelter in place", "avoid South Campus", "remain off campus if you are not here now."

The local news media may be utilized to disseminate emergency information to members of the larger community, including neighbors, parents and other interested parties. The larger community can also access emergency information via the UConnAlert homepage and/or social media.

If there is an immediate threat to the health or safety of students or employees occurring on campus, an institution must follow its emergency notification procedures. An institution that follows its emergency notification procedures is not required to issue a timely warning based on the same circumstances; however, the institution must provide adequate follow-up information to the community as needed.

Testing of Emergency Notification System

The University of Connecticut's Mass Notification System equipment is tested at least once during the fall semester and once during the spring semester to ensure it is working properly. At least once per calendar year the university will conduct a full activation of the Emergency Alert Notification System. The system test will be widely advertised to the University and the community beforehand though email, web page posting, social media, and text messaging.

In conjunction with other emergency agencies, the University conducts a test of the emergency response drills and exercises on an annual basis, such as table top exercises, field exercises, and tests of the emergency notification systems on campus. These tests, which may be announced or unannounced, are designed to assess and evaluate the emergency plans and capabilities of the institution.

General information about the emergency response and evacuation procedures is publicized each year in conjunction with a test (exercise and drill) that meets all of the requirements of the Higher Education Opportunity Act, as part of the University's Clery Act compliance efforts. Information about such test is disseminated to the campus community through email, social media, posting on the University's web page, as well as entry into the UConn Daily Digest and UConn Today e-mail publications. Each test is documented and includes a description of the exercise, the date and time of the exercise, and whether it was announced or unannounced.

We encourage all students, faculty, and staff to register for the Alert emergency notification service by going to: http://alert.uconn.edu. For questions or problems concerning the Alert service, please contact the Help Desk at 860-486-4357 or see: <u>Helpcenter@uconn.edu</u>.

Sign-up for the University Alert System for Emergency Notification

In the event of an emergency, the campus community will be notified through text messaging, e-mail, and the Alert Notification Website. Students and employees should ensure their cell phone is registered to receive alerts. Students and University employees



can verify, enter or edit their contact information on line at http://alert.uconn.edu/. Individuals without a NetID, including parents and neighbors and members of the larger community, can download the "myUConn" AL•)RT official Mobile App. The App has many features including access to the Alert Banner in the Notification Web site. To read more about the App or to download, see: http://my.uconn.edu/.

Emergency Preparedness Plans

The University's Campus Emergency Operations Plan includes information on University operating status parameters; incident priorities; shelter-in-place and evacuation guidelines and overall command and control procedures. For more information on shelter in place or evacuation guidelines see: <u>https://publicsafety.uconn.edu/emergency/hazard-guide.</u>

UConn Police Officers, supervisors and other university members have received training in the Incident Command System (ICS) and the National Incident Management System (NIMS). When a serious incident occurs that causes an immediate threat to campus, the first responders to the scene typically are members of the UConn Police Department, Connecticut State Police, UConn Fire Department, and the Mansfield Fire Department. These departments work together to manage a large incident. Depending on the size, scale and seriousness of the incident, other University departments or other local, state or federal agencies could also be involved in responding to the incident.

Emergency Evacuation Procedures

The emergency evacuation procedures are tested at least twice each year. Students and employees learn the locations of the emergency exits in the buildings and are provided guidance about the direction they should travel when exiting each facility for a short-term building evacuation. The Division of Public Safety does not tell building occupants in advance about the designated locations for long-term evacuations because those decisions are affected by time of day, location of the building being evacuated the availability of the various designated emergency gathering locations on campus, and other factors such as the location and nature of the threat. In both cases, Public Safety Staff on the scene will communicate information to students regarding the developing situation or any evacuation status changes.

The purpose of evacuation drills is to prepare building occupants for an organized evacuation in case of a fire or other emergency. At UConn evacuation drills are used as a way to educate and train occupants on fire safety issues specific to their building. During the drill, occupants 'practice' drill procedures and familiarize themselves with the location of exits and the sound of the fire alarm.

General Evacuation Procedures

At the sound of a fire alarm or if you are instructed to evacuate, leave your work area immediately and proceed to the nearest exit, and leave the building. If you are the first to recognize a fire situation, activate the alarm, evacuate to a safe location using the nearest exit, and notify UConn Police (860-486-4800) Police Emergency or dial 911.

- 1. Remain Calm
- 2. Do NOT use Elevators, Use the Stairs.
- 3. Assist the physically impaired. If he/she unable to exit without using an elevator, secure a safe location near a stairwell, and immediately inform UConn Police or the responding Fire Dept. of the individual's location.
- 4. Proceed to a clear area at least 150 feet from the building. Keep all walkways clear for emergency vehicles.
- 5. Make sure all personnel are out of the building.
- Do not re-enter the building. 6.

Shelter-in-Place Procedures –What it Means to "Shelter-in-Place"

If an incident occurs and the buildings or areas around you become unstable, or if the air outdoors becomes dangerous due to toxic or irritating substances, it is usually safer to stay indoors, because leaving the area may expose you to that danger. Thus, to "shelterin-place" means to make a shelter of the building that you are in, and with a few adjustments this location can be made even safer and more comfortable until it is safe to go outside.

Basic "Shelter-in-Place" Guidance

If an incident occurs and the building you are in is not damaged, stay inside in an interior room until you are told it is safe to come out. If your building is damaged, take your personal belonging (purse, wallet, access card, etc.) and follow the evacuation procedures for your building (close your door, proceed to the nearest exit, and use the stairs instead of the elevators). Once you have evacuated, seek shelter at the nearest University building quickly. If police or fire department personnel are on the scene, follow their directions.

How You Will Know to "Shelter-in-Place"

A shelter-in-place notification may come from several sources, UConn Police, Housing Staff members, other University employees, Local PD, or other authorities utilizing the University's emergency communications tools.

How to "Shelter-in-Place"

No matter where you are, the basic steps of shelter-in-place will generally remain the same. Should the need ever arise, follow these steps, unless instructed otherwise by local emergency personnel:

- 1. If you are inside, stay where you are. Collect any emergency shelter-in-place supplies and a telephone to be used in case of emergency. If you are outdoors, proceed into the closest building quickly or follow instructions from emergency personnel on the scene.
- 2. Locate a room to shelter inside. It should be:
 - -An interior room;
 - -Above ground level; and
 - - Without windows or with the least number of windows. If there is a large group of people inside a particular building, several rooms maybe necessary.
- 3. Shut and lock all windows (tighter seal) and close exterior doors.
- 4. Turn off air conditioners, heaters, and fans.
- 5. Close vents to ventilation systems as you are able. (University staff will turn off the ventilation as quickly as possible.)
- 6. Make a list of the people with you and ask someone (hall staff, faculty, or other staff) to call the list in to UConn Police so they know where you are sheltering. If only students are present, one of the students should call in the list.
- 7. Turn on a radio or TV and listen for further instructions.
- 8. Make yourself comfortable.

Emergency Evacuation

When exiting your room and the building:

- 1. If you are not in immediate danger from smoke or fire, make sure that you quickly dress appropriately for weather conditions (i.e. coat, shoes, etc.).
- 2. If you are not in immediate danger from smoke or fire, make sure to close and lock all doors and bring your room key and ID card with you.
- 3. Evacuate the building. If you are unable to evacuate, call 911 and give your name, location and phone number.

Once safely outside the building:

- 1. Move away from building and immediately report to the designated assembly area to check in with residential life staff.
- 2. Stay clear of all emergency vehicles. Do not stand in roadway/walkway. Do not block emergency vehicles from getting through.
- 3. Do not re-enter the building until you are instructed to do so by an emergency responder or residential life staff.

Sheltering In Place

Because sheltering in place may be the protective action recommendation for several emergencies with differing risks, and because sometimes the initial recommendation is to shelter in place followed by relocation, there is no single set of shelter in place procedures. Based on the type of emergency, such as Tornado, Hostile Intruder, or Hazardous Material Release Outside, you should consult each relevant section for guidance. Emergencies change as they progress. The questions to ask yourself are:

- 1. Am I safer inside or outside?
- 2. Where am I safest inside?
- 3. Where am I safest outside?

Timely Warnings

Timely Warnings (Crime Alerts) are issued whenever a serious crime or series of crimes or a situation arises, with the UConn Clery Geography (on campus, public property and non-campus property), that, in the judgement of the UConn Police Chief or designee and in consultation with responsible authorities when time permits, constitutes a serious or ongoing threat to students and employees, a campus wide "timely warning" notice will be issued. Timely Warnings are typically issued for specific crime classifications, also known as Clery Act crimes, such as murder, manslaughter by negligence, sexual assault, fondling, stalking, robbery, aggravated assault, burglary, motor vehicle theft, arson, other serious crimes, and if deemed necessary, for hate crimes involving bodily injury in which the victim was intentionally selected due to actual or perceived race, gender, religion, sexual orientation, ethnicity, or disability. All incidents are considered on a case-by-case basis, depending on the facts of the case and the information known by the police department at the time of the incident. For example, if an assault occurs between two students who have a disagreement, there may be no on-going threat to other UConn community members and a Timely Warning Notice would not be distributed. Timely Warnings are typically issued for the following Uniform Crime Reporting Program (UCR)/National Incident Based Reporting System (NIBRS) crime classifications:

- Murder/Non-Negligent Manslaughter
- Aggravated Assault (cases involving assaults among known parties, such as two roommates fighting which results in an aggravated injury, will be evaluated on a case-by-case basis to determine if the individual is believed to be an ongoing threat to the larger UConn community)
- Robbery involving force or violence (cases including pick pocketing and purse snatching will typically not result in the issuance of a Timely Warning Notice, but will be assessed on a case-by-case basis)
- Sexual Assault (considered on a case-by-case basis depending on the facts of the case, when and where the
 incident occurred, when it was reported, and the amount information known by the UConn Police Chief, or
 designee). In cases involving sexual assault, they are often reported long after the incident occurred, thus there
 is no ability to distribute a "timely" warning notice to the community. All cases of sexual assault, including
 stranger and non-stranger/acquaintance cases, will be assessed for potential issuance of a Timely Warning
 Notice.
- Major incidents of Arson
- Other Clery crimes as determined necessary by the UConn Police Chief, or his or her designee in his or her absence.

Timely Warnings may also be posted for other crime classifications and locations, even though that is not required by the law, at the sole discretion of UConn, when necessary. Timely warnings will be distributed through the campus email system to the campus community via email blast to all UConn assigned email accounts. Timely warnings could be issued using the University's UConn ALERT system or building postings by University Communications Office media releases.

Timely Warnings for Clery crimes will not be sent if:

- The suspect(s) is apprehended and the risk to students and employees has been mitigated by the apprehension.
- A report is not filed with UConn Police or another police agency or campus official in a manner that would allow the posting of a Timely Warning. As a general guideline, a report that is filed with the UConn Police or provided by an outside police agency several days after the date of the alleged incident may not provide the opportunity for a Timely Warning to the community. This type of situation will be evaluated on a case-by-case basis.

Typically, the Chief of Police, or designee, which includes Deputy Chiefs, Captains, Lieutenants, and Master Sergeants, Sergeants and Dispatchers, with the shift supervisor's approval, will be responsible for developing the contents and distribution of Timely Warning notifications to the University of Connecticut community.

Any campus security authority (CSA)³ who receives information regarding one of the Clery Act Crimes must immediately report the information to the University of Connecticut Clery Compliance Coordinator. The information will be reviewed for Timely Warning consideration and the decision whether to publish or not publish a Timely Warning will be made in accordance with the Timely Warning protocol.

The following factors are considered when evaluating whether to issue a Timely Warning:

- Whether the crime occurred on campus, or is contiguous to the campus
- The nature of the crime(s) involved
- Whether the crime represents an ongoing or continuing risk to current victims, or has the potential to create new victims

³ A Campus Security Authority (CSA) is defined within the Clery Act and includes the campus police department, any other individual with a campus security responsibility, any official of an institution who has significant responsibility for student and campus activities.

The Timely Warning notice will contain sufficient information for the campus community to understand the continuing risk involved and so that they may take appropriate steps to protect themselves from becoming victims of similar crimes.

Information may include but is not limited to:

- Nature of the crime(s) or events(s)
- Physical description of suspect(s) or involved parties
- Activities which may have contributed to the situation
- Environmental factors involved
- Evidence sought or obtained
- Recommendations to assist in avoiding the ongoing threat or future similar occurrences
- Contact information to assist in the investigation or to seek additional advice and/or guidance
- Current status
- Resolution of a terminated or archived timely warning

Following the issuance of any Timely Warning, the Chief of Police or designee may broadcast significant status changes via the UConn Police Department website, email, social media or UConn Alert system.

The content of such notifications will comply with the provisions of the Clery Act, the policies and procedures of the University of Connecticut and Connecticut General Statutes and as defined by those entities whose exclusion may apply.

Beyond defining acceptable content, both documents will provide guidelines for:

- The safety and privacy rights of victims, witnesses, informants, officers and suspects
- The integrity of ongoing investigations or future criminal prosecution
- Any other legally protected information

Timely Warning Notices will be distributed as soon as pertinent information is available to students and employees in a manner that is timely and will aid in the prevention of similar occurrences, notifications will not identify the names of crime victims or contain any other individual identifying information unless the release of such information is necessary to assist in locating or apprehending a particular individual.

When issuing a Timely Warning, UConn Police send a mass email to all students, faculty, and staff indicating a crime or other significant event has occurred and providing any appropriate contact information.

The institution is not required to issue a Timely Warning with respect to crimes reported to a pastoral or professional counselor.

Public Safety Advisories

The Division of Public Safety may also send out Public Safety Advisories, which contain information that is valuable to the campus community, but does not rise to the level of crime or emergency that would warrant a timely warning or an emergency notification. An example of a Public Safety Advisory would be information about a power outage, construction on campus roadways, forecasted weather advisories or a water main break that may impact campus traffic.

These advisories will be sent after verification that the information reported does not require a Timely Warning or an emergency notification. The on duty or on call supervisor may consult with the Chief of Police, Fire Chief, Deputy Chiefs, Emergency Management Director, and/or other resources.

Emergency Phones

The University of Connecticut has an extensive network of blue emergency phones located throughout all campuses, including parking garages and bus shelters. The phones are connected directly to the Division of Public Safety PSAP/9-1-1 answering system (Public Safety Answering Points) and are monitored 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, including all holidays. At regional campuses, the phones connect to the local PSAP/9-1-1 answering center.

The phones can be used to request help, report a crime in progress, report suspicious activities, request an escort, or for any other type of emergency. Communications personnel will ask for a brief description of the situation and will send the appropriate help to the location. As part of safety preparedness, be aware of the locations of the nearest emergency phones while travelling around campus.

Daily Crime Logs

The UConn Police Department maintains a Daily Crime Log that records, by the date the incident was reported, all crimes and other serious incidents that are reported to the police department and to the Clery Compliance Coordinator. This log includes the date and time the incident was reported, the nature of the crime, the general location of the incident as well as the disposition of the complaint. Print copies of the daily crime log and the Annual Security and Fire Report are available at the Public Safety Complex, located at 126 North Eagleville Road, Storrs CT 06269, 24/7 or during business hours at our regional campus Police department locations. Please request these documents at the Division of Public Safety Communications Center. The print copies of the daily crime log are updated daily and contain the most recent disposition updates.

The crime log is also available on-line at http://publicsafety.uconn.edu/police/clery/uconn-crime-log/.

For questions about the crime log or for access to logs older than 60-days, please contact the Clery Compliance Coordinator at 860-486-4800.

Reported Occurred Incident Date and Time Date and Time Nature Location Disposition 1276 STORRS RD 1600032034 07/15/2016 14:38 07/15/2016 14:38 LARCENY Suspended 0626D HUSKY CIR 1600032287 07/17/2016 12:45 07/17/2016 12:45 SIMPLE TRESPASS Closed 85 WALTERS AVE 1600032295 07/17/2016 15:44 07/17/2016 15:44 WEAPONS VIOLATION Cleared by Arrest 2075 HILLSIDE RD 1600032418 07/18/2016 14:00 07/18/2016 14:00 LARCENY Agency referral

Example of Crime Log entries



University Policies

The intent of this section of the Annual Security and Fire Report is to disclose procedures, practices and programs the University of Connecticut uses to keep students and employees safe and its facilities secure. What follows is the disclosure of certain policies in compliance with the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act (Clery Act). For access to other policies not included in this disclosure, please the University's policy website at http://policy.uconn.edu/.

A University policy is an official statement expressing the position of the University on an issue of institution-wide importance. A policy guides the decisions and actions of the institution and is consistent with its mission. As such it meets the following criteria: the administrative authority of the University and its governing boards has sanctioned it, it has a broad institution-wide application, it is a governing principle for both established and future activities of the University, it exists to ensure consistency in University practice to conform with the University's mission and goals, Federal and State legislation, collective bargaining agreements and other legal requirements. See: http://policy.uconn.edu/.

Missing Student Policy

Suspected missing students should be reported immediately to the UConn Police Department. If a member of the university community has reason to believe that any student is missing because he or she is not conforming to his or her ordinary habits or behavior and who may need assistance, they should contact the UConn Police Department immediately at 9-1-1 or 860-486-4800. A student is determined to be missing when the UConn Police Department have verified that reported information is credible and circumstances warrant declaring the person missing. If the student is under the age of 18 and is not an emancipated individual, UConn Police will notify the student' parent of guardian and communicate the report to other appropriate law enforcement agencies.

If a member of the University community has reason to believe that a student is missing, whether or not the student resides on campus, all possible efforts will be made to locate the student to determine his or her state of health and well-being through the collaboration of UConn Police Department, Dean of Students, Residential Life staff, and local law enforcement. In missing person cases time is of the essence, the UConn Police Department is committed to beginning an investigation upon the first report. Hence, we urge the community to immediately report anyone who is believed to be missing. The UConn Police Department will initiate a formal investigation and UConn Police will contact the Connecticut State Police or the appropriate local law enforcement agency if the student's disappearance occurred from an off-campus location to initiate an investigation or otherwise inform them of the missing student. The student chosen missing person contact should be called no later than 24 hours of the determination that the student is missing.

At the beginning of each year or upon matriculation, all students are given the opportunity to identify an individual to be contacted by the University in case of emergency. This contact information is confidential and subject to the University's FERPA Policy. (See: http://policy.uconn.edu/?p=368). In accordance with the Higher Education Opportunity Act, UConn must develop and implement certain procedures to be followed when residential students are determined to be missing. Although the act outlines 24 hours, the UConn police department Under the Clery Act, all students living in on-campus housing are also given the option each year, or upon moving into on-campus housing, to designate a confidential missing person contact to be notified by UConn no later than 24 hours after the time the student is determined to be missing by the designated University officials authorized to make that determination (specifically, the UConn Police) or the local law enforcement agency in which the student went missing. Although the same contact may be provided for both purposes, by law the missing student contact is distinct from the general emergency, contact provided by all students, and is held to a higher standard of confidentiality than the general emergency contact. It will be accessible only to authorized University personnel, and disclosed only to law enforcement personnel in furtherance of an investigation. To help ensure timely and complete notification and investigation of all missing student situations, confidential missing student contact may be provided or updated at

https://student.studentadmin.uconn.edu/psp/CSPR/EMPLOYEE/HRMS/c/CC_PORTFOLIO.SS_CC_EMERG_CNTCT.GBL

The UConn Police Department will communicate with one or both of the following departments:

- Dean of Students at 860-486-3426
- Residential Life Staff at 860-486-9000

If the Dean of Students or Residential Life receives the first report of a suspected missing person, they will promptly contact the UConn Police Department at 860-486-4800 and, in collaboration with police and others, attempt to locate the student. If UConn Police determine that a residential student is a missing person (regardless if their age), they will notify the subject's designated contact person. However, if the student is under 18 and is not an emancipated individual, UConn Police will notify the student's custodial parent or guardian immediately not to exceed 24 hours of the determination that the student is missing as well as any other designated missing person contact. The complete Missing Student Policy may be viewed at http://policy.uconn.edu/2012/09/05/missing-student-policy/

Policy Against Discrimination, Harassment, and Related Interpersonal Violence

The Policy Against Discrimination, Harassment and Related Interpersonal Violence articulates the University's commitment to maintaining a safe and non-discriminatory learning, living and working environment for all members of the University community – students, employees, and visitors. The policy also clarifies employee reporting obligations and explains options to file reports with the university, law enforcement and outside agencies. The policy requires employee reporting of any incident of Sexual Assault, Intimate Partner Violence and/or Stalking that involves any Student as a Complainant, Respondent, and/or witness, including dates, times, locations, and names of parties and witnesses.

Academic and professional excellence can exist only when each member of our community is assured an atmosphere of safety and mutual respect. All members of the University community are responsible for the maintenance of an environment in which people are free to learn and work without fear of discrimination, discriminatory harassment or interpersonal violence. Discrimination diminishes individual dignity and impedes equal employment and educational opportunities.

The University does not unlawfully discriminate in any of its education or employment programs and activities on the basis of an individual's race, color, ethnicity, religious creed, age, sex, marital status, national origin, ancestry, sexual orientation, genetic information, physical or mental disability (including learning disabilities, intellectual disabilities, and past or present history of mental illness), veteran's status, prior conviction of a crime, workplace hazards to the reproductive system, gender identity or expression, or membership in any other protected classes as set forth in state or federal law. To that end, this Policy Against Discrimination, Harassment and Related Interpersonal Violence, Including Sexual and Gender-Based Harassment, Sexual Assault, Sexual Exploitation,

Intimate Partner Violence, Stalking, Complicity, Retaliation and Inappropriate Amorous Relationships (the "Policy") prohibits specific forms of behavior that violate state and federal laws, including but not limited to Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 ("Title VII"), Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 ("Title IX"), the Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 ("VAWA"), and related state and federal anti-discrimination laws. Such behavior may also require the University to fulfill certain reporting obligations under the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act (the "Clery Act"), as amended by VAWA, and Connecticut state law regarding reporting suspected child abuse and neglect.

The University prohibits discrimination, as well as discriminatory harassment, sexual assault, sexual exploitation, intimate partner violence, stalking, sexual or gender-based harassment, complicity in the commission of any act prohibited by this Policy, retaliation against a person for the good faith reporting of any of these forms of conduct or participation in any investigation or proceeding under this Policy (collectively, "Prohibited Conduct"). These forms of Prohibited Conduct are unlawful and undermine the mission and values of our academic community. In addition, inappropriate amorous relationships with employees in positions of authority can undermine the University's mission when those in positions of authority abuse or appear to abuse their authority.

The University adopts this Policy with a commitment to: (1) eliminating, preventing, and addressing the effects of Prohibited Conduct; (2) fostering a safe and respectful University community; (3) cultivating a climate where all individuals are well-informed and supported in reporting Prohibited Conduct; (4) providing a fair and impartial process for all parties in the investigation and resolution of such reports; and (5) identifying the standards by which violations of this Policy will be evaluated and disciplinary action may be imposed. In addition, the University conducts ongoing prevention, awareness, and training programs for employees and students to facilitate the goals of this Policy.

A student or employee determined by the University to have committed an act of Prohibited Conduct is subject to disciplinary action, up to and including separation from the University. Third Parties who commit acts of Prohibited Conduct may have their relationships with the University terminated and/or their privileges of being on University premises withdrawn.

It is the responsibility of every member of the University community to foster an environment free of Prohibited Conduct. All members of the University community are encouraged to take reasonable and prudent actions to prevent or stop an act of Prohibited Conduct. The University will support and assist community members who take such actions.

Retaliation against any individual who, in good faith, reports or participates in the reporting, investigation, or adjudication of Prohibited Conduct is strictly forbidden.

This Policy applies to all reports of Prohibited Conduct occurring on or after the effective date of this Policy. Where the date of the Prohibited Conduct precedes the effective date of this Policy, the definitions of misconduct in effect at the time of the alleged incident(s) will be used. The procedures under this Policy, however, will be used to investigate and resolve all reports made on or after the effective date of this Policy, regardless of when the incident(s) occurred.

To review the entire policy visit <u>http://policy.uconn.edu/2015/12/29/policy-against-discrimination-harassment-and-related-interpersonal-violence/</u>

Confidential Employee: Any Employee who is entitled under state law to have privileged communications. Confidential Employees will not disclose information about Prohibited Conduct to the University without the permission of the Student or Employee (subject to the exceptions set forth in the Confidentiality section of this Policy). Confidential Employees at the University of Connecticut include:

Student Health Services (Medical and Mental Health) Employee Assistance Program

Exempt Employee: An Employee who is neither a Confidential Employee nor a Responsible Employee. Exempt Employees include staff within the University's African American Cultural Center, Asian American Cultural Center, Puerto Rican and Latin American Cultural Center, Women's Center, Rainbow Center, and Ombuds Office. Exempt Employees will offer Students and Employees information about resources, support and how to report incidents of Prohibited Conduct to law enforcement and the University. Exempt Employees will only report the information shared with them to the University if the student and/or Employee requests that the information be shared (unless someone is in imminent risk of serious harm or a minor). While Exempt Employees do not have the ability to implement supportive measures in response to a disclosure, they can provide information about how Students and Employees may receive such measures.

Responsible Employee Reporting Obligations: Any Employee who is not a Confidential Employee or Exempt Employee, and certain categories of student employees. Reporting is required when the Responsible Employee knows (by reason of a direct or indirect disclosure) or should have known of such Sexual Assault, Intimate Partner Violence, and/or Stalking. Responsible Employees include (but are not necessarily limited to) Faculty and Staff, Resident Assistants, Graduate Teaching Assistants, Graduate Research Assistants, and any student-employees serving as Campus Security Authorities (CSAs) when disclosures are made to any of them in their capacities as Employees.

Responsible Employees are not required to report information disclosed (1) at public awareness events (e.g., "Take Back the Night," candlelight vigils, protests, "survivor speak-outs" or other public forums in which Students may disclose incidents of Prohibited Conduct; collectively, "Public Awareness Events"); (2) during a Student's participation as a subject in an Institutional Review Board-approved human subjects research protocol ("IRB Research"); or (3) as part of coursework submitted to an instructor in connection with a course assignment. Even in the absence of such obligation, all Employees are encouraged to contact the Title IX Coordinator if they become aware of information that suggests a safety risk to the University community or any member thereof. The University may provide information about Students' Title IX and/or other civil rights and about available University and community resources and support at Public Awareness Events, however, and Institutional Review Boards may, in appropriate cases, require researchers to provide such information to all Student subjects of IRB Research.

Dean, Director, Department Head and Supervisor Responsibility to Report Prohibited Conduct Where Either the Complainant or the Respondent is an Employee. Under this Policy, Deans, Directors, Department Heads and Supervisors are required to report to the Office of Institutional Equity all relevant details about an incident of Prohibited Conduct where either the Complainant or the Respondent is an Employee. Reporting is required when such Deans, Directors, Department Heads and Supervisors know (by reason of direct or indirect disclosure) or should have known of such Prohibited Conduct.

<u>All University Employees are strongly encouraged to report to law enforcement</u> any conduct that could potentially present a danger to the community or may be a crime under Connecticut law.

Clery Reporting Obligations

Under the Clery Act, certain University employees are designated as Campus Security Authorities (CSAs). CSAs generally include individuals with significant responsibility for student and campus activities or members of the police department. An incident is considered reported when it is brought to the attention of a CSA or local police officer. Whether the incident is investigated or not, or whether the police have involvement with the incident has no bearing on the requirement that the crime be counted for Clery reporting purposes. Based on information collected from CSAs, the University compiles statistics about certain criminal offenses in its annual security report. The University also provides those statistics to the United States Department of Education through an annual on-line reporting tool. All statistics are reported in a manner that does not include any individually identifying information about persons involved in any incident. The Clery Act also requires the University to issue timely warnings to the University community about certain reported crimes that may pose a serious or continuing threat to Students and Employees. Consistent with the Clery Act, the University withholds the names and other personally identifying information of Complainants when issuing timely warnings to the University community.

Complainant Options for Reporting Prohibited Conduct

There are two channels for reporting Prohibited Conduct. A Complainant may choose to report to the University and/or to law enforcement. These two reporting options are not mutually exclusive. Therefore, Complainants may choose to pursue both the University process and the criminal process concurrently. The University will support Complainants in understanding, assessing and pursuing these options.

The first priority for any individual should be personal safety and well-being. In addition to seeking immediate medical care, the University encourages all individuals to seek immediate assistance from 911, UConn Police, and/or local law enforcement. This is the best option to ensure preservation of evidence. The University also strongly urges that law enforcement be notified immediately in situations that may present imminent or ongoing danger.

Reporting to Law Enforcement

Conduct that violates this Policy may also constitute a crime under the laws of the jurisdiction in which the incident occurred. For example, the State of Connecticut criminalizes and punishes some forms of Sexual Assault, Intimate Partner Violence, Sexual Exploitation, Stalking, and Physical Assault. See Title 53a of the Connecticut General Statutes for the State of Connecticut's Penal

Code (<u>https://www.cga.ct.gov/current/pub/title_53a.htm</u>). Whether or not any specific incident of Prohibited Conduct may constitute a crime is a decision made solely by law enforcement. Similarly, the decision to arrest any individual for engaging in any incident of Prohibited Conduct is determined solely by law enforcement and not the University. Such decisions are based on a number of factors, including availability of admissible evidence.

Complainants have the right to notify or decline to notify law enforcement. In keeping with its commitment to take all appropriate steps to eliminate, prevent, and remedy all Prohibited Conduct, the University urges Complainants (or others who become aware of potential criminal conduct) to report Prohibited Conduct immediately to local law enforcement by contacting:

- 911 (for emergencies)
- University Police (for non-emergencies) from any location 860-486-4800
- State Police (for conduct occurring "off campus" in Storrs Connecticut) 800-308-7633
- Local Police departments for conduct occurring "off campus" at Regional Locations.

Police have unique legal authority, including the power to seek and execute search warrants, collect forensic evidence, make arrests, and assist in seeking protective and restraining orders. Although a police report may be made at any time, complainants should be aware that delayed reporting may diminish law enforcement's ability to take certain actions, including collecting forensic evidence and making arrests. The University, through its Office of Institutional Equity (OIE), will assist complainants in notifying law enforcement if they choose to do so. Contact information for OIE is listed below. Under limited circumstances posing a threat to health or safety of any University community member, the University may independently notify law enforcement.

Reporting to the University

Complainants (or others who become aware of an incident of Prohibited Conduct) are encouraged to report the incident to the University through the following reporting options:

By contacting the Office of Institutional Equity by telephone, email, or in person during regular office hours (8am-5pm, M-F):

Office of Institutional Equity (Storrs, Regionals and Law School) Wood Hall, First Floor 241 Glenbrook Road Storrs, Connecticut 860-486-2943 equity@uconn.edu www.titleix.uconn.edu www.equity.uconn.edu

Office of Institutional Equity (UConn Health) 16 Munson Road, 4th Floor Farmington, Connecticut 860-679-3563 <u>equity@uconn.edu</u> www.equity.uconn.edu

There is no time limit for a Complainant to report Prohibited Conduct to the University under this Policy; however, the University's ability to respond may diminish over time, as evidence may erode, memories may fade, and Respondents may no longer be affiliated with the University. If the Respondent is no longer a Student or an Employee, the University will provide reasonably appropriate remedial measures, assist the Complainant in identifying external reporting options, and take reasonable steps to eliminate Prohibited Conduct, prevent its recurrence, and remedy its effects.

The University will not pursue disciplinary action against Complainants or witnesses for disclosure of illegal personal consumption of drugs or alcohol where such disclosures are made in connection with a good faith report or investigation of Prohibited Conduct.

Sexual Assault and Consent

Connecticut General Statutes

Institutions of higher education in the state of Connecticut are required by statute to employ the "Affirmative Consent" standard in context of University policies on sexual assault and intimate partner violence. Affirmative consent means an active, clear and voluntary agreement by a person to engage in sexual activity with another person. (Connecticut General Statute §10a-55m)

Understanding how UConn defines the specific terms of sexual assault is an important step for all members of UConn's community.

Sexual Assault consists of (1) Sexual Contact and/or (2) Sexual Intercourse that occurs without (3) Consent.

1. **Sexual Contact** (or attempts to commit) is the intentional touching of another person's intimate body parts, clothed, or unclothed, if that intentional touching can reasonably be construed as having the intent or purpose of obtaining sexual arousal or gratification.

2. **Sexual Intercourse** (or attempts to commit) is any penetration, however slight, of a bodily orifice with any object(s) or body part. Sexual Intercourse includes vaginal or anal penetration by a penis, object, tongue or finger, or any contact between the mouth of one person and the genitalia of another person.

3. **Consent** is an understandable exchange of affirmative words or actions, which indicate a willingness to participate in mutually agreed upon sexual activity. Consent must be informed, freely and actively given. It is the responsibility of the initiator to obtain clear and affirmative responses at each stage of sexual involvement. Consent to one form of sexual activity does not imply consent to other forms of sexual activity. The lack of a negative response is not consent. An individual who is incapacitated by alcohol and/or other drugs both voluntarily or involuntarily consumed may not give consent. Past consent of sexual activity does not imply ongoing future consent.

Consent cannot be given if any of the following are present: A. Force, B. Coercion or C. Incapacitation.

Force is the use of physical violence and/or imposing on someone physically to gain sexual access. Force also includes threats, intimidation (implied threats) and/or coercion that overcome resistance.

Coercion is unreasonable pressure for sexual activity. Coercion is more than an effort to persuade, entice, or attract another person to have sex. Conduct does not constitute coercion unless it wrongfully impairs an individual's freedom of will to choose whether to participate in the sexual activity.

Incapacitation is a state where an individual cannot make rational, reasonable decisions due to the debilitating use of alcohol and/other drugs, sleep, unconsciousness, or because of a disability that prevents the individual from having the capacity to give consent. Intoxication is not incapacitation and a person is not incapacitated merely because the person has been drinking or using drugs. Incapacitation due to alcohol and/or drug consumption results from ingestion that is more severe than impairment, being under the influence, drunkenness, or intoxication. The question of incapacitation will be determined in a case-by-case basis. Being intoxicated by drugs, alcohol, or other medication will not be a defense to any violation of this policy.

Child Abuse and Neglect Reporting Policy

The University of Connecticut is committed to promoting a high quality, secure and safe environment for minors who are active in the University community. This policy and the accompanying procedures establish consistent standards intended to support the University in meeting its commitments to promote the protection of minors who participate in activities sponsored by the University and to inform all members of the University community of their obligation to report any instances of known or suspected child abuse or neglect.

Pursuant to state law, all University employees (except student employees) are Mandated Reporters of Child Abuse and/or Child Neglect and must comply with the reporting requirements in Connecticut's mandated reporting laws. (Connecticut General Statutes Section's 17a-101a to 17a-101d)

Connecticut state law requires that reports of known or suspected child abuse or neglect be made orally, as soon as possible, but no later than **12 hours** to law enforcement or the Department of Children and Families (DCF), and followed up in writing within **48** hours.

DCF's 24-hour hotline for reporting suspected Child Abuse or Child Neglect is 800-842-2288, and additional guidance on these reporting requirements may be found here: <u>http://www.ct.gov/dcf/cwp/view.asp?a=2556&Q=314384</u>.

University employees are protected under state law for the good faith reporting of suspected Child Abuse or Child Neglect, even if a later investigation fails to substantiate the allegations. In addition to this statutory reporting requirement, University employees must also comply with any other University policies that impose additional reporting obligations, such as the <u>Policy Against</u>

Discrimination, Harassment, and Related Interpersonal Violence.

Connecticut law defines child abuse and neglect as follows: Child abuse occurs where a child has had physical injury inflicted upon him or her other than by accidental means, has injuries at variance with history given of them, or is in a condition resulting in maltreatment, such as, but not limited to, malnutrition, sexual molestation or exploitation, deprivation of necessities, emotional maltreatment or cruel punishment (Connecticut General Statute §46b-120).

Child neglect occurs where a child has been abandoned, is being denied proper care and attention physically, emotionally, or morally, or is being permitted to live under conditions, circumstances or associations injurious to his well-being (Connecticut General Statutes §46b-120). For further guidance see: <u>http://www.ct.gov/dcf/cwp/view.asp?a=2556&Q=314384.</u>

The Department of Children and Families 24-hour hotline for reporting suspected child abuse or neglect is 1-800-842-2288. All other University employees are encouraged to report suspected child abuse or neglect to the DCF hotline listed above, and are protected under Connecticut law for good faith reporting of such suspected child abuse or neglect, even if later investigation fails to substantiate abuse or neglect.

The University's Protection of Minors and Reporting of Child Abuse and Neglect policy can be viewed in its entirety at http://policy.uconn.edu/2016/03/29/protection-of-minors-and-reporting-of-child-abuse-and-neglect-policy/.

Non-Retaliation Policy

Purpose

To define how the University provides for the protection of any person or group within its community from retaliation who, in good faith, participate in investigations or report alleged violations of policies, laws, rules or regulations applicable to the University of Connecticut.

Policy Statement

The University encourages individuals to bring forward information and/or complaints about violations of state or federal law, University policy, rules or regulations. Retaliation against any individual who, in good faith, reports or who participates in the investigation of alleged violations is strictly forbidden. This policy does not protect an individual who files a report or provides information as part of an investigation that he or she knows is false, files a bad faith retaliation claim or participates in any illegal conduct. The University will take appropriate action, up to and including dismissal, against any employee who violates this policy.

Definitions

Retaliation— Any inappropriate or unsubstantiated action taken or threatened against an employee because the individual has, in good faith, made an allegation concerning the violation of state or federal law, University policy, rule or regulation, or has participated in any manner with an investigation of such allegation. Such actions adversely affect or threaten to affect the employment rights or other interests of an individual and can take either work or social form.

Examples of work-related retaliation may include, but are not limited to:

- Unsubstantiated adverse performance evaluations or disciplinary action;
- Unfounded negative job references;
- Arbitrary denial of salary increases, promotions or other job benefits; and
- Unfounded reduced or limited work assignments.

Examples of social retaliation in the workplace may include, but are not limited to:

- Discrimination or harassment from co-workers and/or supervisor;
- Bullying, which involves repeated intimidation or humiliation, derogatory or insulting remarks, or social isolation and which occurs indirectly (e.g., via e-mail) or directly;
- Hostile work environment, described as conduct that is so objectively offensive as to alter the conditions of employment; and
- Physical threats and/or destruction of personal or state property.

Actions also considered retaliatory include any action taken or threatened by an employee that would dissuade a reasonable employee from engaging in activities protected by this policy.

Good Faith Reporting – An individual is considered to have reported in good faith if s/he has brought forward the complaint or participated in providing information during an investigation, based upon a reasonable belief that the information provided is true.

Bad Faith Reporting – An individual shall be considered to have reported in bad faith if s/he has brought forward a complaint or participated in providing information during an investigation, knowing that such information is not true or made without a reasonable belief in the truth of the allegation based upon the facts.

Reporting Process

If an individual believes that he or she has been subjected to retaliation, s/he should either contact the office to which the initial complaint was filed or any of the University offices listed at: <u>http://policy.uconn.edu/?p=415</u>. This website also contains resources available for assistance.

Nothing in this policy shall be deemed to diminish the rights, privileges or remedies of a University (state) employee under other federal or state law or under any collective bargaining agreement or employment contract.

Alcohol, Drugs, and Weapons

UNIVERSITY RESOURCES	The information in this section is provided in accordance with the Drug-Free	
Counseling Center 860-486-4705	 Workplace Act of 1988 and the Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act Amendments of 1989. 	
CMHS is located on the 4th Floor of the Arjona Building near Mirror Lake 337 Mansfield Rd Storrs, CT 06269	The University of Connecticut is concerned about the health and safety of students, staff, and faculty. Abuse of alcohol and controlled substances can seriously impair health and the ability to work and study. It can cause individuals to endanger the safety and well-being of others.	
Dean of Students		
860-486-3426 Wilber Cross Building, Rm 203 Storrs, CT 06269	The University promotes an environment that rejects substance abuse as an acceptable life style, informs campus about resources for preventing or treating substance abuse, and helps individuals make healthy decisions about alcohol	
Women's Center 860-486-4738 2110 Hillside Rd, Unit 3118	and other drugs. Please become familiar with the University's standard of conduct and disciplinary actions taken against students or employees who violate that standard (all outlined below).	
Storrs, CT 06269	Prevention of substance abuse is sought in several ways by:	
Sexual Assault Crisis Services of Eastern CT 860-456-3595	Dromoting accurate information on drug use	
90 South Park St Willimantic, CT 06266	 Promoting accurate information on drug use Encouraging healthy use of leisure time through recreation and other activities Encouraging chills for dealing with stress, and 	
Domestic Violence Program, United Services, Inc. 860-456-9476 (Hotline) 132 Mansfield Av Willimantic, CT 06226	 Enhancing skills for dealing with stress, and Working through campus leaders and influencers to establish a heat environment. 	

Counseling and Mental Health Services

The Alcohol and Other Drug Services program at CMHS is designed to expand the continuum of services provided to students by offering specialized help to those whose alcohol and other drug use has progressed beyond college experimentation. We help by:

- Identifying those at risk as early as possible.
- Helping stop the progression of substance-related problems from reaching a point where academic careers, health, relationships, social life, and legal status is jeopardized.

Through education, short-term group and individual counseling, and collaborating with outside providers for more intensive services, we help students halt the downward spiral and reclaim control of their lives.

- Students who want an Initial Assessment and Consultation should call 860-486-4705.
- Staff and Faculty who would like a consultation on a substance-related matter involving a student should call 860-486-4705.

UConn Student Health and Wellness - Health Promotion

The Department of Wellness and Prevention Services http://wellness.uconn.edu/ is committed to providing education, opportunities, information, and resources to the university community regarding health and wellness. The department strives to create an environment that promotes, encourages and supports healthy decisions and behaviors in the area of alcohol and other drugs, sexual health, stress management and other area of wellness. Their services include prevention and education in the following areas: alcohol and other drug, peer education, sexual health and stress management. Working in collaboration with various university departments such as Nutrition and Physical Activity, Recreational Services, Counseling and Mental Health Services, Student Health Services, Off-Campus Services, Residential Life and cultural centers, we seek to provide continuity of care, diverse programs and education for UConn students and the community. The Policy on Alcohol and Other Drugs can be read at: https://aod.uconn.edu/policy-on-alcohol-and-other-drugs/.

Alcohol and Other Drug (AOD) Office

The Alcohol and Other Drug (AOD) Office <u>http://aod.uconn.edu/</u> coordinates and facilitates prevention, early intervention, screening, and education opportunities in the area of substance use and abuse. AOD seeks to provide the UConn community with accurate information and resources to reduce the risks associated with alcohol and other drugs.

AlcoholEdu for College

The University of Connecticut requires all first year and transfer students to complete the AlcoholEdu for College program. AlcoholEdu is an interactive online program designed to reduce the negative consequences of alcohol amongst students. It is a

UConn Counseling Center 860-486-4705 AAA Meeting in Connecticut 877-515-1255

Natchaug Hospital -Behavioral Health Services 860-456-1311 800-426-7792

Connecticut Nar-Anon 800-477-6291 Connecticut Co Anon 800-898-9985 United States Recovery Information http://www.usrecovery.info/index.htm program commonly used by institutions of higher education. <u>http://alcoholedu.uconn.edu/</u> Additionally, AlcoholEdu for Parents is an online program aimed at parents of college students. This presentation provides parents with information that will help them assist their student while he or she is adapting to the college environment. <u>https://everfi.com/alcoholeduforparents/</u>

Drug Use by Students and Employees

The University is committed to maintaining a drug and alcohol-free environment for its students and employees, in compliance with applicable federal and state laws. Students or employees who violate federal or state laws concerning the possession, use, or sale of drugs or alcohol are subject to criminal prosecution, as UConn Police actively enforce the state and federal drug laws and state underage drinking laws. Those who violate University policies may also be subject to institutional sanctions.

No one under the age of twenty-one (21) may store, possess, or consume alcoholic beverages on any property under the control of the University of Connecticut, including UConn

controlled or owned housing. Persons of legal drinking age—21 years of age or older—may possess or consume alcoholic beverages only in areas or at functions specifically designated or approved for such use.

The unlawful or unauthorized possession, use, distribution, dispensation, sale, or manufacture of controlled substances or alcohol is prohibited on UConn University property or as part of any UConn University activity. Students will also be subject to disciplinary action for violations of the alcohol or drug policy that occur off campus or on private property. Employees or students who violate the policy may be disciplined in accordance with University policies, statutes, rules, regulations, employment contracts, and labor agreements, up to and including dismissal and referral for prosecution. The University may contact the parents of students under the age of 18 for violations of Responsibilities of Student Life: The Student Code.

Disciplinary Actions of University Employees

Employees are subject to disciplinary action – including discharge – for unauthorized consumption of alcohol on institutional time or property; inability to perform satisfactorily their assigned duties because of consuming alcohol; illegal or excessive use of drugs, narcotics, or intoxicants; or unauthorized sale or distribution of drugs, narcotics, or intoxicants.

For problems with controlled substances or alcohol, please seek professional advice and treatment. Employees may also seek confidential help or obtain a list of counseling and assistance programs by calling the Faculty/Staff Employee Assistance Program at 860-679-2877 or toll-free (in CT) 800-852-4392. In some cases, an employee's supervisor may direct them to request this information.

Violation of the Drug Policy by University Students

Students who illegally possess, use, distribute, sell, or manufacture drugs are subject to disciplinary action and may be dismissed from the University. For more information regarding the policy and sanctions, see The Student Code at: http://community.uconn.edu.

The University provides educational programs and counseling to students who are substance abusers or who are affected by the substance abuse of others. For confidential help with these problems, contact the Counseling Center at 860-486-4705.

Drug and Alcohol Possession: State Laws

In Connecticut, it is against the law to sell or deliver alcohol to anyone under 21 years of age or to any intoxicated person per Connecticut General Statute §30-86. Violations can result in fines of up to \$1,000 or imprisonment up to one year in jail or both. It is also illegal for a person under 21 to present false identification to purchase alcohol. On-campus violations are strictly enforced by UConn Police. UConn Police are sworn as Mansfield constables and as such are authorized to enforce violations that occur within the Town of Mansfield. The State of Connecticut has enacted "minor in possession laws" that make it illegal for anyone under the age of 21 to possess alcohol or host underage drinking parties on either private or public property. These laws are meant to discourage underage drinking that often leads to minors committing more serious offenses. UConn Police enforces all state laws regarding underage drinking.

Connecticut law prohibits the possession of alcohol by minors on both public and private property and the penalties for first offense could result in fines not less than \$200 and not more than \$500.

Anyone under 21 found in possession of alcohol on a public street or highway or other public or private location will be facing the following penalties in accordance with Connecticut General Statutes §14-111e.

- Licensed drivers are subject to a 60-day suspension of their license.
- Individuals without a driver's license must wait 150 days before being eligible to apply for a driver's license.

Purchasing Liquor or Making False Statement to Procure Liquor: Any person to whom the sale of alcoholic liquor is by law forbidden who purchases or attempts to purchase such liquor or who makes any false statement for the purpose of procuring such liquor shall be fined not less than \$200 or more than \$500. Connecticut General Statute §30-89.

Drug Possession: Federal Laws

Under federal sentencing guidelines, federal courts can sentence simple-possession first offenders up to one year in imprisonment and a fine of at least \$1,000.00 but no more than \$100,000. Penalties for subsequent convictions are significantly greater. There are separate penalties for possession of cocaine. Possession of more than five grams of cocaine can result on a maximum sentence of 20 years; the fine can be up to \$250,000 fine if:

- 1st conviction and over 5 grams possessed, or
- 2nd conviction and over 3 grams possessed, or
- 3rd conviction and over 1 gram possessed

The UConn Police Department has primary responsibility for the enforcement of State underage drinking laws as well as the enforcement of Federal and State drug laws.

Drug-Free Schools & Campuses Act

The Clery Act requires that this report include a description of any drug or alcohol-abuse education programs related to drug and alcohol abuse prevention; sanctions for violations of federal, state, and local laws and University policy; a description of health risks associated with alcohol and other drug use; and a description of available treatment programs for UConn students and employees. as required by the Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act of 1989. For the purpose of fulfilling this requirement, the University may cross-reference the materials used by the institution to comply with this Act. The University of Connecticut complies with the Drug Free Schools and Campuses Act and cross-references UConn's Drug-Free Schools & Campuses Act Notification as evidence of such compliance. A complete description of these topics, as provided in the University's annual notification to students and employees, See the University's notification at https://policy.uconn.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/243/2012/03/Drug-Free-Schools-and-Campuses-Act-Notification-Letter-September-2018.pdf

Weapons on Campus

Possession and/or use of firearms, fireworks, dangerous weapons and hazardous chemicals is strictly prohibited and in many cases violates state law. This applies to students and employees except where authorized to handle weapons or chemicals. See The Student Code: <u>http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-preamble/</u> and General Rules of Conduct for Employees as published by the department of Human Resources: <u>http://policy.uconn.edu/2011/05/17/employee-code-of-conduct/</u>.

The Student Code and Town of Mansfield Ordinances

Information about the UConn Student Code of Conduct's policies on drugs, liquor, and weapons can be found at: http://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-preamble/.

Town of Mansfield Ordinance 101-5

Except as otherwise permitted by Subsection <u>B</u> hereof, no person shall consume any alcoholic liquor, or have in his or her possession any open container of alcoholic liquor, while upon or within the limits of any public highway, public area or parking area within the Town of Mansfield. The possession of an open container of alcoholic liquor or consumption therefrom by any person while in a motor vehicle parked within or upon a public area shall also be a violation hereof.

UConn police officers are empowered to enforce the ordinances of the Town of Mansfield on town property.

To view the entire ordinance of for more information about the Town of Mansfield, Connecticut Ordinance regarding alcohol possession and consumption in public places, hosting events or gatherings, and possession of alcohol by minors visit http://ecode360.com/11768135.

Brief Alcohol Screening and Intervention for College Students (BASICS)

University of Connecticut students who have an alcohol violation on or off-campus or an alcohol related transport to the hospital are required to complete the Brief Alcohol Screening and Intervention for College Students (BASICS) program administered by Wellness and Prevention Services. These students are mandated by UConn's Office of Community Standards or Department of Residential Life.

The BASICS program utilizes a harm reduction approach and is designed to:

- Promote a non-judgmental environment to help students explore their alcohol use.
- Provide individualized feedback to reduce the risk and harmful consequences of alcohol use

The University of Connecticut's BASICS program is based on a program created by Dr. Alan Marlatt, Professor of Psychology and Director of the Addictive Behaviors Research Center at the University of Washington. The BASICS program is one of the most effective evidence-based alcohol education interventions with college students.

The BASICS program consists of two fifty-minute sessions with a Wellness and Prevention Services staff member. During the first session, students meet individually with a Wellness and Prevention Services staff member and complete an assessment. During the second session, the student and staff member review the individualized assessment results and explore ways to reduce future health, social, and legal risks. Additional sessions beyond the first two may be required for some students.

Students who are sanctioned by the University of Connecticut's Office of Community Standards or Department of Residential Life are required to pay a \$150 fee. Following the first BASICS session, \$75 will be charged to the student's fee bill. The remaining \$75 will be charged to the student's fee bill after the second BASICS session. Students who are mandated to the program must cancel or reschedule an appointment at least 24 hours in advance before the scheduled appointment time to avoid a \$25 fee automatically being applied to the student account. A \$25 fee will be automatically applied to the student account for missed appointments.

Students who self-refer to the program will not be charged a fee. Students who have been mandated to the program are not eligible for the self-referral option. Information shared during the BASICS sessions is confidential. If a student indicates that they may harm him/herself or others, that another person is being harmed, or a court order is issued, information may be disclosed as appropriate. The BASICS program is located in Wellness and Prevention Services, South Campus, Wilson Hall, Room 114. Please contact Wellness and Prevention Services at 860-486-9431 to schedule appointments or for further information about the BASICS program.

Marijuana Abuse Prevention Program (MAPP)

University of Connecticut students who have a marijuana violation on or off-campus are required to complete the Marijuana Abuse Prevention Program (MAPP) administered by Wellness and Prevention Services. These students are mandated by UConn's Office of Community Standards or Department of Residential Life.

The MAPP program utilizes a harm reduction approach and is designed to:

- Promote a non-judgmental environment to help students explore their drug use
- Provide individualized feedback to reduce the risk and harmful consequences of drug use

The MAPP program consists of two fifty-minute sessions with a Wellness and Prevention Services staff member. During the first session, students meet individually with a Wellness and Prevention Services staff member and complete an assessment. During the second session, the student and staff member review the individualized assessment results and explore ways to reduce future health, social, and legal risks. Additional sessions beyond the first two may be required for some students.

Students who are sanctioned by the University of Connecticut's Office of Community Standards or Department of Residential Life are required to pay a \$150 fee. Following the first MAPP session, \$75 will be charged to the student's fee bill. The remaining \$75 will be charged to the student's fee bill after the second MAPP session. Students who are mandated to the program must cancel or reschedule an appointment at least 24 hours in advance before the scheduled appointment time to avoid a \$25 fee automatically being applied to the student account. A \$25 fee will be automatically applied to the student account for missed appointments.

Students who self-refer to the program will not be charged a fee. Students who have been mandated to the program are not eligible for the self-referral option.

Information shared during MAPP sessions is confidential. If a student indicates that they may harm him/herself or others, that another person is being harmed, or a court order is issued, information may be disclosed as appropriate.

The MAPP program is located in Wellness and Prevention Services, South Campus, Wilson Hall, Room 114. Please contact Wellness and Prevention Services at 860-486-9431 to schedule appointments or for further information about the MAPP program.

To view an overview of UConn's Wellness & Prevention Services programs, visit https://wellness.uconn.edu/key-programs/.

The UConn Recovery Community (URC)

The mission of the UConn Recovery Community (URC) is to provide an environment that is supportive to the therapeutic and educational needs of students recovering from addiction. The URC provides support through community building, social support, academic support, substance free activities, advocacy, outreach, and creating greater opportunities to access resources and services available on campus. The URC is inclusive of all students seeking to recover from addictive behaviors and values the personal dignity of each member.



Wellness and Prevention Services partners with Counseling and Mental Health Services (CMHS), the Department of Human Development and Family Studies Department, and Student Activities in supporting the URC.

The URC is located at The Cordial Storrs House, 1332 Storrs Rd., Storrs, CT 06269. The point of contact is Eileen Stone at <u>Eileen.stone@uconn.edu</u> (860) 486-9431. <u>http://urc.uconn.edu/</u>.

For information about local Al-Anon please visit: <u>http://www.ctalanon.org/meetings/meetings-by-town</u> and for AA meetings, see <u>http://beta.ct-aa.org/find-a-meeting/.</u>

UConn's Institutional Policies Addressing the Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 (VAWA) Amendments to the Clery Act

UConn prohibits the offenses of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault and stalking (as defined by the Clery Act) and reaffirms its commitment to creating and maintaining a campus environment that emphasizes the dignity and worth of all members of the university community that is free from all forms of sexual harassment, sexual assault, intimate partner violence, and stalking. Toward that end, UConn issues this statement of policy to inform the campus community of our programs to address domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault and stalking as well as the procedures for institutional disciplinary action in cases of alleged

dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking, which will be followed regardless of whether the incident occurs on or off campus when it is reported to a University official.

Please visit <u>titlelX.uconn.edu</u> for more information regarding available support, resources, and reporting options. It is important for the University community to know that the resources contained on the website can offer assistance even if you choose not to pursue a University or criminal investigation. This includes help with medical and counseling services, academic and housing support, referrals to legal and confidential advocacy organizations, and assistance with employment, visa and immigration, transportation, financial aid matters and more.

The Office of Institutional Equity (OIE) ensures the University's commitment and responsibility to foster diverse and inclusive working and learning environments, which includes compliance with the University's non-discrimination and anti-harassment policies, as well as state and federal laws and regulations related to equal opportunity and affirmative action. Please visit equity.uconn.edu for more information regarding support, OIE's process and available trainings.

To file a report alleging sexual misconduct, call or email the Office of Institutional Equity (OIE) at 860-486-2943 or <u>equity@uconn.edu</u>. Incidents alleged to have occurred that involve a UConn-affiliated student respondent can be reported to OIE or the Office of Community Standards utilizing the online referral form found <u>here</u>.

For information specific to the student conduct process and the above types of cases, go to <u>www.community.uconn.edu/sexual-and-gender-misconduct/</u>

The University of Connecticut does not discriminate on the basis of sex in its educational programs. Sexual harassment and sexual violence are forms of sex discrimination. Other behaviors, such as intimate partner violence and stalking, can also constitute sexbased discrimination and are also prohibited.

Definitions

Listed below are the definitions used by the Student Code of Conduct, the Connecticut Criminal Justice System, and the Clery Act.

Sex Offenses

Connecticut Criminal Law

- "Actor" means a person accused of sexual assault.
- "Affirmative Consent" means an active, clear and voluntary agreement by a person to engage in sexual activity with another person. (CGS §10a-55m as amended by Public Act 16-106)
- "Sexual intercourse" means vaginal intercourse, anal intercourse, fellatio or cunnilingus between persons regardless of sex. Its
 meaning is limited to persons not married to each other. Penetration, however slight, is sufficient to complete vaginal
 intercourse, anal intercourse or fellatio and does not require emission of semen. Penetration may be committed by an object
 manipulated by the actor into the genital or anal opening of the victim's body.
- "Sexual contact" means any contact with the intimate parts of a person not married to the actor for the purpose of sexual gratification of the actor or for the purpose of degrading or humiliating such person or any contact of the intimate parts of the actor with a person not married to the actor for the purpose of sexual gratification of the actor or for the purpose of degrading or humiliating such person or any contact or for the purpose of degrading or humiliating such person or for the purpose of degrading or humiliating such person.
- "Mentally defective" means that a person suffers from a mental disease or defect which renders such person incapable of appraising the nature of such person's conduct.
- "Mentally incapacitated" means that a person is rendered temporarily incapable of appraising or controlling such person's conduct owing to the influence of a drug or intoxicating substance administered to such person without such person's consent, or owing to any other act committed upon such person without such person's consent.
- "Physically helpless" means that a person is unconscious or for any other reason is physically unable to communicate unwillingness to an act.
- "Use of force" means: (A) Use of a dangerous instrument; or (B) use of actual physical force or violence or superior physical strength against the victim.
- "Intimate parts" means the genital area or any substance emitted therefrom, groin, anus or any substance emitted therefrom, inner thighs, buttocks or breasts.

Statutory Element of Sex Offenses

In order for an officer to make an arrest without a warrant or file an arrest warrant application, the officer must establish probable cause for each element of a specific crime as listed in the Penal Code.

Below is a summary of Sex Offenses as listed in Connecticut's Penal Code:

<u>C.G.S. §53a-70- describes four situations which constitute sexual assault in the first degree</u>: when the actor compels another person to engage in sexual intercourse, and s/he uses force against such person or a third person, or s/he threatens the use of force against such person or a third person or a third person or a third person; OR when the actor engages in sexual intercourse with a person under 13 years of age, and the actor is more than 2 years older than such person; OR when the actor commits sexual assault in the second degree as provided in §53a-71, and is aided by two or more persons actually present; OR when the actor engages in sexual intercourse with another person, and such other person is mentally incapacitated to the extent that the person is unable to consent to such sexual intercourse.

C.G.S. §53a-70a. Aggravated Sexual Assault in the first degree

This statute adds additional penalties for violating the above if the actor uses a weapon or threatens a weapon during the act; if the actor intends to and causes serious and permanent disfigurement, or destroys or amputates an organ; or while exhibiting extreme indifference to human life recklessly engages in conduct which creates a risk of death and thereby causes serious physical injury; or such person is aided by two or more persons actually present.

C.G.S. §53a-70b. Sexual Assault in Spousal or Cohabitating Relationship

If a spouse or cohabiter compels the other spouse or cohabiter to engage in sexual intercourse by the use of force or by the threat of force against such other spouse or cohabiter which reasonably causes the person to fear physical injury.

C.G.S. §53a-70c. Aggravated Sexual Assault of a Minor

Committing a violation of 53-21 or section 53a-70, 53a-70a, 53a-71, 53a-86, 53a-87 or 53a-196a and the victim of such offense is under thirteen years of age, and (1) such person kidnapped or illegally restrained the victim, (2) such person stalked the victim, (3) such person used violence to commit such offense against the victim, (4) such person caused serious physical injury to or disfigurement of the victim, (5) there was more than one victim of such offense under thirteen years of age, (6) such person was not known to the victim, or (7) such person has previously been convicted of a violent sexual assault.

C.G.S. §53a-71. Sexual Assault in the second degree

When a person engages in sexual intercourse with another person and such other person is: 13 years of age or older but under 16 AND more than 3 years older; OR mentally defective to the extent that such other person is unable to consent to such sexual intercourse; OR physically helpless; OR less than 18 years of age and the actor is such person's guardian or otherwise responsible for the general supervision of the person's general welfare; OR is in the custody of law or detained in a hospital of other institution and the actor has supervisory or disciplinary authority over such person; OR the actor is a psychotherapist and such other person is a patient during a session or former patient with emotional dependency upon the actor or there is deception involved; OR the actor accomplished sexual intercourse by false representation that it is a medical procedure by a health care professional; OR the actor is a school employee and such other person is enrolled in a school where the actor works (it is noteworthy that universities and colleges are not included in the legal definition of a school for the purposes of this section); or the actor is a coach in an athletic activity AND such person is a secondary school student or under 18 years old; OR the actor is over 20 years of age AND stands in a position of authority or supervision over the other person by virtue of the professional, legal, occupational, volunteer status of the other person AND the other person is under 18 years of age (this subsection would apply to college students only when under 18).

C.G.S. §53a-72a. Sexual Assault in the third degree

When the actor compels another person to submit to sexual contact AND uses force against such person or a third person or threatens the use of force against such other which reasonably causes fear of physical injury; OR the actor engages in sexual intercourse with a person whom he knows to be related to him within any of the degrees of kindred specified in §46b-21.

C.G.S. §53a-72b. Sexual Assault in the third degree with a firearm

If the actor commits sexual assault in the third degree and in the commission of such offense uses or is armed with and threatens the use of or displays or represents by words or conduct the possession of a pistol, revolver, machine gun, rifle, shotgun, or other firearm.

C.G.S. §53a-73a. Sexual Assault in the fourth degree

If a person intentionally subjects another person to sexual contact who is: under 13 and the actor is more than 2 years older, or 13

years or older but under 15 years of age and the actor is more than 3 years older, or mentally defective, or mentally incapacitated to the extent that such other person is unable to consent to such sexual contact, or physically helpless, or such other person is less than 18 years old and the actor is their guardian or otherwise responsible for the general supervision or welfare; OR such person is in the custody of law or detained in a hospital or other institution and the actor has supervisory or disciplinary authority over such person; OR such person subjects another person to sexual contact without the other person's consent; OR such person engages in sexual contact with an animal or dead body; OR there is a psychotherapist/patient relationship as outlined in C.G.S. §53a-71; OR such person falsely represents that sexual contact is part of a medical procedure; OR is a school employee or coach as outlined in C.G.S. §53a-71, or is over 20 and has a supervisory role over a person under 18 years of age as outlined in C.G.S. §53a-71.

Clery Act Crimes

The Clery Act is federal law and as such assigns specific definitions to each crime designated a Clery crime. These definitions may differ from those that exist in state or local law. However, for the purposes of the Clery Act, the definitions below are applicable.

Sexual assault means an offense that meets the definition of rape, fondling, incest, or statutory rape as used in the FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting system. Per the National Incident-Based Reporting System User Manual from the FBI UCR Program, a sex offense is any act directed against another person, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim if incapable of giving consent.

Rape is defined as the penetration, no matter how slight, of the vagina or anus with any body part or object, or oral penetration by a sex organ of another person, without the consent of the victim.

Fondling is defined as the touching of the private parts of another person for the purposes of sexual gratification, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent because of his/her age or because of his/her temporary or permanent mental incapacity.

Incest is defined as no forcible sexual intercourse between persons who are related to each other within the degrees wherein marriage is prohibited by law.

Statutory rape is defined as consensual sexual intercourse with a person who is under the statutory age of consent. In Connecticut, statutory rape is charged as Sexual Assault in the First or Second Degree and can occur in several circumstances. Any sexual contact, touching or penetration, when one participant is under the age of 13 and the other participant is more than two years older is Sexual Assault in the First Degree, a felony; when one participant is 13, 14 or 15 and the other participant is more than 3 years older is Sexual Assault in the Second Degree, a felony. There are other circumstances that constitute statutory rape such as sexual contact between a coach, employer, school employee or other person with authority and a person under the age of 18. For more information visit http://www.kidscounsel.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/07/Statutory-Rape-2012.pdf.pdf.

Clery Act Crimes: Domestic Violence

For Clery Act reporting purposes, the term "domestic violence" means a felony or misdemeanor crime of violence committed;

- By a current or former spouse or intimate partner of the victim;
- By a person with whom the victim shares a child in common;
- By a person who is cohabitating with or has cohabitated with the victim as a spouse or intimate partner;
- By a person similarly situated to a spouse of the victim under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction in which the crime of violence occurred; or
- By any other person against an adult or youth victim who is protected from that person's acts under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction in which the crime of violence occurred.

Clery Act Crime: Stalking

The term "stalking" means:

Engaging in a course of conduct directed at a specific person that would cause a reasonable person to:

- Fear for the person's safety or the safety of others; or
- Suffer substantial emotional distress.

For the purposes of this definition:

- Course of conduct means two or more acts, including, but not limited to, acts which the stalker directly, indirectly, or through third parties, by any action, method, device, or means follows, monitors, observes, surveils, threatens, or communicates to or about, a person, or interferes with a person's property.
- Substantial emotional distress means significant mental suffering or anguish that may, but does not necessarily, require medical or other professional treatment or counseling.
- Reasonable persons means a reasonable person under similar circumstances and with similar identities to the victim.
- For the purposes of complying with the requirements of this section and section 668.41, any incident meeting this definition is considered a crime for the purposes of Clery Act reporting.

Domestic Violence

The Connecticut General Statutes related to domestic violence follow.

C.G.S. §46b-38a, Family violence prevention and response, defines family or household member to include any of the following persons regardless of their age:

- Spouse or former spouse
- Parents or their children
- Persons related by blood or marriage
- Persons other than those related by blood or marriage but who presently reside together or have resided together (e.g.; college roommates)
- Persons who have a child in common regardless of whether they have ever been married or lived together
- Persons who are currently in or who have recently been in a dating relationship

The statute further provides that "Family violence means an incident resulting in physical harm, bodily injury or assault, or an act of threatened violence that constitutes fear of imminent physical harm, bodily injury or assault, including, but not limited to, stalking or a pattern of threatening, between family or household members. Verbal abuse or argument shall not constitute family violence unless there is present danger and the likelihood that physical violence will occur."

Many states, including Connecticut, have mandatory arrest laws in domestic violence situations. In Connecticut, if a police officer receives "speedy information that family violence was committed in jurisdiction", then the officer no longer has discretion. According to C.G.S. §46b-38a, "the decision to arrest and charge shall not (1) be dependent on the specific consent of the victim, (2) consider the relationship of the parties, or (3) be based solely on a request by the victim". When a police officer reasonably believes that a party in an incident of family violence has used force as a means of self-defense, such officer is not required to arrest such party under this statute.

It should be noted that in Connecticut, roommates have all of the protections of Connecticut's family violence statutes. The roommates do not have to be related nor do they have to have been involved in any type of romantic relationship. Therefore, an act of violence between college roommates is deemed an act of domestic violence and will subject the offender to the mandatory actions as set forth in accordance with Connecticut law. Additionally, the victim will be able to access services and programs made available by the State and the University for victims of domestic violence.

There are many criminal offenses that constitute family violence if they occur between individuals that meet the above definition of family or household member. Such offenses include sexual assault, stalking, assault, threatening, strangulation, criminal violation of a protective order, criminal violation of a restraining order, and criminal violation of a standing criminal protective order.

The Policy Against Discrimination, Harassment, and Related Interpersonal Violence

Intimate Partner Violence includes any act of violence or threatened act of violence that occurs between individuals who are involved or have been involved in a sexual, dating, spousal, domestic, or other intimate relationship. Intimate Partner Violence may include any form of Prohibited Conduct under this Policy, including Sexual Assault, Stalking, (as defined herein) and/or physical assault. Intimate Partner Violence may involve a pattern of behavior used to establish power and control over another person through fear and intimidation, or may involve one-time conduct. A pattern of behavior is typically determined based on the repeated use of words and/or actions and inactions in order to demean, intimidate, and/or control another person. This behavior can be verbal, emotional and/or physical.

This policy can be viewed in its entirety at <u>http://policy.uconn.edu/2015/12/29/policy-against-discrimination-harassment-and-related-interpersonal-violence/</u>.

Dating Violence: Connecticut Criminal Law

There is no separate statute that specifically addresses dating violence in Connecticut. In Connecticut, roommates and dating partners have all of the protections of Connecticut's domestic violence statutes. Roommates do not have to be related nor do they have to have been involved in any type of romantic relationship. Therefore, an act of violence between college roommates is deemed an act of domestic violence and will subject the offender to the mandatory actions as set forth in accordance with Connecticut law. Additionally, the victim will be able to access services and programs made available by the State and the University for victims of domestic violence.

Clery Act Crimes: While the Clery Act specifically defines dating violence, Connecticut extends the protections of the state's family violence protection statutes to person's engaged in a dating relationship. Therefore, any acts of dating violence are reported as acts of domestic violence in the University's Clery crime statistics.

Dating Violence: The term "dating violence" means violence committed by a person

- Who is or has been in a social relationship of a romantic or intimate nature with the victim and
- The existence of such a relationship shall be based on the reporting party's statement and with consideration of the length of the relationship, the type of relationship, and the frequency of interaction between the persons involved in the relationship.

For the purposes of this definition:

- Dating Violence includes, but is not limited to, sexual or physical abuse or the threat of such abuse.
- Dating violence does not include acts covered under the definition of domestic violence.

Stalking

Connecticut Criminal Laws related to Stalking.

CGS §53a-181c. Stalking in the first degree

A person is guilty of stalking in the first degree when such person commits stalking in the second degree as provided in section 53a-181d, as amended by this act, and (1) such person has previously been convicted of a violation of section 53a-181d, as amended by this act, or (2) such conduct violates a court order in effect at the time of the offense, or (3) the other person is under sixteen years of age.

Stalking in the first degree is a class D felony.

CGS §53a-181d. Stalking in the second degree

For the purposes of this section, "course of conduct" means two or more acts, including, but not limited to, acts in which a person directly, indirectly or through a third party, by any action, method, device or means,

- Follows, lies in wait for, monitors, observes, surveils, threatens, harasses, communicates with or sends unwanted gifts to, a person, or
- Interferes with a person's property.

A person is guilty of stalking in the second degree when:

- Such person knowingly engages in a course of conduct directed at a specific person that would cause a reasonable person to fear for such person's physical safety or the physical safety of a third person; or
- Such person intentionally, and for no legitimate purpose, engages in a course of conduct directed at a specific person that
 would cause a reasonable person to fear that such person's employment, business or career is threatened, where (A) such
 conduct consists of the actor telephoning to, appearing at or initiating communication or contact at such other person's
 place of employment or business, provided the actor was previously and clearly informed to cease such conduct, and (B)
 such conduct does not consist of constitutionally protected activity.
Stalking in the second degree is a class A misdemeanor.

CGS §53a-181e. Stalking in the third degree

A person is guilty of stalking in the third degree when he recklessly causes another person to reasonably fear for his physical safety by willfully and repeatedly following or lying in wait for such other person.

Stalking in the third degree is a class B misdemeanor.

The Policy Against Discrimination, Harassment and Related Interpersonal Violence

Stalking means engaging in a course of conduct directed at a specific individual that would cause a reasonable person to fear for their safety or the safety of others, or for the individual to suffer emotional distress.

Stalking includes unwanted, repeated, or cumulative behaviors that serve no purpose other than to threaten, or cause fear for another individual.

Common staking acts include, but not limed to harassing, threatening, or obscene phone calls, excessive and /or threatening communication, and following, vandalism of personal property, and/or leaving/giving unwanted gifts or objects. Stalking includes cyberstalking.

Procedures for Reporting Sexual Assault, Intimate Partner Violence

The University has procedures in place that serve to be sensitive to those who report sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking, including informing individuals about their right to file criminal charges as well as the availability of counseling, health, mental health, victim advocacy, legal assistance, visa and immigration assistance, student financial aid and other services on and/or off campus. Additional remedies to prevent contact between a complainant and an accused party are available, such as housing, academic, transportation and working accommodations, if reasonably available. The University will make such remedial measures, if the victim requests them and if they are reasonably available, regardless of whether the victim chooses to report the crime to UConn Police or local law enforcement. Students and employees should contact the Dean of Students Office at 860-486-3426 to inquire about or to initiate such measures. The Office of Institutional Equity at 860-486-2943 can help a student to receive such measures and/or to make direct contact with the Dean of Students' Office if so desired.

After an incident of sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence and stalking occurs, the victim is encouraged to consider seeking medical attention as soon as possible at one of the many health facilities that serves the UConn community throughout the state. Please see the list below for the local health facilities in the area of UConn's campus.

In Connecticut, evidence may be collected even if the victim chooses not to make a report to law enforcement⁴.

Because of the violent and invasive nature of sexual assault, it is important for a victim to receive medical treatment, even if they are not sure about reporting the assault to the police.

Important care includes examination and treatment for injuries, antibiotics for sexually transmitted infections (STIs), and emergency contraception (EC). EC is 95 percent effective if taken within 24 hours of a sexual assault. With the victim's permission, a sexual assault exam and evidence collection may be done by a nurse or doctor. Because the evidence on a victim's body may deteriorate or become contaminated, evidence must be collected soon after the assault. In Connecticut, exams and evidence collection can be done up to 120 hours after the assault. If the victim consents to the exam and evidence collection, the nurse or doctor will collect samples from the body (for example, hair, semen) which might help the investigation of the crime and the state's criminal case against the accused. The samples may be used as evidence in court. The presence or absence of evidence does not prove whether a person has been sexually assaulted. It's important to have evidence collected as soon as possible after a sexual assault, even if the victim has not decided to report the assault to the police. Evidence may be lost or destroyed as time passes. If a victim of sexual assault is not sure about reporting to the police, the victim may have the exam completed and the evidence collected will be submitted anonymously. The State of Connecticut will hold the evidence for 60 days to give the victim time to decide if they will report the crime to the police. If it has been more than 60 days the victim can still report to the police, but the evidence collected during the exam may not be usable in the investigation and trial.

⁴ Under the Violence Against Women and Department of Justice Reauthorization Act of 2005, starting in 2009, states must certify that they do not "require a victim of sexual assault to participate in the criminal justice system or cooperate with law enforcement in order to be provided with a forensic medical exam, reimbursement for charges incurred on account of such an exam, or both."

Victims do not have to pay for the exam and evidence collection. The Office of Victim Services (OVS) of the Connecticut Judicial Branch reimburses hospitals for the sexual assault exam and the cost of completing the evidence collection. It is against state law for a victim/survivor to receive a bill for the sexual assault exam and evidence collection. [Section 19a- 112a (e) of the Connecticut General Statutes]

Victims of sexual assault should seek treatment from UConn's Student Health Services or hospitals that participate in the SAFE program. The SAFE program is an innovative victim services program that provides participating hospitals with 24/7 access to sexual assault forensic examiners, healthcare providers who are specially trained to provide care to adult and adolescent victims, and use sexual assault kits to collect forensic evidence. Participating hospitals in Connecticut include Hartford Hospital, The Hospital of Central Connecticut (New Britain campus), Manchester Hospital, Middlesex Hospital, Saint Francis Hospital, and Windham Hospital.

Victims of sexual assault, domestic violence, stalking, and dating violence are encouraged to also preserve evidence by saving text messages, instant messages, social networking pages, other communications, and keeping pictures, logs or other copies of documents, if they have any, that would be useful to University adjudicators/investigators or police.

Sexual assault forensic examinations can be performed by SAFE nurses at UConn's Student Health and Wellness. This service is available during the Fall and Spring semesters while classes are in session. Student Health Services is open from 8:00 am until 10:30 pm on weekdays and from 8:00 am until 3:30 pm on weekends during the school year. If a Storrs campus student is a victim of sexual assault and needs to reach someone outside of these hours, they can reach a nurse on call 24/7 at 860-486-4700 and arrangements will be made for the victim to be met at Student Health Services by the Student Health Services nurse on call and by the SAFE nurse. The option of contacting a sexual assault crisis counselor will also be made available.

Whether or not a victim decides to have evidence collected, it is important that they DO NOT do the following prior to arriving at the hospital:

- Change clothes •
- Drink
- Brush teeth •

- Shower or bathe
- Eat
- Douche •
- Smoke
- Use the bathroom unless absolutely necessary

Taking these precautions before the medical exam allows a victim to keep their legal options open as long as possible. These activities can destroy vital evidence. Victims should bring a change of clothes with them. If they've changed clothes since the assault, place the clothes worn at the time of the attack in a paper bag (not plastic). Bring them to the emergency room. Let the nurse or doctor know, and tell them if anything else has been done to them (washed, etc.) before arrival.

Connecticut Alliance to End Sexual Violence, http://endsexualviolencect.org/, and the Sexual Assault Crisis Center of Connecticut, Inc., http://www.saccec.org/, provide victim advocates that can accompany a victim to the emergency room and support a survivor through the process of reporting the crime, is that is the chosen course of action. These advocates are able to explain your rights and discuss options with you so that you may make informed decisions and choices. The SACCEC can be reached at (888) 999-5545.

The Connecticut Coalition Against Domestic Violence is a coalition of Connecticut's 18 domestic violence service agencies. The organization provides critical support to victims including counseling, support groups, emergency shelter, court advocacy, safety planning, and lethality assessment. For more information on the mission or services provided by CCADV visit them on the web at www.ctcadv.org, download their mobile app "td411" or call them at 888-774-2900.

Although the university strongly encourages all members of its community to report crimes to law enforcement (UConn Police), it is the victim's choice whether or not to make such a report and victims have the right to decline involvement with the police. The University will assist any victim with notifying local police if they so desire. Please contact the Dean of Students at 860-486-3426 or the Title IX Coordinator in the Office of Institutional Equity at 860-486-2943 for this assistance. UConn Police may also be reached directly by calling 860-486-4800, in person at 126 North Eagleville Rd Additional information about the UConn Police department may be found online at: <u>https://publicsafety.uconn.edu/</u>.

Victims of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, or stalking, should report the incident promptly to the Office of Institutional Equity (OIE) and UConn Police (if the victim so desires.)⁵. OIE can be contacted by email at <u>equity@uconn.edu</u>, by telephone at 860-486-2943, and in person on the Storrs campus at 241 Glenbrook Road, Wood Hall First Floor⁶. The office hours are Monday-Friday, 8:00 a.m. - 5:00 p.m. This office does <u>not</u> provide emergency response services. Always call 911 for all emergencies. Reports of all domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault and stalking made to UConn Police will automatically be referred to the OIE regardless of if the complainant chooses to pursue criminal charges.

The University will provide resources, on campus and/or off campus, to persons who have been victims of sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, or stalking, and will apply appropriate disciplinary procedures to those who violate this policy. The procedures set forth below are intended to afford a prompt response to charges of sexual assault, domestic or dating violence, and stalking, to maintain confidentiality and fairness consistent with applicable legal requirements, and to impose appropriate sanctions on violators of this policy.

As time passes, evidence may dissipate or become lost or unavailable, thereby making investigation, possible prosecution, disciplinary proceedings, or obtaining protection from abuse orders related to the incident more difficult. If a victim chooses not to make a complaint regarding an incident, he or she nevertheless should consider speaking with the UConn Police or other law enforcement to preserve evidence in the event that the victim changes her or his mind at a later date.

Evidentiary Standard

The evidentiary standard used in determining whether or not a violation of the Policy Against Discrimination, Harassment, and Related Interpersonal Violence occurred is a preponderance of the evidence, which is described as "more likely than not."

Assistance for Victims: Rights, Options, and Resources

Regardless of whether a victim elects to pursue a criminal complaint or whether the offense is alleged to have occurred on or off campus, the university will assist victims of sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking and will provide each victim with a written explanation of their rights, reporting options and support resources available to them. Such written information will include:

- the procedures victims should follow if a crime of dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault or stalking has occurred;
- information about how the institution will protect the confidentiality of victims and other necessary parties;
- a statement that the institution will provide written notification to students and employees about victim services within the institution and in the community;
- a statement regarding the institution's provisions about options for, available assistance in, and how to request accommodations and protective measures; and
- an explanation of the procedures for institutional disciplinary action

In Connecticut, the state constitution guarantees that crime victims and their families are entitled to:

- Be treated with fairness and respect throughout the criminal justice process
- Receive financial restitution
- Timely disposition of the case following arrest of the accused
- Be reasonably protected from the accused throughout the criminal justice process
- Receive notification of court proceedings
- Attend the trial and all other court proceedings
- Communicate with the prosecution about the case
- Object to or support any plea agreement entered into by the accused and the prosecution and to make a statement to the court prior to the court accepting a plea of guilty
- Make a statement to the court at sentencing
- Information about the arrest, conviction, sentence, imprisonment and release of the accused

⁶ The Title IX Coordinator is regarded as a "Responsible Employee" under Title IX and also a "Campus Security Authority" under the Clery Act. Statistical information less the victims identifying information will be provided to the Clery Compliance Department even if the victim chooses not to alert campus public safety personally.

For more information, contact: Connecticut's Office of the Victim Advocate, Natasha M. Pierre, Esq., 505 Hudson Street, 5th Floor Hartford, CT 06106, Phone: 860-550-6632. <u>http://www.ct.gov/ova/site/default.asp</u>

Victims of sexual assault have the following rights under Connecticut state law:

- Decide whether or not they want to report the assault to the police.
- Have conversations with a sexual assault counselor/advocate remain confidential and not be used in court, unless the victim gives permission for them to be used.
- Have their name and address remain confidential from people not involved in the case and released only by the order of the court.
- Not to have their name, address or phone number disclosed in the court room during any court proceeding involving the prosecution of the case.
- Not to have present or past sexual conduct brought up during a trial involving the case unless a court, after a hearing, decides that it is strongly related the trial.

More information is available in the booklet developed by the Office of Victim Services of the Connecticut Judicial Branch and the Connecticut Sexual Assault Crisis Services, Inc. for information for sexual assault survivors and their families see: <u>http://www.jud.ct.gov/Publications/vs030.pdf</u>.

Victims of Domestic and Dating Violence have the following rights under Connecticut state law:

- Early Lease Termination: Victims of family violence in Connecticut have the right to terminate their lease early and without penalty if they reasonably believe that it is necessary to vacate the dwelling due to fear of imminent harm to themselves or their children. Victims must give 30 days' notice to their landlord and satisfy certain requirements to prove they are a victim of family violence. C.G.S. §47a-11e. Termination of rental agreement because of family violence.
- Leave from Employment: In Connecticut, employers with 3 or more employees must allow workers experiencing family violence to take up to 12 days off in a calendar year for certain issues resulting from the violence, such as the victim needing to seek medical care or attend a related court hearing. The leave only has to be paid if the employee is eligible for paid leave and if the leave will not exceed the maximum amount of leave due to the employee during any calendar year. C.G.S. §31-51ss Leave from employment for victims of family violence.
- Address Confidentiality: In Connecticut, a victim of family violence or sexual assault has the right to keep their address confidential by using the Address Confidentiality Program offered through CT's Office of the Secretary of the State. This program provides victims with a substitute mailing address so that the real home address can be kept private. C.G.S. §54-240a Address Confidentiality Program purpose.

Victims must apply for the program through one of the state's 18 domestic violence agencies or one of the state's sexual assault programs. To learn more about the program, visit the Connecticut Office of Victim Services at https://www.jud.ct.gov/crimevictim/ or call 1-800-822-8428.

Restraining and Protective Orders

The University of Connecticut complies with Connecticut law in recognizing civil restraining orders and criminal protective orders.

Civil Restraining Order: Victims of family violence in Connecticut have the right to request relief from the abuse they are suffering in the form of a civil restraining order. This court order will help protect a victim from further abuse and might include provisions such as requiring that the abuser leave the home or prohibiting the abuser from contacting the victim. Civil restraining orders can be in effect for up to one year with the possibility of requesting an extension. C.G.S. §46b-15 states that "Any family or household member, as defined in section 46b-38a, who has been subjected to a continuous threat of present physical pain or physical injury, stalking or a pattern of threatening, including, but not limited to, a pattern of threatening, as described in section 53a-62, by another family or household member may make an application to the Superior Court for relief under this section."

Criminal Protective Order: Criminal protective orders are made at the time of arraignment during a criminal proceeding. Family Relations or the state's attorney often request protective orders. They provide similar protection to the civil restraining order, but can only be made following an arrest/arraignment. They typically remain in effect until the end of the criminal case. However, Standing Criminal Protective Orders can be issued and remain in effect for a lifetime or until further action by the court. C.G.S. §46b-38c. Family violence response and intervention units Protective Orders states "A protective order issued under this section may include provisions necessary to protect the victim from threats, harassment, injury or intimidation by the defendant." For information on how to apply for a protective or restraining order, see: <u>http://titleix.uconn.edu/file-a-report/file-a-report-with-police/restraining-orders/</u>.

The University cannot apply for a legal protective order or restraining order for a victim. The victim is required to apply directly for these services the criminal court systems.

The University fully complies with any protective order issued through the criminal or civil justice systems if made aware of such an order and will act accordingly to support that order. Any person who obtains an order of protection from a court of any of the fifty states should provide a copy to police and the Office of Institutional Equity. A complainant may then meet with UConn Police to develop a Safety Action Plan, which is a plan for police and the victim to reduce risk of harm while on campus or coming and going from campus. This plan may include, but not limited to escorts, special parking arrangements, providing a temporary cellphone, changing classroom location or allowing a student to complete assignments from home, etc.

The University may issue an institutional no contact letter if deemed appropriate or at the request of the victim or accused.

Accommodations and Supportive Measures Available for Victims

Upon receipt of a report of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault or stalking, UConn will provide written notification to students and employees about accommodations available to them, including academic, living, transportation, protective orders and working situations. The written notification will include information regarding the accommodation options, available assistance in requesting accommodations, and how to request accommodations and protective measures (i.e., the notification will include the name and contact information for the individual or office that should be contacted to request the accommodations).

At the victim's request, and to the extent of the victim's cooperation and consent, university offices will work cooperatively to assist the victim in obtaining accommodations. If reasonably available, a victim may be offered changes to academic, living, working, protective measures or transportation situations regardless of whether the victim chooses to report the crime to campus police or local law enforcement. Examples of options for a potential change to the academic situation may be to transfer to a different section of a class, withdraw and take a class at another time if there is no option for moving to a different section, etc. Potential changes to living situations may include moving to a different room or residence hall. Possible changes to work situations may include changing working hours. Possible changes in transportation may include having the student or employee park in a different location, assisting the student or employee with a safety escort, etc.

To request changes to academic, living, transportation and/or working situations or protective measures, a victim should contact the Office of Institutional Equity (OIE) who will then facilitate the connection between the individual and the appropriate office (i.e. Dean of Student Office for academic accommodations, Residential Life for on campus housing needs, the UConn Police Department for safety planning measures, and more).

To the extent of the victim's cooperation and consent, university offices will work cooperatively to ensure that the victim's health, physical safety, work and academic status are protected, pending the outcome of a formal university investigation of the complaint. For example, if reasonably available, a complainant may be offered changes to academic, living, transportation or working situations in addition to counseling, health services, visa and immigration assistance and assistance in notifying appropriate local law enforcement. Additionally, regardless of whether a victim has opted-out of allowing the University to share "directory information" personally identifiable information about the victim and other necessary parties will be treated as confidential and only shared with persons with a specific need to know. I.e those who are investigating/adjudicating the complaint or delivering resources or support services to the complainant (for example, publicly available record-keeping for purposes of Clery Act reporting and disclosures will be made without inclusion of identifying information about the victim, as defined in 42 USC 1395 (a) (20).) Further, by only sharing personally identifiable information with individuals on a need-to-know basis the institution will maintain as confidential, any accommodations or protective measures provided to the victim to the extent that maintaining such confidentiality would not impair the ability of the institution to provide the accommodations or protective measures.

Victim Services

The University does not publish the name of crime victims nor house identifiable information regarding victims in the UConn Police Daily Crime Log or online in the annual crime statistics that are disclosed in compliance with the *Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act*. Furthermore, if a Timely Warning Notice is issued on the basis of a report of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault or stalking, the name of the victim and other personally identifiable information about the victim will be withheld. Victims may request that directory information on file be removed from public sources by request: students can go to: <u>http://phonebook.uconn.edu/changeinfo.html</u> for instructions on how to remove information. If a student needs assistance in removing their information from the University Phone Book, they can contact the Dean of Students at 860-486-3426. Victims have the right:

- To have conversations with a sexual assault advocate stay confidential and not be used in court without the victim's permission. [Section 52-146k of the Connecticut General Statutes]
- Not to have present or prior sexual conduct brought up during the trial unless the court, after a hearing, decides that it is necessary for the trial. A victim may wish to speak with the prosecutor about this. [Section 54-86f of the Connecticut General Statutes]
- Not to have address or telephone number made known in the courtroom during any hearing in the prosecution of cases involving sexual assault, injury or risk of injury to a child, or impairing the morals of a child, unless the judge finds that they are important to the case. [Section 54-86d of the Connecticut General Statutes]
- To have name and address in the court records stay confidential from people not involved in the case and released only by an order of the court. [Section 54-86e of the Connecticut General Statutes] The accused will have access to this information through his or her attorney.

Other resources available to persons who report being the victim of sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, or stalking, include:

http://www.rainn.org – Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network

CCCA DV

https://www.justice.gov/ovw/sexual-assault - US Department of Justice

http://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/index.html --Department of Education, Office of Civil Rights

http://www.ctcadv.org Connecticut Coalition Against Domestic Violence

How to be an Active Bystander

Bystanders play a critical role in the prevention of sexual and relationship violence. They are "individuals who observe violence or witness the conditions that perpetuate violence. They are not directly involved but have the choice to intervene, speak up, or do something about it."⁷ We want to promote a culture of community accountability where bystanders are actively engaged in the prevention of violence without causing further harm. We may not always know what to do even if we want to help. Below is a list⁸ of some ways to be an active bystander. Further information regarding bystander intervention may be found. If there is immediate danger, dial 911. This could be when a person is yelling at or being physically abusive towards another and it is not safe to interrupt.

- Watch out for friends and fellow students/employees. If there is someone who looks like they could be in trouble or need help, ask if they are ok.
- Confront people who seclude, hit on, and try to make out with, or have sex with people who are incapacitated.
- Speak up when someone discusses plans to take sexual advantage of another person.
- Believe someone who discloses sexual assault, abusive behavior, or experience with stalking.
- Refer people to on or off campus resources listed in this document for support in health, counseling, or with legal assistance.

Risk Reduction

With no intent to victim blame and recognizing that only rapists are responsible for rape, the following are some strategies to reduce one's risk of sexual assault or harassment. *This information courtesy of Rape, Abuse, & Incest National Network, <u>www.rainn.org</u>.*

- Be aware of your surroundings. Knowing where you are and who is around you may help you to find a way to get out of a bad situation.
- Try to avoid isolated areas. It is more difficult to get help if no one is around.
- Walk with purpose. Even if you don't know where you are going, act like you do.
- Trust your instincts. If a situation or location feels unsafe or uncomfortable, it probably isn't the best place to be.
- Try not to load yourself down with packages or bags as this can make you appear more vulnerable.
- Make sure your cell phone is with you and charged and that you have cab money.
- Don't allow yourself to be isolated with someone you don't trust or someone you don't know.
- Avoid putting music headphones in both ears so that you can be more aware of your surroundings, especially if you are walking alone.

⁷ Burn, S.M. (2009). A situational model of sexual assault prevention through bystander intervention. Sex Roles, 60, 779-792.

⁸ Bystander intervention strategies adapted from Stanford University's Office of Sexual Assault & Relationship Abuse

- When you go to a social gathering, go with a group of friends. Arrive together, check in with each other throughout the evening, and leave together. Knowing where you are and who is around you may help you to find a way out of a bad situation.
- Trust your instincts. If you feel unsafe in any situation, go with your gut. If you see something suspicious, contact law enforcement immediately (local authorities can be reached by calling 911 in most areas of the U.S.).
- Don't leave your drink unattended while talking, dancing, using the restroom, or making a phone call. If you've left your drink alone, just get a new one.
- Don't accept drinks from people you don't know or trust. If you choose to accept a drink, go with the person to the bar to order it, watch it being poured, and carry it yourself. At parties, don't drink from the punch bowls or other large, common open containers.
- Watch out for your friends, and vice versa. If a friend seems out of it, is way too intoxicated for the amount of alcohol they've had, or is acting out of character, get him or her to a safe place immediately.
- If you suspect you or a friend has been drugged, contact law enforcement immediately (local authorities can be reached by calling 911 in most areas of the U.S.). Be explicit with doctors so they can give you the correct tests (you will need a urine test and possibly others).

If you need to get out of an uncomfortable or scary situation here are some things that you can try:

- Remember that being in this situation is not your fault. You did not do anything wrong, it is the person who is making you uncomfortable that is to blame.
- Be true to yourself. Don't feel obligated to do anything you don't want to do. "I don't want to" is always a good enough reason. Do what feels right to you and what you are comfortable with.
- Have a code word with your friends or family so that if you don't feel comfortable you can call them and communicate your discomfort without the person you are with knowing. Your friends or family can then come to get you or make up an excuse for you to leave.
- Lie. If you don't want to hurt the person's feelings it is better to lie and make up a reason to leave than to stay and be uncomfortable, scared, or worse. Some excuses you could use are needing to take care of a friend or family member, not feeling well, having somewhere else that you need to be, etc.
- Try to think of an escape route. How would you try to get out of the room? Where are the doors? Windows? Are there people around who might be able to help you? Is there an emergency phone nearby?
- If you and/or the other person have been drinking, you can say that you would rather wait until you both have your full judgment before doing anything you may regret later.

University Adjudication of Violations

Whether or not criminal charges are filed, the University⁹ or any person may file a complaint under The Student Code alleging that a student or registered student organization has violated the University's Policy Against Discrimination, Harassment and Related Interpersonal Violence. Complaints regarding alleged misconduct by a student or registered student organization (including complaints from a regional campus) shall be directed to the Office of Institutional Equity (OIE). The complete policy is available on line at http://policy.uconn.edu/2015/12/29/policy-against-discrimination-harassment-and-related-interpersonal-violence/.

Third party or anonymous reports alleging student sexual misconduct should be directed to OIE, UConn Police and/or the Office of Community Standards. The information provided anonymously will only be used in compliance of The Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act for data collection. Anonymous reports will be accepted but challenge the ability of the University to conduct a fair, impartial student conduct investigation. However, under federal law the University is required to investigate all incidents of sexual harassment and discrimination, including sexual assaults, about which the University knows or has reason to know to protect the health and safety of the University community. In such cases, the University may undertake an investigation even if the complainant chooses not to cooperate.

Student Conduct Process

⁹ Title IX states that if an institution knows or reasonably should know of sexual harassment, to include sexual violence, the institution has a duty to investigate. Consequently, whether a complainant chooses to cooperate or not should not be the deciding factor for whether or not disciplinary charges are brought against an accused party. If an investigation determines that it is more likely than not that the institution's sexual misconduct policy was violated, then the "University" may assume the role of the complainant.

The student conduct process for dealing with complaints is described in The Student Code and can be found at http://community.uconn.edu/sexual-and-gender-misconduct/

Additional information for incidents involving sexual misconduct can be found at <u>https://community.uconn.edu/sexual-and-gender-misconduct/</u>

Referrals can be submitted through the following reporting form: <u>https://cm.maxient.com/reportingform.php?UnivofConnecticut&layout_id=6</u>

https://community.uconn.edu/the-student-code-part-iv/

Employee Complaints

The process in which the University manages complaints where employees are accused of discrimination and harassment, including sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence and stalking, as outlined in the *Policy Against Discrimination, Harassment and Related Interpersonal Violence* can be found at https://equity.uconn.edu/discrimination/.

Sex Offender Registration

The Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act (the Clery Act), requires the University to provide a statement advising the campus community about where law enforcement agency information provided by the State concerning registered sex offenders may be obtained.



The State of Connecticut requires sex offenders to register with the police in the jurisdiction in which they reside. The State makes this information available to law enforcement agencies. This information for the UConn community is available by contacting the State Police Sex Offender Registry Unit at P.O. Box 2794, Middletown, CT 06457 or by e-mail at:

sex.offender.registry@po.state.ct.us, by phone at (860) 685-8060 or online at http://www.communitynotification.com/cap_office_disclaimer.php?office=54567.

Safety and Security Programming

The police department offers classes that address safety on campus, new student orientation, international student orientation, workplace violence reduction, workplace safety, men's and women's self-defense, intervention strategies, sexual and intimate partner violence reduction, alcohol and drug awareness, and DUI laws. Programs are offered throughout the year and at the request of campus entities.

The Office of Emergency Management (OEM) presents an ongoing campaign focusing on emergency preparedness with a focus on awareness and readiness. Through its website and other public safety campaign methods, the OEM publishes and provides training on active threat response, bomb threat response, building and campus evacuation procedures, lockdown protocols, power outage response, shelter-in-place protocol and suspicious package response.

Educational Programs and Campaigns

The University engages in comprehensive, intentional, and integrated programming, initiatives, strategies, and campaigns intended to end dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault and stalking that:

- Are culturally relevant, inclusive of diverse communities and identities, sustainable, responsive to community needs, and informed by research, or assessed for value, effectiveness, or outcome; and
- Consider environmental risk and protective factors as they occur on the individual, relationship, institutional, community and societal levels.

Educational programming consists of primary prevention and awareness programs for all incoming students and new employees and ongoing awareness and prevention campaigns for students and employees that:

• UConn Identifies domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault and stalking as prohibited conduct;

- Defines, using definitions provided both by the Department of Education as well as state law, what behavior constitutes domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking;
- Defines what behavior and actions constitute consent to sexual activity in the State of Connecticut and/or using the definition of consent found in the Student Code of Conduct if state law does not define consent and the purposes for which that definition is used;
- Provides a description of safe and positive options for bystander intervention. Bystander intervention means safe and positive options that may be carried out by an individual or individuals to prevent harm or intervene when there is a risk of dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault or stalking. Bystander intervention includes recognizing situations of potential harm, understanding institutional structures and cultural conditions that facilitate violence, overcoming barriers to intervening, identifying safe and effective intervention options, and taking action to intervene;
- Information on risk reduction. Risk reduction means options designed to decrease perpetration and bystander inaction, and to increase empowerment for victims in order to promote safety and to help individuals and communities address conditions that facilitate violence.
- Information regarding:
 - procedures victims should follow if a crime of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault and stalking occurs (as described in "Procedures Victims Should Follow if a Crime of Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault and Stalking Occurs" elsewhere in this document)
 - how the institution will protect the confidentiality of victims and other necessary parties (as described in "Assistance for Victims: Rights and Options" elsewhere in this document);
 - existing counseling, health, mental health, victim advocacy, legal assistance, visa and immigration assistance, student financial aid, and other services available for victims, both within the institution and in the community (as described in "Assistance for Victims: Rights and Options" elsewhere in this document); and
 - options for, available assistance in, and how to request changes to academic, living, transportation, and working situations or protective measures (as described in "Assistance for Victims: Rights and Options" elsewhere in this document);
 - procedures for institutional disciplinary action in cases of alleged dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking (as described in "Adjudication of Violations" elsewhere in this document);

The University has developed an annual educational campaign¹⁰ consisting of presentations that include distribution of educational materials to new students; participating in and presenting information and materials during new employee orientation. Below are some examples of primary and ongoing prevention and risk reduction programs offered by the University.

Visit Wellness & Prevention Services at <u>http://healthed.uconn.edu/publications/</u> for examples of publications frequently distributed to the University community.

The University of Connecticut offers a number of programs and campaigns each year aimed at promoting the awareness of dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault and stalking.

Awareness and prevention programs are offered to incoming students and new employees. Additional programs are offered to all students and employees throughout the year.

• The Office of Institution Equity (OIE) provides a two-hour block of mandatory training on sexual harassment prevention to all University employees within six months of hire. Multiple training dates are offered each year.

The Office of Institutional Equity (OIE) also provides a mandatory three-hour block of training on diversity awareness to all University employees. This training must be taken within six months of hire. Multiple training dates are offered each year.

Following are descriptions of some of the programs offered to incoming students and new employees to promote the awareness of dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault and stalking:

Sexual Harassment Training

https://www.justice.gov/ovw/protecting-students-sexual-assault.

¹⁰ Under the 2013 Reauthorization of the Violence Against Women Act, institutions must implement "primary prevention and awareness programs for all incoming students and new employees" AND "ongoing prevention and awareness campaigns for students and employees" that include a-f above under section B. While "campaign" is yet to be defined, examples of "primary prevention programs" as they relate to incoming students may be found here:

Connecticut General Statute §46a-54(15) (A) Requires an employer having three or more employees to post in a prominent and accessible location information concerning the illegality of sexual harassment and remedies available to victims of sexual harassment; and (B) to require an employer having fifty or more employees to provide two hours of training and education to all supervisory employees within one year of October 1, 1992, and to all new supervisory employees within six months of their assumption of a supervisory position. Such training and education shall include information concerning the federal and state statutory provisions concerning sexual harassment and remedies available to victims of sexual harassment. (A) post in a prominent and accessible location information concerning the illegality of sexual harassment and remedies available to victims of sexual harassment, (B) provide, not later than three months after the employee's start date with the employer, a copy of the information concerning the illegality of sexual harassment and remedies available to victims of sexual harassment to each employee by electronic mail with a subject line that includes the words "Sexual Harassment Policy" or words of similar import, if (i) the employer has provided an electronic mail account to the employee, or (ii) the employee has provided the employer with an electronic mail address, provided if an employer has not provided an electronic mail account to the employee, the employer shall post the information concerning the illegality of sexual harassment and remedies available to victims of sexual harassment on the employer's Internet web site, if the employer maintains such an Internet web site...; and (C) provide two hours of training and education to employees within one year of October 1, 2019, provided any employer who has provided such training and education to any such employees after October 1, 2018, shall not be required to provide such training and education a second time. An employer having (i) three or more employees, shall provide such training and education to an employee hired on or after October 1, 2019, not later than six months after the date of his or her hire.... Such training and education shall include information concerning the federal and state statutory provisions concerning sexual harassment and remedies available to victims of sexual harassment. An employer who is required to provide training under this subdivision shall provide periodic supplemental training that updates all supervisory and nonsupervisory employees on the content of such training and education not less than every ten years.

Compliance Training - Annual

During the spring of each year, the University's Office of Audit, Compliance & Ethics provides compliance training to all recently hired University employees and any other employees interested. This training includes topics as mandated by state statute as well as a general review of critical University policies.

The following are examples of topics covered in this training:

- Code of Conduct Review
- Non Retaliation Policy
- Email Standards
- Individual Responsibility
- Ethics Code

- Conflicts of Interest
- Health and Safety Policy
- Mandatory Child Abuse Reporting
- Clery Act Reporting and Compliance

Protect Our Pack

A program presented during first year orientation and to all transfer and change campus students. This program combines Title IX information with our bystander initiative known as, "Protect Our Pack". Students learn, practice and discuss ways to intervene in problem situations and thereby help each other avoid risky situations. The 2nd session of Protect Our Pack provides students with information and resources to support health decisions and behaviors around alcohol and other drugs, and outline expectations for their behavior while at UConn.

Departments throughout the University community are responsible for providing programs that are comprehensive, intentional and integrated as well as participating in initiatives, strategies and campaigns intended to end dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault and stalking. These programs are to be culturally relevant, inclusive of diverse communities and identities, sustainable, responsive to community needs, informed by research or assessed for value, effectiveness or outcome, and take into consideration environmental risk and protective factors as they occur on the individual, relationship, institutional, community, and societal levels.

The programs presented at UConn are tailored to the UConn community and the needs of our students and employees. Below are examples of some of the programs that were offered to the University community in 2019.

Sexual Harassment Prevention and Education

This program is offered by the Women's Center on many occasions throughout the year to both employees and students. The program is presented with the objectives of, (1) Identifying various forms of gender-based violence, (2) Initiating a dialogue on sexual harassment, (3) Examining conditions which promote and support sexual harassment, and (4) Identifying strategies for responding to and preventing sexual harassment.

Consent 201

This program is offered by the Women's Center on several occasions throughout the year as part of the University's First Year Experience program. The program is aimed at reducing the rape myth acceptance, improving knowledge and understanding of the University's affirmative consent policy, increasing confidence in interpreting cues related to sexual consent, and enhancing the ability to identify gender-based violence as a symptom of sexism.

Sexual Misconduct Investigator Training, Hearing Officer Training, and Title IX Case Review

Community Standards provides several training sessions for investigators with the goal of providing investigators with enhanced skills related to sexual misconduct investigations. Additionally, sessions are offered to provide new staff members with a review of past cases and to enhance their understanding of the investigative process including report writing and case presentation. Finally, Hearing Officers are provided with training in the proper conduct of hearings and additional information on the many aspects of a sexual misconduct investigation.

Violence Against Women Prevention Program (VAWPP)

The VAWPP is coordinated through the UConn Women's Center and offers a number of ongoing programs and campaigns.

The Men's Project is an eleven-week training that begins in February each year. The goal of The Men's Project is to train male-identified students who will then positively influence their peers by challenging social norms that promote gender-based violence; understanding their connection to survivors of gender-based violence; and role modeling effective bystander interventions. The weekly meetings will focus on topics related to gender socialization, masculinities, social justice and gender-based violence. Previous year's participants shared that the program was transformative, challenging, and that after the program their implementation of bystander intervention strategies greatly increased.

Greeks Against Sexual Assault (GASA) is offered with the goal of training members of fraternities and sororities so they can then positively influence their peers by challenging social norms that promote gender-based violence; understanding their connection to survivors of gender-based violence; and role modeling effective bystander interventions. The weekly meetings explore issues of gender, privilege, social justice and how we can stop sexual assault and interpersonal violence, specifically within the Greek community. This program is co-sponsored by the UConn Women's Center and the Office of Fraternity and Sorority Life (OFSL).

SOLID: Student Organization Leaders Intentional Development

A program offered through Student Services. This is an online training program that provides information to student leaders regarding hazing, harming and harassment behaviors. The program helps participants to identify harmful behaviors and suggest ways to create positive experiences to the community.

Resources

Confidential Resources (On-Campus) Student Health and Wellness

Medical Care

Advice Nurses on call 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Assault Crisis Services available from 8am – 4pm, Monday – Friday 234 Glenbrook Road, Storrs Phone: 860-486-2719 (Appointment Desk) Phone: 860-486-4700 (24-Hour Advice Nurse) The Medical Care team in Student Health and Wellness provides crisis and follow-up care for victim-survivors of sexual assault, relationship violence, and stalking. Medical staff provide free medical examinations, medications, STD testing and will assist in arranging referral services for evidence collection and crisis counseling.

Mental Health

Therapist on call 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Office hours 8:30am – 4:00pm, Monday – Friday Arjona Building, 337 Mansfield Road, Storrs Phone: 860-486-4705 Website: www.counseling.uconn.edu

LOCAL HOSPITALS

Counseling and Mental Health Services provides both immediate crisis intervention and therapy to recent or past victim-survivors of sexual violence, relationship violence, and/or stalking. Therapists can be accessed by appointment, walk-in, or after-hours emergency.

Financial Aid Assistance

Office of Student Financial Aid Services 233 Glenbrook Rd., Storrs 860-486-2819 financialaid@uconn.edu

Visa & Immigration Assistance

International Student and Scholar Services 2011 Hillside Rd., Storrs 860-486-3855 international@uconn.edu

Stronger Support Group

STRONGER is a confidential support and discussion group for UConn student victimsurvivors of sexual violence and stalking. Stronger provides a supportive, confidential environment and can help victim-survivors to gain strength and empowerment. For more information, contact the Mental Health team in Student Health and Wellness.

The University does not provide on or off campus legal services for students or employees.

Reporting and Investigations

UConn Police Department Available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. 126 North Eagleville Road, Storrs Phone: 860-486-4800 Website: www.police.uconn.edu

The UConn Police is responsible for all criminal investigations for on-campus crimes. In cases of sexual or relationship violence or stalking, an officer from the Special Victims Unit is assigned as the primary contact with the victim-survivor throughout the investigation. For off-campus crimes, state or local police are responsible for investigations, if unsure where to call, start with UConn Police.

The Office of Institutional Equity (OIE) (including the Title IX Coordinator)

Wood Hall, First Floor 241 Glenbrook Road. Storrs Phone: 860-486-2943

UConn Health, Farmington

16 Munson Road, Fourth Floor 263 Farmington Avenue, Farmington 860-679-3563

Website: http://equity.uconn.edu www.titleix.uconn.edu www.accessibility.uconn.edu

OIE investigates complaints of sexual harassment, sexual assault, intimate partner violence, and/or stalking when the accused individual is a UConn employee. Students and employees who commit acts of sexual assault, intimate partner violence and/or

30 Shelburne Road Stamford, CT 06904 203-276-1000

Waterbury Area

St Mary's Hospital 56 Franklin St, Waterbury, CT 06706 Telephone: 203-709-6000

Waterbury Hospital 64 Robbins Street Waterbury, CT 06708 203-573-6000

Storrs Area

Windham Hospital 112 Mansfield Ave Willimantic, CT 06226 Telephone: 860-456-9116

Avery Point Area

Lawrence & Memorial Hospital 365 Montauk Ave New London, CT Telephone: 860-442-0711

Farmington Area

UConn Health 263 Farmington Ave, Farmington, CT 06032 860-679-2000

Hartford Area

Hartford Hospital 80 Seymour St Hartford, CT 06106 Telephone: 860-545-5000

Manchester Memorial Hospital 71 Haynes St Manchester, CT 06040 Telephone: 860-646-1222

Rockville General Hospital 31 Union Street Vernon, CT 06066 Telephone: 860-872-050

Saint Francis Care

114 Woodland Street Hartford, Connecticut 06105 Telephone: 860-714-4000 **UConn Health** 263 Farmington Ave Farmington, CT Telephone: 860-679-2464

Stamford Area

Stamford Hospital

stalking are in violation of University policies and conduct codes and may be subject to discipline up to and including expulsion. As Title IX Coordinator and Interim, Associate Vice President Sarah Chipman is responsible for ensuring that all reports are investigated and addressed at UConn.

Office of Community Standards

Wilbur Cross Building, 3rd Floor, Room 233 Glenbrook Road, Storrs, CT 06269 Phone: 860-486-8402

Website: www.community.uconn.edu

Community Standards investigate complaints of sexual violence, relationship violence, and/or stalking when the accused individual is an UConn student. Students who commit acts of sexual assault, intimate partner violence and/or stalking are in violation of University policies and conduct codes and may be subject to discipline up to and including expulsion.

Non-Confidential Campus-Based Resources

Dean of Students Office

8am – 5pm, Monday – Friday Wilbur Cross Building, 2nd Floor, Room 203233 Glenbrook Road, Storrs, CT 06269 Phone: 860-486-3426 Website: www.dos.uconn.edu

The Dean of Students Office can assist with academic and other concerns that arise after and assault, including changes or modifications to class schedules, rescheduling exams, and more. The Dean of Students Office can explain the University investigation process and resources, and is available throughout the course of the investigation to assist students with receiving resources and assistance.

Department of Residential Life

Whitney Hall, Garden Level 1346 Storrs Road, Unit 4238, Storrs, CT 06269Phone: 860-486-2926 Website: <u>www.reslife.uconn.edu</u>

Department of Residential Life staff members are knowledgeable about campus services and can help victim-survivors receive assistance, including with the campus investigation process or assisting with changes in housing. RAs and Hall Directors are on call 24/7 during the academic year.

Title IX- Exempt Resources

Women's Center Student Union, 4th Floor 2110 Hillside Road, Unit 3118, Storrs, CT 06269 Phone: 860-486-4738 Website: www.womenscenter.uconn.edu

The Women's Center provides advocacy, support services (including accompaniment during reporting and investigations), information and referral services to individuals who have, or think they might have, experienced sexual assault, relationship violence, and/or stalking. The Women's Center provides these services to students, staff, and faculty regardless of their gender identity.

Non-Confidential UConn Health Based On-Campus Resources

Each of these offices below will provide support and resources and connects you to the Title IX Coordinator.

Medical Student Affairs

Medicine.uchc.edu 263 Farmington Avenue, Farmington 860-679-7599

Dental Student Affairs Sdm.uchc.edu 263 Farmington Avenue, Farmington 860-679-2304

The Graduate School

health.uconn.edu/graduate-school 263 Farmington Avenue, Farmington 860-679-3849

Graduate Medical Education Office (Dental student should contact Dental Student Affairs) 263 Farmington Avenue, Farmington

860-679-2147

Confidential Resources (Off-Campus)

NOT required to report to UConn's Office of Institutional Equity (OIE). All services are FREE and CONFIDENTIAL

Connecticut Alliance to End Sexual Violence http://endsexualviolencect.org/

- Hotline Services 24 hours/day 7 days/week
- 24 hour crisis counseling
- Information and referral
- Advocacy for children and non-abusing parent
- Short-term counseling for victims and their family and/or friends
- Support groups and more
- Community education programs dealing with sexual assault issues
- Community prevention programs dealing with safety concerns, etc.

Statewide 24 Hour Toll Free Hotline (When dialing the number below, the call is routed to the center closest to the caller's location.) 1-888-999-5545 English

1-888-568-8332 Español

Connecticut Coalition Against Domestic Violence

http://www.ctcadv.org/ Coalition of Connecticut's 18 domestic violence service agencies 888-774-2900 for help of information

Women and Families Center

http://www.womenfamilies.org/

Meriden Office 169 Colony Street Meriden, CT 06451 Office: 203-235-9297 Hotline: 203-235-4444 Middletown Office 100 Riverview Center, Suite 274 Middletown, CT 06457 Office: 860-344-1474 Fax: 860-346-5705 Hotline: 203-235-4444 New Haven Office 1440 Whalley Avenue New Haven, CT 06511 Office: 203-389-5010 Fax: 203-389-5595 Hotline: 203-235-4444

Rape Crisis Center of Milford

http://rapecrisiscenterofmilford.org/ 70 West River Street Milford, CT 06460 Office: 203-874-8712 Hotline: 203-878-1212

The Center for Sexual Assault Crisis Counseling and Education

https://thecenter-ct.org/

73 Summer St., Suite 503 Stamford, CT 06901 Office: 203-348-9346 Hotline: 203-329-2929 Email: <u>info@thecenter-ct.org</u>

Susan B. Anthony Project

http://sbaproject.org/ 179 Water Street Torrington, CT 06790 Office: 860-489-3798 Hotline: 860-482-7133

Sexual Assault Crisis Center of Eastern Connecticut, Inc.

http://www.saccec.org/ Willimantic Office

YWCA of New Britain Sexual Assault Crisis Services

http://ywcanb.org/sexual-assault-crisis-services/

New Britain Office

19 Franklin Square New Britain, CT 06051 Office: 860-225-4681 Hotline: 888-999-5545

YWCA Hartford Region

www.ywcahartford.org 135 Broad St. Hartford, CT 06105 Office: 860-525-1163 Hotline: 203-753-3613 email: info@safehavenofgw.org

Center for Family Justice

http://centerforfamilyjustice.org/ 753 Fairfield Avenue Bridgeport, CT 06604 Office: 203-334-6154



90 South Park Street Willimantic, CT 06226 Office: 860-456-3595 Hotline: 860-456-2789

New London Office

78 Howard Street, 2nd Floor New London, CT 06320 Office 860-442-0604 Hotline: 860-437-7766

Safe Haven of Greater Waterbury

http://www.safehavengw.org/ 29 Central Avenue Waterbury, CT 06702 Office: 203-575-0388

Women's Center of Greater Danbury

http://wcogd.org/ 2 West Street Danbury, CT 06810 Office: 203-731-5200 Hotline: 203-731-5204 E-mail: womenscenter@wcogd.org

Region	Agency	Towns Covered			
North West Region	Women's Support Services Sharon (860)364-1900	Sharon, Canaan, Cornwall, Cornwall, Cornwall, North Canaan, Salisbury			
	Susan B. Anthony Project Torrington(860) 482-7133	Colebrook, Goshen, Hartland, Harwinton, Litchfield, Morris, New Hartford, Norfolk, Torrington, Warren, Washington, Winchester			
Danbury Region	Women's Center of Greater Danbury (203)731-5206	Bethel, Brookfield, Danbury, New Fairfield, New Milford, Newtown, Redding, Ridgefield, Roxbury, Sherman, Bridgewater			

South West Region	Domestic Violence Crisis Center Norwalk(203)853-0418	Darien, New Canaan, Weston, Westport, Wilton, Norwalk					
	Domestic Abuse Center of Greenwich YMCA(203)622-0003	Greenwich					
	The Center for Women & Families of Eastern Fairfield County, Inc. (203)384-9559	Bridgeport, Easton, Fairfield, Monroe, Stratford, Trumbull					
Naugatuck Valley Region	The Umbrella Birmingham Group Ansonia 203)736-9944	Ansonia, Beacon Falls, Derby, (Orange), Oxford, Seymour, Shelton					
	Safe Haven of Greater Waterbury (203)575-0036	Bethlehem, Cheshire, Middlebury, Naugatuck, Waterbury, Watertown, Wolcott, Woodbury					
North Central Region	Network Against Domestic Abuse Enfield(860)763-4542	East Windsor, Enfield, Somers, Stafford, Suffield, Windsor Locks					
	Interval House Hartford (860)527-0550	Andover, Avon, Bloomfield, Bolton, Canton, Danbury, East Granby, East Hartford, Farmington, Glastonbury, Granby, Simsbury, Tolland, Vernon, West Hartford					
Central Region	New Horizons Community Health Center Middletown (860)347-3044	Chester, Clinton, Cromwell, Deep River, Durham, East Haddam, East Hampton, Essex, Haddam, Killingworth, Madison, Middlefield, Middletown, Old Saybrook, Portland, Westbrook					
	Prudence Crandall Center New Britain (860)225-6357	Berlin, Bristol, Burlington, New Britain, Newington, Plymouth, Southington					
	Meriden-Wallingford Chrysalis Meriden (203)238-1501	Meriden, Wallingford					
South Central Region	Domestic Violence Services of Greater New Haven (203)789-8104	Bethany, Branford, East Haven, Guilford, Hamden, Madison, Milford, New Haven, North Branford, North Haven, Orange, West Haven, Woodbridge					
Northeast Region	Domestic Violence Program United Services, Inc. Dayville (860)774-8648	Ashford, Chaplin, Columbia, Coventry, Hampton, Mansfield, Scotland, Willington, Willimantic, Windham					
	Domestic Violence Program United Services, Inc. Willimantic(860)456-9476	Brooklyn, Canterbury, Dayville, Eastford, Killingly, Plainfield, Pomfret, Putnam, Sterling, Thompson, Union, Woodstock					

Southeast Region	Women's Center of Southern CT New London (860)701-6000	Bozrah, Colchester, East Lyme, Franklin, Griswold, Groton, Lebanon, Ledyard, Lisbon, Lyme, Montville, New London, North Stonington, Norwich, Preston, Salem, Sprague, Stonington, Voluntown, Waterford
------------------	--	--

Access, Security and Maintenance of Campus Facilities

All University of Connecticut campuses are open and accessible to the general public. While all students, faculty and Unviersity staff are issued idenfitication cards, there is not a policy that requires the identification be visible. The identification card also serves as a keycard and provides access to certain facilities. Facility access is granted based on the student's or employee's role at the University. Resident hall access is granted based on the student's room assignment.

The University's Locksmith Department is charged with maintaining the manual and electronic locks throughout campus. The Division of Public Safety and the Locksmith Department work together to manage the programming of electronic access systems throughout all University campuses.

Visitor access to residential facilities is controlled and guided by the rules and regulations setforth in the Student Housing Contract maintained by Residential Life. <u>http://reslife.uconn.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/1534/2017/06/2017-2018-Housing-Contract-6.2.2017.pdf</u>

Housing facilities are maintained on the Storrs and Stamford campuses only. It should be noted that the Stamford residental facility begun housing students during the 2017-2018 academic year.

Storrs – Main Campus

During normal business hours the administrative and academic facilities at UConn are open and accessible to students, staff, faculty and visitors of the university. After normal business hours and during breaks these facilities are locked and only accessible to authorized individuals. UConn Police officers conduct routine security and safety patrols of the academic and administrative buildings to monitor conditions and report any unusual circumstances.

UConn's Division of Public Safety is comprised of the Police Department, Office of Emergency Management, Fire Department and the Office of the Fire Marshal and Building Inspectors. The UConn Public Safety Division has a very simple philosophy of service. Personnel of the UConn Public Safety Division are dedicated to maintaining the campus as a safe and pleasant place in which to live, visit, work and study.

Facilities and landscaping at the Storrs Campus are maintained in a manner that minimizes hazardous conditions. UConn Police regularly patrol the campus and report malfunctioning lights and other unsafe physical conditions to Facilities Operations for correction. Members of the Student Government occasionally canvass the campus, take note of safety concerns (i.e. potholes, dimly lit areas, unsanctioned paths, blue lights, etc.) and present the concerns to the campus administration and facilities. Other members of the University community are helpful when they report equipment problems to UConn Police or to Facilities Operations. Facilities Operations has a procedure to handle all emergency requests.

Facilities Operations & Building Services

UConn Facilities Emergencies: 860-486-3113

Regular Requests can be completed online: Service Request

Work Order Process

Purpose: To define the procedures for requesting maintenance and housekeeping service for the university.

General Information: The Facilities Operations department handles 24-hour maintenance requests for the university. The Work Order Control Center provides a point of contact for the entire campus. This group acts as the communication center for all complaints, requests for repairs, and emergencies.

Procedure: All emergency requests should be called in to Work Order Control at extension 6-3113 or 6-3114. Basic operational and/or routine maintenance services should be submitted via the Facilities Department <u>Self Service System</u>

Process: The customer will provide the following information for service requests:

- Customer name and phone number
- Location (building, floor, room number, etc.)
- Alternate contact name if possible and their phone number
- Department name



DIVISION OF PUBLIC SAFETY

- Detailed description of problem
- KFS coding (may be needed for departments that are charged for services)

A work order will be assigned to the appropriate shop and issued a priority code. Priority codes are defined below:

Priority code #1: is assigned to emergency requests that could result in an immediate or imminent threat to life, or severe property damage: i.e.: animal lab temperature too high/low, flooding, no power, broken window.

Priority code #2: is assigned to building maintenance requests that will not result in injury or have a negative impact on the department: i.e.: broken toilet seat, squealing from worn belt, leaky faucet, broken light sensor.

Priority code #3: is assigned to minor maintenance routine requests: i.e.: ceiling tile replacement, hanging pictures or coat racks, ballast replacement.

The customer will receive a service request number for tracking and follow up purposes along with the shop assigned the repair. The supervisor will assign the job to the appropriate staff that will in turn contact the requester and perform the service work. A customer response tag will be left for the requester in order to communicate the status of the job.

After the work order has been completed and closed out, Facilities Operations will send out at random, Customer Satisfaction Surveys to help ensure that the customer is receiving quality service in a timely manner.

A searchable map of the Storrs campus can be found on line at <u>http://maps.uconn.edu/</u>. A mobile app is available for download and may be viewed on line at <u>https://my.uconn.edu</u>.



1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16

Depot Campus - Mansfield

During normal business hours the administrative and academic facilities at the Depot Campus are open and accessible to students, staff, faculty and visitors of the university. After normal business hours and during breaks these facilities are locked and only accessible to authorized individuals. UConn Police officers conduct routine security and safety patrols of the academic and administrative buildings to monitor conditions and report any unusual circumstances.

Facilities and landscaping at the Depot Campus are maintained in a manner that minimizes hazardous conditions. UConn Police regularly patrol the campus and report malfunctioning lights and other unsafe physical conditions to Facilities Operations for correction.

The Depot Campus is located a short distance from the main campus. UConn Police are assigned to the Depot campus. Their contact number is 860-486-4800. Emergency fire and medical services are handled by the UConn Fire Department.

Regional Campuses

The University of Connecticut expands beyond just the Storrs campus. With five regional campuses around the state¹¹, access to UConn is readily available throughout Connecticut. Small classes, access to talented faculty, and exclusive internships and majors

provide unique opportunities while benefitting from of a quality education. The Regional Campuses – Avery Point, Hartford, Stamford, Farmington and Waterbury – provide Connecticut's citizens with diversified educational programs: master's degrees, four-year undergraduate degrees, two-year general education programs for Storrsbound students, and, for returning adult students, a bachelor of general studies degree and non-credit courses. Each regional campus has a specific mission based on the strengths and needs of its community and region, but all have faculty with active research programs and all take pride in individualized student support services. Faculty, students, and courses meet the same criteria as those at Storrs, and are also linked to Storrs and to each other through the latest technology for distance learning.

Each campus maintains a Daily Crime Log that records the date the incident was reported, all crimes and other serious incidents that are



reported to the police department and to the Clery Compliance Coordinator. This log includes the date and time the incident was reported, the nature of the crime, the general location of the incident as well as the disposition of the complaint. Print copies of the daily crime log and the Annual Security and Fire Report are available at these locations during business hours.

UConn Police are assigned to all regional campuses using a centralized communication center their contact number is 860-486-4800.

Avery Point Campus

The University of Connecticut at Avery Point is located on the Connecticut shoreline, in the city of Groton, at the mouth of the Thames River. It is an open campus, situated on 72 acres of land, containing 27 buildings, 13 parking lots facilitating approximately 750 vehicles. It is a commuter campus with no residence halls. In addition to University of Connecticut students, faculty, and staff,



the University leases building, office, and parking space to several other community and government agencies. During normal business hours the administrative and academic facilities at UConn are open and accessible to students, staff, faculty and visitors of the university. After normal business hours and during breaks these facilities are locked and only accessible to authorized individuals. UConn Police conducts safety patrols of all buildings to monitor conditions and report any unusual circumstances. UConn Police Department patrols the campus 24/7.

¹¹ At the end of the 2015 academic year, the Torrington campus was closed thus reducing the number of regional campuses from five to four. The UConn Health Center is not included in this report.

9-1-1 Emergency fire and medical services are handled by the Groton City Fire Department and Groton Ambulance. For more information about the campus, see: <u>http://www.averypoint.uconn.edu/</u>.

Avery Point Campus: Maintenance of Campus Facilities

Facilities and landscaping at the Avery Point Campus are maintained in a manner that minimizes hazardous conditions. UConn Police regularly patrol the campus and report malfunctioning lights and other unsafe physical conditions to Facilities Operations for correction. Members of the Student Government occasionally canvass the campus, take note of safety concerns (i.e. potholes, dimly lit areas, unsanctioned paths, blue lights, etc.) and present the concerns to the campus administration and facilities. Other members of the University community are helpful when they report equipment problems to the UConn Police or to Facilities Operations. Facilities Operations has a procedure to handle all emergency requests. Facilities assign a Priority code #1 to emergency requests that could result in an immediate or imminent threat to life, or severe property damage: i.e. flooding, no power, broken windows.



Hartford Campus

School of Law Campus

The Hartford Substation is located on the campus of the UConn School of Law in Hartford. UConn police officers from this substation cover the law Sunday-Friday 7:00AM-11:00PMand from 7am-8pm on Saturday. The campus has five buildings and no residence halls and is an open campuses. During normal business hours the administrative and academic facilities at UConn are open and accessible to students, staff, faculty and visitors of the university. After normal business hours and during breaks these facilities are locked and only accessible to authorized individuals. UConn Police officers conduct safety patrols of all buildings to monitor conditions and report any unusual circumstances.



Emergency Blue Phones

The Law School has emergency blue telephones located throughout campus in well-lit areas, including the campus parking lots and near all walkways. The call boxes are connected directly to the Hartford Police Department and are monitored 24-hours a day, 7 days a week, including all holidays. The Hartford Police Department will dispatch a Hartford Police Officer along with notifying UConn Police of the activation and location.

For more information about the campus, see: <u>http://www.law.uconn.edu/.</u>

UConn School of Law: Maintenance of Campus Facilities

Facilities and landscaping at the UConn School of Law are maintained in a manner that minimizes hazardous conditions. UConn Police regularly patrol the campus and report malfunctioning lights and other unsafe physical conditions to Facilities Operations for correction. Members of the Student Government occasionally canvass the campus, take note of safety concerns (i.e. potholes, dimly lit areas, unsanctioned paths, blue lights, etc.) and present the concerns to the campus administration and facilities. Other members of the University community are helpful when they report equipment problems to the UConn Police or to Facilities Operations. Facilities Operations has a procedure to handle all emergency requests. Facilities assign a Priority code #1 to emergency requests that could result in an immediate or imminent threat to life, or severe property damage: i.e. flooding, no power, broken windows.

Downtown Hartford

Returning to downtown, UConn Hartford interweaves top-tier academic programs with the vitality and unique educational and service opportunities offered by Connecticut's capital city. The move establishes a neighborhood campus, with UConn Hartford being integrated with the Hartford Public Library and surrounded by the Wadsworth Atheneum, Connecticut Science Center, Connecticut Convention Center, and state and city government offices. Home to many undergraduate programs as well as graduate

and professional programs, UConn Hartford offers all of the benefits of a prestigious public research university in a metropolitan

setting. During normal business hours, the administrative and academic facilities at Downtown Hartford are open and accessible to students, staff, faculty and visitors of the university. After normal business hours and during breaks, these facilities are locked and only accessible to authorized individuals.

The UConn Police Downtown Hartford campus substation is currently located on the basement floor of the Times Building at 10 Prospect Street. The campus consists of two

main buildings: the Times Building and School of Social Work at 38 Prospect Street. The campus also shares in the footprint of the Hartford Public Library.

UConn Police officers patrol the campus Monday-Friday 7:00AM-11:00PM, Saturday 7:00am-8:00pm and Sunday 7:00am-11:00pm.

Emergency Blue Phones

The Downtown Campus has one emergency blue telephone located at the entrance of 38 Prospect Street. The call box is connected directly to the Hartford Police Department and are monitored 24-hours a day, 7 days a week, including all holidays. The Hartford Police Department will dispatch a Hartford Police Officer along with notifying UConn Police of the activation.

Facilities Operations & Building Services

Facilities and landscaping at the Hartford Downtown Campus are maintained in a manner that minimizes hazardous conditions. UConn Police regularly patrol the campus and report malfunctioning lights and other unsafe physical conditions to Facilities Operations for correction. Members of the Student Government occasionally canvass the campus, take note of safety concerns (i.e. potholes, dimly lit areas, unsanctioned paths, blue lights, etc.) and present the concerns to the campus administration and facilities. Other members of the University community are helpful when they report equipment problems to the UConn Police or to Facilities Operations. Facilities Operations has a procedure to handle all emergency requests. Facilities assign a Priority code #1 to emergency requests that could result in an immediate or imminent threat to life, or severe property damage: i.e. flooding, no power, broken windows.

For more information about the campus, see https://hartford.uconn.edu/





Waterbury Campus



The University of Connecticut at Waterbury is located on East Main Street in the center of the city. It is an open campus, situated on approximately one acre, containing one building with three floors and an attached parking garage with 3 levels, which facilitates approximately 280 vehicles. The campus also utilizes a town parking garage across the street. It is a commuter campus with approximately 1100 Students with no residence halls. During normal business hours, the administrative and academic facilities at Waterbury Campus are open and accessible to students, staff, faculty and visitors of the university. After normal business hours and during breaks, these facilities are locked and only accessible to authorized individuals.

UConn Police officers' patrols the campus Monday-Friday 7:00AM-11:00PM, Saturday 7:00am-3:00pm and the campus is closed on Sundays. For more information about the campus, see: <u>http://waterbury.uconn.edu/.</u>

Emergency Blue Phones

The Waterbury Campus has emergency blue telephones located throughout campus in well-lit areas, including the Campus Parking Garages and walkways. The call boxes are connected directly to the Waterbury Police Department and are monitored 24-hours a day, 7 days a week, including all holidays. The Waterbury Police Department will dispatch a Waterbury Police Officer along with notifying UConn Police of the activation and location.

Waterbury Regional Campus: Maintenance of Campus Facilities

Facilities and landscaping are maintained in a manner that minimizes hazardous conditions. UConn Police regularly patrol the campus and report malfunctioning lights and other potentially unsafe physical conditions to Facilities for correction. Throughout the entire calendar year, Officers and Facilities canvass the entire campus and make notes of safety concerns (i.e. potholes, lighting issues, blue lights, etc.) and present the concerns to Administration and Facilities. Emergency blue phones are tested a minimum of 4 times per calendar year by Officers. Other members of the University community are helpful when they report equipment problems to the UConn Police or to Facilities Operations and Services. Facilities Operations has a designated emergency contact procedure to handle hazardous conditions after facilities normal working hours. The Waterbury Regional UConn Campus is a non-residential campus.

UConn Health, Farmington Campus

UConn Health is comprised of the Schools of Medicine, Dental Medicine and Clinical Operations. Clinical Operations includes the John Dempsey Hospital, UConn Medical Group and University Dentists. UConn Health is located on 180 acres in the Town of



Farmington, five miles west of Hartford, the capital city. Farmington is a residential suburb in the Hartford Metropolitan area that has retained its distinctive character through maintenance of its historic districts and careful land use planning for the future. Several office parks, large retirement communities and condominium developments contribute to an interesting economic and demographic mix.

Security of Campus

Public Safety Officers conduct routine patrols of campus buildings to evaluate and monitor security related matters 24/7 365 days a year. Buildings and Grounds Patrol Officers provide 24 hour security coverage in the John Dempsey Hospital Emergency Room and are posted in the lobby area when not assisting staff or visitors.

Emergency Blue Phones

UConn Health has an extensive network of emergency blue telephones located throughout campus in well-lit areas, including the Campus Parking Garages and near all elevators. The call boxes are connected directly to the UConn Health Dispatch Center and are monitored 24-hours a day, 7 days a week, including all holidays.

Access of Campus

The campus facilities are typically open and accessible to students, staff and visitors during normal building hours and into the evening hours, depending on class and activity schedules. UConn Health is non-residential campus.

Reporting of Crimes or Emergencies

UConn Health has its own emergency telephone number, 7777, which is answered at the police dispatch center. Emergency help — police, fire or medical—will immediately be dispatched. Those reporting emergencies may also dial 911. Those calls will be answered by the Farmington Police Department Regional Dispatch Center who will transfer UConn Health related emergencies to the UConn Health Dispatch Center. Emergency Blue Telephones are also located throughout the campus. If you are a victim of a crime or you have witnessed a crime but there is no immediate danger or emergency, call UConn Police at 860-679-2121 (or 2121 from any university phone). Reports may also be made in person at the UConn Police Department, LG 044, or to officers on patrol.

Escort Service

Escorts are provided for personal safety and security concerns. The escort service telephone number can be called internally at ext. 2121 or externally at 860-679-2121. An officer will meet with you at the entrance most convenient for you and will accompany you to your vehicle. Telephone access for this service is available 24 hours a day.

Security Considerations Used in the Maintenance of Campus Facilities

UConn Health, Farmington Campus maintains campus facilities in a manner that minimizes hazardous and unsafe conditions. Parking lots and pathways are illuminated with lighting. UConn Police works closely with Facilities Development and Operations to address burned out lights promptly as well as malfunctioning door locks or other physical conditions that enhance security. Other members of the University community are helpful when they report equipment problems to UConn Police or directly to Facilities Development and Operations (890-679-2125).

Stamford Campus



The Stamford Campus of the University of Connecticut was founded in 1951, to provide education for GIs returning from the Korean War. It is currently located at One University Place, at the corner of Washington Boulevard and Broad Street in downtown Stamford and is easily accessible by car, train, or bus.

The campus offers four-year undergraduate degrees in ten majors: American Studies, Business and Technology, Digital Media Design,

Economics, English, General Studies, Human Development and Family Studies, History, Political Science, and Psychology. At the graduate level, the campus offers the Master of Business Administration (MBA), and the Master of Science in Financial Risk Management (MSFRM) degrees. The Stamford campus' location in lower Fairfield County provides access to internships, field placements and jobs with Fortune 500 companies, investment and banking institutions, non-profit organizations, and civic, education and community agencies.

UConn Police are assigned to the Stamford campuses are on duty 24-hours a day throughout the year. Emergency fire and medical service is handled by the Stamford Fire Department and Stamford Emergency Medical Service.

The campus is open Monday through Friday from 7:00 a.m. until 11:00 p.m. Saturday and Sunday from 8:00 a.m. until 5:00 p.m. The campus is closed on major holidays. It is very likely the campus building will be on a shortened schedule during spring break week (3rd week in March), Thanksgiving recess, and the break at the end of the year between Fall and Spring semesters (mid December through mid-January).

Emergency Blue Phones

The Stamford Campus has one emergency blue telephone located in Whitey Heist Park next to Franklin Street, along with an emergency phone located on each floor of the University housing at 900 Washington Boulevard in Stamford. The call boxes are all connected directly to the Stamford Police Department and monitored 24-hours a day, 7 days a week, including all holidays. The Stamford Police Department will dispatch a Stamford Police Officer along with notifying UConn Police of the activation and location.

Stamford Housing

UConn Stamford is growing due to strong student interest in our well-established academic programs as well as interest in our new and emerging undergraduate and graduate programs, particularly in Digital Media and Business. The campus also benefits from its downtown location in the vibrant City of Stamford and its proximity to New York City.

Live, study, and form lifelong friendships in brand-new University housing. Find the comprehensive, outstanding education you deserve at UConn Stamford. Through classroom learning and unique hands-on experiences, UConn inspires you to be the best you can be.

University housing is located at 900 Washington Boulevard, 2 blocks south of the UConn Stamford campus and half way between the main campus building and the Stamford Transportation Center.

Residential facilities are only accessible to building residents and there authorized guests and visitors. Security is posted in the residential lobby 24 hours a day 365 days a year. Residents are helpful if the avoid allowing unknown individuals access to the residential buildings. Housing staff, security and UConn Police officers monitor security in the residential facilities and encourage building residents to report suspicious or unusual activity immediately.



Stamford housing has an on-site Resident Director and on-floor Resident Assistants. The Stamford Reslife and Hall Director office is located on the first floor of the residence hall at 900 Washington Boulevard. Should you need to contact a staff person please call 203-251-8582. Additionally, should you need any assistance from the hours of 7pm-9am, please contact the RA duty phone at 203-833-2507.

For more information about the campus, see: <u>http://stamford.uconn.edu/.</u>



Stamford Regional Campus: Maintenance of Campus Facilities

Facilities and landscaping at the Stamford Campus are maintained in a manner that minimizes hazardous conditions. When UConn Police patrol the Stamford campus they report lights out, potholes in the parking garage and any unsafe conditions in the surface of the sidewalks to Facilities. During the winter season UConn Police notify of any snow or icing conditions to the garage ramps, third level uncovered garage area, and sidewalks around campus to prevent hazardous conditions for vehicles and pedestrians. Blue phones are tested monthly by UConn Police and problems are reported immediately for priority repair. Stamford Campus facilities manager provides an updated emergency contact list to UConn Police. Emergencies issues handle though the list are but not limited to flooded boiler room, broken windows, generator failure, fire alarm malfunctions, snow and ice conditions.

Campus Crime Statistics

As required by the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act (Clery Act), the UConn Police Department's yearly crime statistics are compiled on a calendar-year basis in accordance with the definitions of crimes provided by the FBI for use in the Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR) system. The report includes statistics for the previous three years concerning crimes that occurred within Clery geography and were reported to UConn Police or designated campus officials. Additionally, these statistics include persons referred for campus disciplinary action for categories required by the Clery Act, including liquor and drug law violations and illegal weapons possession. Statistical information for certain off-campus locations or property owned or controlled by the University, as well as public property within or immediately adjacent to and accessible from campus, are collected or requested from neighboring police departments. For statistical purposes, crime statistics reported to any of these sources are recorded in the calendar year in which the crime was reported to the Clery office. A written request for statistical information is made on an annual basis to all Campus Security Authorities and to law enforcement agencies in locations where the University owns or controls property. It should be noted that while the University is required to request crime data from outside law enforcement agencies, those agencies are not compelled to respond to such inquiries.

All of the statistics are gathered, compiled, and reported to the University community via the Annual Security and Fire Safety Report, which is published by the University of Connecticut Clery Compliance Department, part of the Division of Public Safety. The UConn Clery Compliance Department submits the annual crime statistics published in the Report to the Department of Education (DOE). The statistical information gathered by the Department of Education is available to the public through the DOE website.

As the FBI notes in its annual publication, <u>Crime in the United States</u>, "Caution should be exercised in making any intercampus comparisons of schools, as university and college crime statistics are affected by a variety of factors. These include demographic characteristics of the surrounding community, ratio of male to female students, numbers of on campus residents, accessibility of outside visitors, size of enrollment, etc."

Clery Act Reporting Descriptions

For purposes of reporting statistics, the University must distinguish criminal offenses according to where they occur. Geographic locations are defined as follows:

On-Campus: (1) Any building or property owned or controlled by an institution within the same reasonably contiguous geographic area and used by the institution in direct support of, or in a manner related to, the institution's educational purposes, including residence halls; and (2) any building or property that is within or reasonably contiguous to the area identified in paragraph (1), that is owned by the institution but controlled by another person, is frequently used by students, and supports institutional purposes (such as food or retail vendor).

Non-Campus Building or Property: (1) Any building or property owned or controlled by a student organization that is officially recognized by the institution; or (2) any building or property owned or controlled by an institution that is used in direct support of, or in relation to, the institution's educational purposes, is frequently used by students, and is not within the same reasonably contiguous geographic area of the institution.

Public Property: All public property, including thoroughfares, streets, sidewalks, and parking facilities, that is within the campus, or immediately adjacent to and accessible from the campus.

Hate crimes are crimes that manifest evidence that the victim was intentionally selected because of the victim's actual or perceived race (RA), religion (RE), sexual orientation (SO), gender (G), ethnicity (E), disability (D), National Origin (NO)*, and Gender Identity (GI)*.

It includes persons not arrested for liquor law violations, drug law violations, or illegal weapons possession, but who were referred for campus disciplinary action. A referral for campus disciplinary action for violation of University policies regarding alcohol, drugs, or weapons does not necessarily mean that a violation of law has occurred. Referrals that were the result of arrest or citation are reflected elsewhere in the chart. Data reported for the number of individuals referred for campus disciplinary action are from the office of Community Standards and Residential Life reports.

*Additions from 2013 VAWA Amendments to the Clery Act statutory regulations.

Classifying Crime Statistics

The statistics are published in accordance with the standards and guidelines used by the Federal Bureau of Investigation Uniform Crime Reporting Handbook and the Clery Act.

The number of victims involved in a particular incident is indicated for the following crime classifications: murder/non-negligent manslaughter, negligent manslaughter, sex offenses, and aggravated assault. For example, if an aggravated assault occurs and there are three victims, this would be counted as three aggravated assaults in the crime statistics chart.

The number of incidents involving a particular offense is indicated for the following crime categories (includes one offense per distinct operation): robbery, burglary, larceny, and arson. For example, if five students are walking across campus together and they are robbed, this would count as one instance of robbery in the crime statistics chart. In cases of motor vehicle theft, each vehicle stolen is counted. In cases involving liquor law, drug law, and illegal weapons violations, each person who was arrested is indicated in the arrest statistics. If an arrest includes offenses for multiple liquor or drug law violations, it is only counted as a drug law violation since it is the more egregious offense.

The statistics captured under the "Referred for Disciplinary Action" section for liquor law, drug law, and illegal weapons violations indicate the number of people who are referred to the student conduct system in the Office of Community Standards and the allegation falls under a Clery definition. Such statistics indicate Community Standards received a referral and a record of the action is on file. Whether or not the student is found "responsible" for violating The Student Code has no impact on statistical reporting.

Statistics for hate crimes are counted in each specific Clery reportable crime category and therefore are part of the overall statistics reported for each year. The only exception to this is the addition of a bias-motivated simple assault resulting in bodily injury; the law requires that this statistic be reported as a hate crime even though there is no requirement to report the crime in any other area of the compliance document.

Definitions of Reportable Crimes

The Clery Act requires institution of higher education provide statistics for the following reported offenses. The Clery Act requires the recording of statistics regardless of the outcome of any investigation or the cooperation of the victim or witnesses.

Murder and Non-Negligent Manslaughter: The willful (non-negligent) killing of one human being by another.

Manslaughter by Negligence: The killing of another person through gross negligence.

Sex Offenses: Any sexual act directed against another person, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent.

- **Rape:** The Penetration, no matter how slight, of the vagina or anus with any body part or object, or oral penetration by a sex organ of another person, without the consent of the victim, including instances in which the victim is incapable of giving consent.
- **Fondling:** The touching of the private body parts of another person for the purpose of sexual gratification, forcibly and/or against that person's will; or, not forcibly or against the person's will where the victim is incapable of giving consent because of his/her youth or because of his/her temporary or permanent mental incapacity.
- **Incest:** Non-forcible sexual intercourse between persons who are related to each other within the degrees wherein marriage is prohibited by law.
- Statutory Rape: Non-forcible sexual intercourse with a person who is under the statutory age of consent.

Robbery: The taking or attempting to take anything of value from the care, custody, or control of a person or persons by force or threat of force, violence, and/or causing the victim fear.

Aggravated Assault: An unlawful attack by one person upon another for the purpose of inflicting severe or aggravated bodily injury. This type of assault usually is accompanied by the use of a weapon or by means likely to produce death or great bodily harm. It is not necessary that injury result from an aggravated assault when a gun, knife, or other weapon is used which could or probably would result in a serious potential injury if the crime were successfully completed.

Burglary: The unlawful entry of a structure to commit a felony or a theft. For reporting purposes this definition includes: unlawful entry with intent to commit a larceny or a felony; breaking and entering with intent to commit a larceny; housebreaking; safecracking; and all attempts to commit any of the aforementioned.

Motor Vehicle Theft: The theft or attempted theft of a motor vehicle. (Classify as motor vehicle theft all cases where automobiles are taken by persons not having lawful access even though the vehicles are later abandoned-including joy riding.)

Arson: Any willful or malicious burning or attempt to burn, with or without intent to defraud, a dwelling, house, public building, motor vehicle or aircraft, personal property, etc.

Liquor Law Violations: The violation of laws or ordinances prohibiting: the manufacture, sale, transporting, furnishing, possessing of intoxicating liquor; maintaining unlawful drinking places; bootlegging; operating a still; furnishing liquor to a minor or intemperate person; using a vehicle for illegal transportation of liquor; drinking on a train or public conveyance; all attempts to commit any of the aforementioned. (Drunkenness and driving under the influence are not included in this definition.)

Drug Abuse Violations: Violations of state and local laws relating to the unlawful possession, sale, use, growing, manufacturing, and making of narcotic drugs. The relevant substances include: opium or cocaine and their derivatives (morphine, heroin, codeine); marijuana; synthetic narcotics (Demerol, methadone); and dangerous non-narcotic drugs (barbiturates, Benzedrine).

Illegal Weapons Law Possession: The violation of laws or ordinances dealing with weapon offenses, regulatory in nature, such as: manufacture, sale, or possession of deadly weapons; carrying deadly weapons, concealed or openly; furnishing deadly weapons to minors; aliens possessing deadly weapons; all attempts to commit any of the aforementioned.

Hate Crimes: Hate (bias) related crimes are reported by the type of bias as defined above on for the following classifications: murder/non-negligent manslaughter, negligent manslaughter, sex offenses, robbery, aggravated assault, burglary, motor vehicle theft, arson (see definitions above) and larceny, vandalism, intimidation, and simple assault (see definitions below).

Larceny: The unlawful taking, carrying, leading, or riding away of property from the possession or constructive possession of another.

Vandalism: To willfully or maliciously destroy, injure, disfigure, or deface any public or private property, real or personal, without the consent of the owner or person having custody or control by cutting, tearing, breaking, marking, painting, drawing, covering with filth, or any other such means as may be specified by local law.

Intimidation: To unlawfully place another person in reasonable fear of bodily harm through the use of threatening words and/or other conduct, but without displaying a weapon or subjecting the victim to actual physical attack.

Simple Assault: An unlawful physical attack by one person upon another where neither the offender displays a weapon, nor the victim suffers obvious severe or aggravated bodily injury involving apparent broken bones, loss of teeth, possible internal injury, severe laceration or loss of consciousness.

If a hate crime occurs where there is an incident involving intimidation, vandalism, larceny, simple assault or other bodily injury, the law requires that the statistic be reported as a hate crime even though there is no requirement to report the crime classification in any other area of the compliance document.

A hate or bias related crime is not a separate, distinct crime, but is the commission of a criminal offense which was motivated by the offender's bias. For example, a subject assaults a victim, which is a crime. If the facts of the case indicate that the offender was motivated to commit the offense because of his bias against the victim's race, sexual orientation, etc., the assault is then also classified as a hate/bias crime.

Violence Against Women Act Amendments to Clery

On July 14, 2014, the Department of Education issued a "Dear Colleague Letter" which gave further information on compliance with the 2013 Violence Against Women Act amendments to the Clery Act. The amendments to the Clery Act, "define the new crime categories of domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking in accordance with section 40002(a) of the Violence Against Women Act of 1994 as follows:

"Domestic violence" means a "felony or misdemeanor crime of violence committed by:

- A current or former spouse or intimate partner of the victim,
- A person with whom the victim shares a child in common,
- A person who is cohabitating with or has cohabitated with the victim as a spouse or intimate partner,
- A person similarly situated to a spouse of the victim under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction receiving grant monies [under VAWA], or
- Any other person against an adult or youth victim who is protected from that person's acts under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction.¹²"

"Dating violence" means "violence committed by a person:

- Who is or has been in a social relationship of a romantic or intimate nature with the victim; and
- Where the existence of such a relationship shall be determined based on a consideration of the following factors:
- The length of the relationship;
- The type of relationship; and
- The frequency of interaction between the persons involved in the relationship."

¹² In Connecticut, it is illegal for someone to physically assault, stalk or threaten you even if that person is a member of your family or household, or is someone you have dated. Connecticut defines family or household member to include any of the following persons regardless of their age: Spouse or former spouse, Parents or their children, Persons related by blood or marriage, Persons other than those related by blood or marriage but who presently reside together or have resided together (e.g.; roommates), Persons who have a child in common regardless of whether they have ever been married or lived together, Persons who are currently in or who have recently been in a dating relationship. Please note that college roommates are included in the data below for domestic violence.

65

"Stalking" means "engaging in a course of conduct directed at a specific person that would cause a reasonable person to:

• Fear for his or her safety or the safety of others; or

Campus Alerts, Timely Warnings and Emergency Notification

Emergency Notification

UConn has developed a process to notify the campus community in cases of emergency. In the event of an emergency, UConn will initiate and provide, without delay, immediate notifications to the appropriate segments(s) of the campus community upon the confirmation of a significant emergency or dangerous situation occurring on the campus that involves an immediate threat to the health of safety of students, employees and visitors. An immediate threat as used here includes an imminent or impending threat, such as an approaching forest fire, or a fire currently raging in a campus building. Some other examples of significant emergencies or dangerous situations are:

- Public health concern;
- Approaching tornado, hurricane or other extreme weather conditions;
- Earthquake;
- Gas leak;
- Terrorist incident;
- Armed intruder;
- Bomb threat;
- Civil unrest or rioting;
- Explosion;
- Chemical or hazardous waste spill

Some examples of events <u>not</u> likely to trigger an emergency notification are below. While these types of events are not likely to be deemed a significant emergency, they will likely result in some type of less urgent informational communication.

- Power outage
- Snow closure
- Non-hazardous crime spree

All official UConn email addresses are automatically enrolled into the UConn Alert system. Students and employees can edit their contact information and add additional contact points through a convenient on-line user interface available at www.alert.uconn.edu. For additional information see the section entitled, "Emergency Preparedness" later in this publication.

Upon the confirmation of a significant emergency or dangerous situation involving an immediate threat to the health or safety of students or employees occurring on the campus, the UConn mass notification procedure will be used to immediately notify the



campus community. The UCONN Police typically confirm an emergency with the assistance of other campus administrators, local first responders, and/or the national weather service. The University has developed an integrated and comprehensive procedure which includes all of the following emergency alert systems: cell phone text messages, emails, voicemails, outdoor mass notification system announcements using a siren/voice alert system, indoor notifications monitors, campus blue telephones, social networking sites, face to face communications and website notifications at: <u>http://alert.uconn.edu/</u>. The University will use some or all of these systems (except fire alarm) to provide follow-up information for students and employees.

UConn Police will, without delay, and taking into account the safety of the community, determine the content of the notification and initiate the notification system, unless the notification will, in the professional judgment of first responders (including, but not limited to: UConn Police, UConn Fire, Local Police departments, and/or the Emergency Medical Services), compromise efforts to assist victims or to contain, respond to, or otherwise mitigate the emergency.

If the Chief of UConn Police, or designee, in conjunction with other University administrators, local first responders, Public Health Officials and/or the National Weather Service, confirms that there is an emergency or dangerous situation that poses an immediate threat to the health or safety of some or all members of the UConn Community, the UConn Police and UConn Communications will collaborate to determine the content of the message and will use some or all of the systems described below to communicate the



threat to the UConn Community or to the appropriate segment of the community, if the threat is limited to a particular building or segment of the population.

This then sets into motion the following actions:

- 4. Determination if the entire campus community, or just an affected portion or segment of the campus, will receive the emergency alert notification.
- 5. Development of the content of the emergency alert message
- 6. Dissemination of information via the mass notification system

The following individuals, at a minimum, will routinely be involved, through a consultation process, in making these determinations/content decisions:

- Chief of Police, Deputy Chiefs, Captains, Lieutenants, Master Sergeants, or Sergeants
- University Division of Public Safety Communications Manager and Dispatchers
- University President or his/her chief of staff
- Fire Chief, Deputy Chiefs, Captains, or Lieutenants
- Emergency Management Director
- Members of the University of Connecticut Communications Department

Emergency Notification messages will be issued in the following situations, but are not limited to these examples:

- **Dangerous Situation** any human-caused situation or threat generally of a criminal nature, occurring or imminent that poses a threat of the health and safety of individuals on campus. Example, are active shooters, hostage situations, terrorist attacks, credible bomb or other threats.
- Hazardous Conditions- Any situation such as a hazardous material spills, occurring or imminent that poses a threat to the health and the safety of individuals on campus. Examples are fires, gas, radiological or biological hazard, chemical spills, etc.
- Severe Weather Warnings- to cover any type of severe and unpredicted weather situation likely to result in loss of life which is about to impact on the campus.

The following individuals are authorized to send an Emergency Notification and initiate follow-up messages:

- Chief of Police, Deputy Chiefs, Captains, Lieutenants, Master Sergeants, or Sergeants
- University President or his/her Chief of Staff
- Fire Chief, Deputy Chiefs, Captains, or Lieutenants
- UConn Police and Fire Dispatch Manager and Dispatchers
- Emergency Management Director
- Police Services IT technician

If available, each message will contain:

- A description of the event or situation
- Sufficient information for the recipient to understand the nature of the threat
- Where possible, instructions, to avoid the affected area or the effects of the hazard
- Directions which will assist rescuers or emergency personnel to best address the matter such as but not limited to, "shelter in place", "avoid South Campus", "remain off campus if you are not here now."

The local news media may be utilized to disseminate emergency information to members of the larger community, including neighbors, parents and other interested parties. The larger community can also access emergency information via the UConnAlert homepage and/or social media.

If there is an immediate threat to the health or safety of students or employees occurring on campus, an institution must follow its emergency notification procedures. An institution that follows its emergency notification procedures is not required to issue a timely warning based on the same circumstances; however, the institution must provide adequate follow-up information to the community as needed.



Testing of Emergency Notification System

The University of Connecticut's Mass Notification System equipment is tested at least once during the fall semester and once during the spring semester to ensure it is working properly. At least once per calendar year the university will conduct a full activation of the Emergency Alert Notification System. The system test will be widely advertised to the University and the community beforehand though email, web page posting, social media, and text messaging.

In conjunction with other emergency agencies, the University conducts a test of the emergency response drills and exercises on an annual basis, such as table top exercises, field exercises, and tests of the emergency notification systems on campus. These tests, which may be announced or unannounced, are designed to assess and evaluate the emergency plans and capabilities of the institution.

General information about the emergency response and evacuation procedures is publicized each year in conjunction with a test (exercise and drill) that meets all of the requirements of the Higher Education Opportunity Act, as part of the University's Clery Act compliance efforts. Information about such test is disseminated to the campus community through email, social media, posting on the University's web page, as well as entry into the UConn Daily Digest and UConn Today e-mail publications. Each test is documented and includes a description of the exercise, the date and time of the exercise, and whether it was announced or unannounced.

We encourage all students, faculty, and staff to register for the Alert emergency notification service by going to: http://alert.uconn.edu. For questions or problems concerning the Alert service, please contact the Help Desk at 860-486-4357 or see: Helpcenter@uconn.edu.

Sign-up for the University Alert System for Emergency Notification

In the event of an emergency, the campus community will be notified through text messaging, e-mail, and the Alert Notification Website. Students and employees should ensure their cell phone is registered to receive alerts. Students and University employees



can verify, enter or edit their contact information on line at http://alert.uconn.edu/. Individuals without a **UCONN** NetID, including parents and neighbors and members of the larger community, can download the "myUConn" AL•)RT official Mobile App. The App has many features including access to the Alert Banner in the Notification Web site. To read more about the App or to download, see: http://my.uconn.edu/.

Emergency Preparedness Plans

The University's Campus Emergency Operations Plan includes information on University operating status parameters; incident priorities; shelter-in-place and evacuation guidelines and overall command and control procedures. For more information on shelter in place or evacuation guidelines see: https://publicsafety.uconn.edu/emergency/hazard-guide.

UConn Police Officers, supervisors and other university members have received training in the Incident Command System (ICS) and the National Incident Management System (NIMS). When a serious incident occurs that causes an immediate threat to campus, the first responders to the scene typically are members of the UConn Police Department, Connecticut State Police, UConn Fire Department, and the Mansfield Fire Department. These departments work together to manage a large incident. Depending on the size, scale and seriousness of the incident, other University departments or other local, state or federal agencies could also be involved in responding to the incident.

Emergency Evacuation Procedures

The emergency evacuation procedures are tested at least twice each year. Students and employees learn the locations of the emergency exits in the buildings and are provided guidance about the direction they should travel when exiting each facility for a short-term building evacuation. The Division of Public Safety does not tell building occupants in advance about the designated locations for long-term evacuations because those decisions are affected by time of day, location of the building being evacuated the availability of the various designated emergency gathering locations on campus, and other factors such as the location and nature of the threat. In both cases, Public Safety Staff on the scene will communicate information to students regarding the developing situation or any evacuation status changes.

The purpose of evacuation drills is to prepare building occupants for an organized evacuation in case of a fire or other emergency. At UConn evacuation drills are used as a way to educate and train occupants on fire safety issues specific to their building. During the drill, occupants 'practice' drill procedures and familiarize themselves with the location of exits and the sound of the fire alarm.

General Evacuation Procedures

At the sound of a fire alarm or if you are instructed to evacuate, leave your work area immediately and proceed to the nearest exit, and leave the building. If you are the first to recognize a fire situation, activate the alarm, evacuate to a safe location using the nearest exit, and notify UConn Police (860-486-4800) Police Emergency or dial 911.

- 7. Remain Calm
- 8. Do NOT use Elevators, Use the Stairs.
- 9. Assist the physically impaired. If he/she unable to exit without using an elevator, secure a safe location near a stairwell, and immediately inform UConn Police or the responding Fire Dept. of the individual's location.
- 10. Proceed to a clear area at least 150 feet from the building. Keep all walkways clear for emergency vehicles.
- 11. Make sure all personnel are out of the building.
- 12. Do not re-enter the building.

Shelter-in-Place Procedures –What it Means to "Shelter-in-Place"

If an incident occurs and the buildings or areas around you become unstable, or if the air outdoors becomes dangerous due to toxic or irritating substances, it is usually safer to stay indoors, because leaving the area may expose you to that danger. Thus, to "shelter-in-place" means to make a shelter of the building that you are in, and with a few adjustments this location can be made even safer and more comfortable until it is safe to go outside.

Basic "Shelter-in-Place" Guidance

If an incident occurs and the building you are in is not damaged, stay inside in an interior room until you are told it is safe to come out. If your building is damaged, take your personal belonging (purse, wallet, access card, etc.) and follow the evacuation procedures for your building (close your door, proceed to the nearest exit, and use the stairs instead of the elevators). Once you have evacuated, seek shelter at the nearest University building quickly. If police or fire department personnel are on the scene, follow their directions.

How You Will Know to "Shelter-in-Place"

A shelter-in-place notification may come from several sources, UConn Police, Housing Staff members, other University employees, Local PD, or other authorities utilizing the University's emergency communications tools.

How to "Shelter-in-Place"

No matter where you are, the basic steps of shelter-in-place will generally remain the same. Should the need ever arise, follow these steps, unless instructed otherwise by local emergency personnel:

- 9. If you are inside, stay where you are. Collect any emergency shelter-in-place supplies and a telephone to be used in case of emergency. If you are outdoors, proceed into the closest building quickly or follow instructions from emergency personnel on the scene.
- 10. Locate a room to shelter inside. It should be:
 - -An interior room;
 - - Above ground level; and
 - -Without windows or with the least number of windows. If there is a large group of people inside a particular building, several rooms maybe necessary.
- 11. Shut and lock all windows (tighter seal) and close exterior doors.
- 12. Turn off air conditioners, heaters, and fans.
- 13. Close vents to ventilation systems as you are able. (University staff will turn off the ventilation as quickly as possible.)
- 14. Make a list of the people with you and ask someone (hall staff, faculty, or other staff) to call the list in to UConn Police so they know where you are sheltering. If only students are present, one of the students should call in the list.
- 15. Turn on a radio or TV and listen for further instructions.
- 16. Make yourself comfortable.

Emergency Evacuation

When exiting your room and the building:

- 4. If you are not in immediate danger from smoke or fire, make sure that you quickly dress appropriately for weather conditions (i.e. coat, shoes, etc.).
- 5. If you are not in immediate danger from smoke or fire, make sure to close and lock all doors and bring your room key and ID card with you.

6. Evacuate the building. If you are unable to evacuate, call 911 and give your name, location and phone number.

Once safely outside the building:

- 4. Move away from building and immediately report to the designated assembly area to check in with residential life staff.
- 5. Stay clear of all emergency vehicles. Do not stand in roadway/walkway. Do not block emergency vehicles from getting through.
- 6. Do not re-enter the building until you are instructed to do so by an emergency responder or residential life staff.

Sheltering In Place

Because sheltering in place may be the protective action recommendation for several emergencies with differing risks, and because sometimes the initial recommendation is to shelter in place followed by relocation, there is no single set of shelter in place procedures. Based on the type of emergency, such as Tornado, Hostile Intruder, or Hazardous Material Release Outside, you should consult each relevant section for guidance. Emergencies change as they progress. The questions to ask yourself are:

- 4. Am I safer inside or outside?
- 5. Where am I safest inside?
- 6. Where am I safest outside?

Storrs – Main Campus

OFFENSE Clery Reportable Crimes	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
MURDER / NON-	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
NEGLIGENT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER BY NEGLIGENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	9	8	8	0	0	0
RAPE	2018	23	23	21	0	0	0
	2017	16	16	14	0	0	0
	2019	10	10	7	0	0	1
FONDLING	2018	9	9	7	0	0	0
	2017	5	2	0	3	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
INCEST	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STATUTORY RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ROBBERY	2018	1	1	0	0	0	0
	2017	4	4	1	0	0	0
AGGRAVATED	2019	1	1	0	0	0	0
ASSAULT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	1	1	1	0	0	0
	2019	18	18	16	0	0	0
BURGLARY	2018	17	17	12	0	0	0
	2017	7	7	7	0	0	0
MOTOR VEHICLE	2019	4	4	0	0	0	0
THEFT	2018	21	21	0	0	0	0
	2017	5	5	0	0	0	0
	2019	3	3	2	0	0	0
ARSON	2018	1	2	1	0	0	0
	2017	1	0	1	0	0	0

*The Student Housing figure is a subset of the On-Campus total.

OFFENSE Violence Against Women Act Violations (VAWA)	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON-CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES *	NON- CAMPUS PROPERT Y	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	14	14	9	0	0	0
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	2018	21	21	14	0	0	0
	2017	19	19	13	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
DATING VIOLENCE* *	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	5	5	1	0	0	0
STALKING	2018	14	14	2	0	0	0
	2017	4	4	0	0	0	0

*The student housing figure is a subset of the On-Campus total.

**Dating Violence is included in Domestic Violence Statistics in accordance with Connecticut's Family Violence law.

OFFENSE Weapons, Drugs & Liquor Violations	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON-CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES *	NON- CAMPUS PROPERT Y	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	3	3	1	0	0	0
ARRESTS: WEAPONS VIOLATIONS	2018	2	2	0	0	0	0
	2017	1	0	0	0	1	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: WEAPONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2017	2	2	0	0	0	0
	2019	46	46	12	0	0	0
ARRESTS: DRUG ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2018	184	176	58	0	8	0
	2017	203	192	10	0	11	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	129	129	116	0	1	0
REFERRALS: DRUG	2018	196	196	136	0	0	0
ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2017	217	115	104	0	0	0
	2019	4	4	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: LIQUOR LAW VIOLATIONS	2018	10	10	2	0	0	0
	2017	36	9	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	332	332	327	0	6	0
REFERRALS: LIQUOR	2018	325	325	318	0	0	0
LAW VIOLATIONS	2017	279	279	270	0	0	0

Depot Campus

				Depot Campus GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION			
OFFENSE Clery Reportable Crimes	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MURDER / NON-NEGLIGENT MANSLAUGHTER	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER BY NEGLIGENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
FONDLING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
INCEST	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STATUTORY RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ROBBERY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
AGGRAVATED ASSAULT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	2	2	0	0	0	0
BURGLARY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MOTOR VEHICLE THEFT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARSON	2018	1	1	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*There are no student housing facilities at the Depot Campus
OFFENSE				Depot Ca GEOGRAPHIC	•		
Violence Against Women Act Violations (VAWA)	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES**	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
DATING VIOLENCE*	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STALKING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*Dating Violence is included in Domestic Violence Statistics in accordance with Connecticut's Family Violence law. **There are no student housing facilities at the Depot Campus.

				Depot Ca GEOGRAPHIC			
OFFENSE Weapons, Drugs & Liquor Violations	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	1	1	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: WEAPONS VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: WEAPONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: DRUG ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2018	1	1	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: DRUG	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: LIQUOR LAW VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: LIQUOR LAW VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
LAW VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

* There are no student housing facilities at the Depot Campus.

Avery Point Campus

				Avery GEOGRAPHI			
OFFENSE Clery Reportable Crimes	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
MURDER / NON-	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
NEGLIGENT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER BY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
NEGLIGENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
FONDLING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
INCEST	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STATUTORY RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ROBBERY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
AGGRAVATED ASSAULT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
BURGLARY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MOTOR VEHICLE THEFT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARSON	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

* There are no student housing facilities at the Avery Point Campus.

OFFENSE Violence Against Women Act Violations (VAWA)	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	Avery Point GEOGRAPHIC ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES**	•	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	1	1	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
DATING VIOLENCE *	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STALKING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*Dating Violence is included in Domestic Violence Statistics in accordance with Connecticut's Family Violence law. **There are no student housing facilities at the Avery Point Campus.

OFFENSE				Avery Point GEOGRAPHIC	•		
Weapons, Drugs & Liquor Violations	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON-CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: WEAPONS VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: WEAPONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: DRUG ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: DRUG	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: LIQUOR LAW VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: LIQUOR	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
LAW VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*There are no student housing facilities at the Avery Point Campus.

Downtown Campus, Hartford

lown campus, Hartford				Downtowr GEOGRAPHI			
OFFENSE Clery Reportable Crimes	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MURDER / NON-NEGLIGENT MANSLAUGHTER	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER BY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
NEGLIGENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
FONDLING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
INCEST	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STATUTORY RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ROBBERY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
AGGRAVATED ASSAULT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
BURGLARY	2018	1	1	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MOTOR VEHICLE THEFT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARSON	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*There are no student housing facilities at the Depot Campus

OFFENSE				Downtown Hartford GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION					
Violence Against Women Act Violations (VAWA)	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES**	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DATING VIOLENCE*	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
STALKING	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2018	1	1	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		

*Dating Violence is included in Domestic Violence Statistics in accordance with Connecticut's Family Violence law. **There are no student housing facilities at the Downtown Hartford Campus.

				Downtown GEOGRAPHIC			
OFFENSE Weapons, Drugs & Liquor Violations	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: WEAPONS VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: WEAPONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: DRUG ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	1	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: DRUG	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: LIQUOR LAW VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: LIQUOR LAW VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
LAW VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

* There are no student housing facilities at the Downtown Hartford Campus.

School of Law Campus

of Law Campus				School GEOGRAPHIC			
OFFENSE Clery Reportable Crimes	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
MURDER / NON-	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
NEGLIGENT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER BY NEGLIGENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
FONDLING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
INCEST	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STATUTORY RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ROBBERY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
AGGRAVATED ASSAULT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
BURGLARY	2018	1	1	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MOTOR VEHICLE THEFT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARSON	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*There are no student housing facilities at the School of Law Campus

OFFENSE				School of Law Campus GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION					
Violence Against Women Act Violations (VAWA)	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES**	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DATING VIOLENCE *	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	*	*	*	*	*	*		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
STALKING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		

*Dating Violence is included in Domestic Violence Statistics in accordance with Connecticut's Family Violence law. **There are no student housing facilities at the School of Law Campus.

					of Law C LOCATION		
OFFENSE Weapons, Drugs & Liquor Violations	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: WEAPONS VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: WEAPONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: DRUG ABUSE	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: DRUG	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: LIQUOR LAW VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: LIQUOR	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
LAW VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*There are no student housing facilities at the School of Law Campus.

Stamford Campus

				Stam GEOGRAPHI			
OFFENSE Clery Reportable Crimes	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
MURDER / NON-	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
NEGLIGENT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER BY NEGLIGENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	1	1	1	0	0	0
RAPE	2018	1	1	1	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
FONDLING	2018	1	1	1	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
INCEST	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STATUTORY RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	1	1	0	0	0	0
ROBBERY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
AGGRAVATED ASSAULT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	4	4	4	0	0	0
BURGLARY	2018	5	5	5	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MOTOR VEHICLE THEFT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARSON	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

OFFENSE							
Violence Against Women Act Violations (VAWA)	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	1	1	1	0	0	0
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	2018	1	1	1	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
DATING VIOLENCE *	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2016	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STALKING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	1	1	0	0	0	0

*Dating Violence is included in Domestic Violence Statistics in accordance with Connecticut's Family Violence law.

				Stamford Campus GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION					
OFFENSE Weapons, Drugs & Liquor Violations	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
ARRESTS: WEAPONS VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
REFERRALS: WEAPONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2019	5	5	5	0	0	0		
ARRESTS: DRUG ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2018	5	5	5	0	0	0		
	2017	1	1	1	0	0	0		
DISCIPLINARY	2019	6	6	6	0	0	0		
REFERRALS: DRUG	2018	7	7	7	0	0	0		
ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2017	4	4	4	0	0	0		
	2019	2	2	2	0	0	0		
ARRESTS: LIQUOR LAW VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DISCIPLINARY	2019	37	37	33	0	0	0		
REFERRALS: LIQUOR	2018	17	17	17	0	0	0		
LAW VIOLATIONS	2017	18	18	18	0	0	0		

UConn Health Campus, Farmington

					Ith Campus C LOCATION		
OFFENSE Clery Reportable Crimes	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
MURDER / NON-	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
NEGLIGENT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER BY NEGLIGENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	2	2	0	0	0	1
FONDLING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
INCEST	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STATUTORY RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ROBBERY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
AGGRAVATED	2019	1	1	0	0	0	0
ASSAULT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
BURGLARY	2078	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MOTOR VEHICLE THEFT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARSON	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*There are no student housing facilities at the Farmington Campus

OFFENSE				UConn Health Campus GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION					
Violence Against Women Act Violations (VAWA)	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES**	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED		
	2019	3	3	0	0	0	0		
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	2018	1	1	0	0	0	0		
	2017	1	1	0	0	0	0		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DATING VIOLENCE *	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
STALKING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		

*Dating Violence is included in Domestic Violence Statistics in accordance with Connecticut's Family Violence law. **There are no student housing facilities at the Farmington Campus.

				UConn Health Campus GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION					
OFFENSE Weapons, Drugs & Liquor Violations	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
ARRESTS: WEAPONS VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
REFERRALS: WEAPONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
ARRESTS: DRUG ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
REFERRALS: DRUG	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
ARRESTS: LIQUOR LAW	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0		
REFERRALS: LIQUOR	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0		
LAW VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0		

*There are no student housing facilities at the Farmington Campus.

Waterbury Campus

					erbury IC LOCATION		
OFFENSE Clery Reportable Crimes	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
MURDER / NON-	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
NEGLIGENT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MANSLAUGHTER BY NEGLIGENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
FONDLING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
INCEST	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
STATUTORY RAPE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ROBBERY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
AGGRAVATED ASSAULT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
BURGLARY	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
MOTOR VEHICLE THEFT	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARSON	2018	1	1	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*There are no student housing facilities at the Waterbury Campus.

OFFENSE				Waterbury Campus GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION				
Violence Against Women Act Violations (VAWA)	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES**	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED	
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0	
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0	
DATING VIOLENCE *	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	2019	1	1	0	0	0	0	
STALKING	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0	

*Dating Violence is included in Domestic Violence Statistics in accordance with Connecticut's Family Violence law. *There are no student housing facilities at the Waterbury Campus.

OFFENSE Weapons, Drugs & Liquor Violations	YEAR	TOTAL EVENTS REPORTED	ON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON- CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	UNFOUNDED
	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: WEAPONS VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: WEAPONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: DRUG ABUSE	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: DRUG ABUSE VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
ABOSE VIOLATIONS	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
ARRESTS: LIQUOR LAW	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0
DISCIPLINARY	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0
REFERRALS: LIQUOR LAW VIOLATIONS	2018	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2017	0	0	0	0	0	0

*There are no student housing facilities at the Waterbury Campus.

Hate Crimes

A Hate Crime is a criminal offense that manifests evidence that the victim was intentionally selected because of the perpetrator's bias against the victim¹³. Although there are many possible categories of bias, under the Clery Act, only the following eight categories are reported:

- Race. A performed negative attitude toward a group of persons who possess common physical characteristics, i.e., color of skin, eyes, and/or hair; facial features, etc., genetically transmitted by descent and heredity which distinguish them as a distinct division of humankind, i.e., Asians, blacks or African Americans, whites.
- **Religion.** A performed negative opinion or attitude toward a group of persons who share the same religious beliefs regarding the origin and purpose of the universe and the existence or nonexistence of a supreme being, i.e., Catholics, Jews, Protestants, atheists.
- Sexual Orientation. A preformed negative opinion or attitude toward a group of persons based on their actual or perceived sexual orientation. Sexual Orientation is the term for a person's physical, romantic, and/or emotional attraction to members of the same and/or opposite sex, including lesbian, gay, bisexual, and heterosexual (straight) individuals.
- **Gender.** A preformed negative opinion or attitude toward a person or group of persons based on their actual or perceived gender, e.g., male or female.
- Gender Identity. A preformed negative opinion or attitude toward a person or group of persons based on their actual or perceived gender identity, e.g., bias against transgender or gender non-conforming individuals. Gender non-conforming describes a person who does not conform to the gender-based expectations of society, e.g., a woman dressed in traditionally male clothing or a man wearing makeup. A gender non-conforming person may or may not be a lesbian, gay, bisexual, or transgender person but may be perceived as such.
- Ethnicity. A preformed negative opinion or attitude toward a group of people whose members identify with each other, through a common heritage, often consisting of a common language, common culture (often including a shared religion) and/or ideology that stresses common ancestry. The concept of ethnicity differs from the closely related term "race" in that "race" refers to a grouping based mostly upon biological criteria, while "ethnicity" also encompasses additional cultural factors.
- **National Origin.** A preformed negative opinion or attitude toward a group of people based on their actual or perceived country of birth. This bias may be against people that have a name or accent associated with a national origin group, participate in certain customs associated with a national origin group, or because they are married to or associate with people of a certain national origin.
- **Disability.** A preformed negative opinion or attitude toward a group of persons based on their physical or mental impairments, whether such disability is temporary or permanent, congenital or acquired by heredity, accident, injury, advanced age or illness.

For Clery Act purposes, Hate Crimes include any of the following offenses that are motivated by bias.

- Murder and Non-Negligent Manslaughter
- Sexual Assault
- Robbery
- Aggravated Assault
- Burglary
- Motor Vehicle Theft
- Arson
- Larceny-Theft
- Simple Assault
- Intimidation
- Destruction/Damage/Vandalism of Property

¹³ US Department of Education (2016). *The Handbook for Campus Safety and Security Reporting*.

Hate Crimes – St	orrs Main Campus		
		Clery Reportable	
		Hate Crime Offenses	
		Storrs Campus (Main Campus)	1
		2017 / 2018 / 2019	
		2019 (2 Incidents)	
Location	Location	Clianse	Bias
	1 residence hall	Intimidation	Race
	1 residence hall	Intimidation	Gender
		2018 (4 Incidents)	
Location	Location	Obiense	Bias
	1 residence hall	Intimidation	Sexual orientation
	2 On campus	Intimidation	Race
	1 On campus	Vandalism	Religion
		2017 (7 Incidents)	
	Location	Crime	Bias
	1 On campus	Intimidation	Sexual orientation
	3 On campus	Intimidation	Race
	1 residence hall	Vandalism	Religion
	1 residence hall	Intimidation	Race
	1 residence hall	Vandalism	Sexual Orientation

Hate Crimes – Regional Campuses

Depot Campus	
2017 / 2018 / 2019	
2018 (0 Incidents)	
2017 (0 Incidents)	
2016 (0 Incidents)	

Waterbury Campus
2017 / 2018 / 2019
2018 (0 Incidents)
2017 (0 Incidents)
2016 (0 Incidents)

Downtown Hartford Campus
2017 / 2018 / 2019
2018 (0 Incidents)
2017 (0 Incidents)
2016 (0 Incidents)

Stamford Campus
2017 / 2018 / 2019
2018 (0 Incidents)
2017 (0 Incidents)
2016 (0 Incidents)

School of Law Campus 2017 / 2018 / 2019
2017 / 2018 / 2019 2018 (0 Incidents)
2017 (0 Incidents)
2016 (0 Incidents)

Avery Point Campus
2017 / 2018 / 2019
2018 (0 Incidents)
2017 (0 Incidents)
2016 (0 Incidents)

UConn Health, Farmington Campus 2017 / 2018 / 2019
2018 (0 Incidents)
2017 (0 Incidents)
2016 (0 Incidents)

2018 Annual UConn Fire Safety Report

This report is prepared in compliance with the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act (The Clery Act). This report includes the disclosure of certain University fire safety-related policies and procedures, as well as three years of fire statistics. The Clery Act requires the disclosure of statistics for reported fires in on-campus student housing facilities.



The University of Connecticut (UConn) Storrs campus has a full time fire department dedicated to providing fire, rescue and EMS services 24 hour a day, seven days a week. Additional duties performed by fire personnel include inspections and fire prevention activities. Also incorporated within the fire department is the Fire Marshal Unit. This office is responsible for fire code enforcement for all University buildings and construction projects. The University of Connecticut has 127 residence halls on the Storrs campus that house approximately 12,000 students per semester, and one apartment building in Stamford CT that houses approximately 300 students per semester.

Fire Reporting (Storrs and Stamford)

Per federal law, UConn is required to annually disclose statistical data on all fires that occur in on-campus student housing facilities. If a fire occurs in an UConn building, community members should immediately call 911. For the Storrs campus, the UConn Emergency Dispatch Center will immediately dispatch the UConn Fire Department. For the Stamford campus, the Samford Fire Department will be dispatched. If a member of the UConn community finds evidence of a fire that has been extinguished, and the person is not sure whether Fire Department personnel have already responded, the community member should immediately notify the UConn Police and Fire Dispatch Center at the non- emergency number 860-486-4925 to investigate and document the incident.

On-campus Housing Fire Safety Systems (Storrs and Stamford)

All campus housing, apartments, and residence halls have addressable fire alarm systems. The Storrs campus residential housing systems are tied directly to UConn Emergency Dispatch Center. At the Stamford campus, these emergency signals are transmitted to the Stamford Fire Department Dispatch. All campus housing, apartments, and residence halls are equipped with fully automatic sprinkler systems which are tied to the fire alarm systems. All systems meet or exceed National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) standards and are maintained according to applicable codes.

Storrs Campus Residence Hall Fire Safety Report January 1, 2018 through December 31, 2018

Residential Facility Address	Fire Alarm Monitoring Done on Site	Full Fire Sprinkler Suppression System Provided	Smoke Detection/Fire Alarm System Provided	Fire Extinguisher Devices	Evacuation Plans/Placards Provided	Fire Drills Conducted
		Sprinklers in common areas and individual rooms, unless otherwise noted		Fire Extinguisher Devices located as required by the CSFSC		Two drills are performed each year, one in the fall and spring semester.
Alumni Residence Halls:						
Belden 632 Gilbert Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/05/2018 08/31/2018
Brock 200 Hillside Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/05/2018 08/31/2018
Eddy 634 Gilbert Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/05/2018 08/31/2018
Watson 630 Gilbert Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/05/2018 08/31/2018
Apartment Complexes						
Mansfield Apartments 1-17 1 South Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/05/2018 09/09/2018
Northwood Apartments 1-12 Northwood Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	01/30/2018 09/11/2018
COA - Foster, Vermont 916 Tower Ct	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/18/2018 08/29/2018
COA - Hoisington New Hampshire 916 Tower Ct	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/18/2018 08/29/2018
COA - Thompson, Maine 916 Tower Ct	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/18/2018 08/29/2018
COA - Brown, Connecticut 916 Tower Ct	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/18/2018 08/29/2018
COA - Hubbard, Rhode Island 916 Tower Ct	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/18/2018 08/29/2018
COA - Hough, Massachusetts 916 Tower Ct	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/18/2018 08/29/2018
CO Suites - Busby Suites 917 Tower Ct	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/18/2018 08/29/2018
HTA - Grasso (10) 10 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/06/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -Stowe (11) 11 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/06/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -Novello (12) 12 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -French (13) 13 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -Beard (14) 14 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -LaFlesche (15) 15 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/06/2018 09/19/2018

Residential Facility Address	Fire Alarm Monitoring Done on Site	Full Fire Sprinkler Suppression System Provided	Smoke Detection/Fire Alarm System Provided	Fire Extinguisher Devices	Evacuation Plans/Placards Provided	Fire Drills Conducted
		Sprinklers in common areas and individual rooms, unless otherwise noted		Fire Extinguisher Devices located as required by the CSFSC		Two drills are performed each year, one in the fall and spring semester.
HTA -Crandall (16) 16 Jonathan Way	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -Bethune (17) 17 Jonathan Way	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -Merritt (18) 18 Jonathan Way	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -Wu (19) 19 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -Wheeler (20) 20 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -Crawford (21) 21 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
HTA -Woodhouse (22) 22 Husky Circle	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/14/2018 09/19/2018
East Campus Residence Halls:						
Holcomb 1346 Storrs Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	01/31/2018 09/04/2018
Whitney 1346 Storrs Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	01/31/2018 09/04/2018
Sprague 1346 Storrs Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	01/31/2018 09/04/2018
Grange Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	01/31/2018 09/04/2018
Hicks Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	01/31/2018 09/04/2018
Buckley Hall 1276 Storrs Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	01/31/2018 09/04/2018
Shippee Hall 1288 Storrs Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	01/31/2018 09/04/2018
Hilltop Residence Halls:						
Garrigus (Hilltop Suites) 2374 Alumni Dr.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/20/2018 08/31/2018
Ellsworth Hall 2376 Alumni Dr.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/05/2018 08/31/2018
Hale Hall 2372 Alumni Dr.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/05/2018 08/31/2018
Peter J. Werth Hall (Old STEM Dorm) 2378 Alumni Dr.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/05/2018 08/31/2018
Husky Village (Greek Housing):						
Husky Village A 10&15 Laurel Way	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/08/2018 09/05/2018
Husky Village B 20&25 Laurel Way	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/08/2018 09/05/2018

Residential Facility Address	Fire Alarm Monitoring Done on Site	Full Fire Sprinkler Suppression System Provided	Smoke Detection/Fire Alarm System Provided	Fire Extinguisher Devices	Evacuation Plans/Placards Provided	Fire Drills Conducted
		Sprinklers in common areas and individual rooms, unless otherwise noted		Fire Extinguisher Devices located as required by the CSFSC		Two drills are performed each year, one in the fall and spring semester.
Husky Village C 30&35 Laurel Way	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/08/2018 09/05/2018
Husky Village D 40&45 Laurel Way	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/08/2018 09/05/2018
Husky Village E 50&55 Laurel Way	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/08/2018 09/05/2018
Husky Village F 60&65 Laurel Way	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/08/2018 09/05/2018
North Campus Residence Halls:						
Hartford (1) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
New Haven (2) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
New London (3) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Fairfield (4) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Windham (5) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Litchfield (6) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Middlesex (7) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Tolland (8) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Hurley (9) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Baldwin (10) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
McConaughy (11) 82 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Northwest Campus Residence Halls:						
Hanks (C1) 110 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Goodyear (C2) 110 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Russell (C3) 110 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Batterson (C4) 110 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Terry (C5) 110 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018
Rogers (C6) 110 North Eagleville Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/26/2018 09/23/2018

Residential Facility Address	Fire Alarm Monitoring Done on Site	Full Fire Sprinkler Suppression System Provided	Smoke Detection/Fire Alarm System Provided	Fire Extinguisher Devices	Evacuation Plans/Placards Provided	Fire Drills Conducted
		Sprinklers in common areas and individual rooms, unless otherwise noted		Fire Extinguisher Devices located as required by the CSFSC		Two drills are performed each year, one in the fall and spring semester.
South Campus Residence Halls:						
A-Wilson 626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/06/2018 09/18/2018
B-Rosebrooks 626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/06/2018 09/18/2018
C-Snow 626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/06/2018 09/18/2018
Nathan Hale Inn Hotel 855 Bolton Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	03/06/2018 09/30/2018
Towers Residence Halls:						
Sherman T-1 A&B 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 09/20/2018
Jefferson T-2 A&B 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 09/20/2018
Sousa T- 3 A,B,C,D 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 09/20/2018
Wade T- 4 A,B,C,D 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 09/20/2018
Beecher T-5 A&B 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 09/20/2018
Allen T-6 A&B 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 09/20/2018
West Campus Residence Halls:						
Alsop (E1A) 450 Whitney Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 08/28/2018
Hollister (E2A+B) 2016 Hillside Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 08/28/2018
Shakespeare/Troy (E3 A) 635 Gilbert Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 08/28/2018
Chandler/Lancaster (E4 A&B) 625 Gilbert Hall	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 08/28/2018
McMahon Hall (North-South) 2011 Hillside Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	02/01/2018 08/28/2018
DRL Residence Houses:						
Birch Cottage 86 Spring Manor Lane	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	10/08/2018 (new to list Fall 2018)
Oak Cottage 104 Spring Manor Lane	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	10/08/2018 (new to list Fall 2018)
Kellogg Dairy Barn Bunk Room 3636 Horsebarn Hill Rd.	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	09/19/2018 (new to list Fall 2018)

Stamford Campus Residence Hall Fire Safety Report							
	January 1, 2018 through December 31, 2018						
Residential Facility Address	Fire Alarm Monitoring Done on Site	Full Fire Sprinkler Suppression System Provided Sprinklers in common areas and individual rooms, unless otherwise noted	Smoke Detection/Fire Alarm System Provided	Fire Extinguisher Devices Fire Extinguisher Devices located as required by the CSFSC	Evacuation Plans/Placards Provided	Fire Drills Conducted Two drills are performed each year, one in the fall and spring semester.	
Stamford Apartment Residence							
Hall:							
Stamford Campus Housing Apartments 900 Washington Boulevard, Stamford CT 06901	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	04/17/2018 10/09/2018	

Institutional Fire Safety Policies

To help promote a fire-safe campus and ensure the safety of all residents, the University identifies items which students may or may not maintain in their residence hall. The following items are always prohibited in residence halls:

- Candles/Incense
- Open flame appliances
- Hot plates
- Halogen lights
- Vaporizing e-cigarettes
- Hover boards
- Open element heating devices which include: toasterovens, household electric grills/grilling equipment, toasters, electric frying pans, etc.

Students are permitted to maintain certain UL approved appliances in their residence hall's which are limited to UL approved coffee makers, UL approved popcorn poppers, and microwave ovens of 700 watts or less.



In 2018 the UConn Fire Department took delivery of a new fire engine. The Class A rated fire engine was manufactured by Rosenbauer, and it replaced the previous fire engine that was more than 20 years old.

Certain food preparation items are permitted within the kitchen areas of residence hall apartments only, which are limited to UL approved appliances such as coffee makers, popcorn poppers, toasters, toaster oven, hot plates, electric grills/skillets, microwave ovens, crock-pots, rice cookers, vegetable steamers, etc.

Along with candles, smoking is banned in all residence halls and apartments and within 25 feet of all campus buildings. For the University smoking policy visit this link <u>http://policy.uconn.edu/2011/06/02/smoking/</u>. Also prohibited are combustibles, flammable liquids such as; gasoline fuel, kerosene, propane, oil, open paints/thinners and sterno, and other easily ignitable substances such as charcoal and vaporizing e-cigarette fluid. Charcoal or gas stoves (e.g. Coleman stoves, Hibachis) and/or lamps, gasoline motors of any type, including motorcycles and mopeds are prohibited.

In 2018, the University developed and implemented a new policy in the use of open flames, hot work and other heat producing activities. This new policy requires students, staff and faculty to seek approval and guidance from the University Fire Marshal, or designee prior to the use of such heat or flame producing equipment/process. Any use of open flames, hot work, pyrotechnic or flammable gas flame displays not covered within a local department procedure shall be requested through, and approved by, the University Fire Marshal and administered though the Office of the Fire Marshal and Building Inspector (Fire Marshal Unit) on a case by case basis.

The University Fire Marshal has administrative and statutory authority to order flames to be extinguished or for hot work to be discontinued when these activities represent a danger to public safety or that are not in administrative compliance with this policy. Such authorization to order extinguishment and/or discontinuance can be delegated to a designee within the UConn Fire Department or Division of Public Safety as needed. For more information about the use of open flames, hot work and other heat producing activities, follow this link: https://policy.uconn.edu/2015/02/12/open-flame-policy/

Fire Safety Equipment

The intentional setting of fire, tampering with or misuse of fire safety equipment (including automatic door closures, smoke detectors, sprinkler heads, fire-alarm systems, fire-fighting equipment, or building security systems) is prohibited and illegal, including the covering or removal of smoke detectors. For more information about Fire safety, following this link: http://reslife.uconn.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/1534/2016/02/Fire-Safety-07.21.20141.pdf.

Fire Log

In accordance with the Clery Act, the UConn Fire Department maintains a fire log that provides a listing of all fires that have occurred in an on-campus student housing facility. This Log is available at the UConn Public Safety facility for public inspection and includes data for the most recent 60-day period. Any portion of the Fire Log that is older than 60 days is made available within two business days of a request for public inspection. Print copies of the daily fire log and the Annual Security and Fire Report are available at the Public Safety Complex, located at 126 North Eagleville Road, Storrs CT 06269, 24/7 or during business hours at our regional campus Police department locations. Please request these documents at the Division of Public Safety Communications Center. The print copies of the daily fire log are updated daily and contain the most recent disposition updates.

The Fire Log provides the following information:

- The nature of the fire
- The date the fire occurred
- The time of day the fire occurred
- The location of the fire

For questions about the fire log or for access to logs older than 60-days, please contact the Clery Compliance Coordinator at 860-486-4800.



In 2018 the UConn Fire Department took delivery of a new tower ladder. The 103 foot tower ladder manufactured by Rosenbauer replaced the previous tower ladder that was more than 20 years old.

Emergency Response and Evacuation Procedures

As required by federal and state law, the University of Connecticut has a comprehensive emergency operations plan that details immediate response and evacuation procedures. The emergency operations plan includes incident response procedures, priorities, shelter in place and evacuation guidelines.

As part of the comprehensive emergency operation plan for the University, regularly scheduled drills, exercises, and follow-through activities are conducted annually. Minimally, tabletop exercises are conducted for various campus units identified as having emergency response responsibilities in order to test response and evacuations procedures. All exercises are documented and "after action" reports are completed as appropriate. As required by Federal law, the procedures to test emergency response and evacuation procedures will be tested annually and publicized to the UConn community. These tests may be announced or unannounced.

University of Connecticut police officers, firefighters, and supervisors are trained in the use of the National Incident Management System (NIMS) which includes the Incident Command System (ICS).

Each semester evacuation drills are coordinated by the UConn Fire department in collaboration with University Residential Life to ensure emergency response and evacuation procedures are tested at least twice per year.

Evacuation Procedures for Residence Halls

The following evacuation procedures are posted and reviewed by all occupants of each residence hall:

Upon hearing the sounding of fire alarm horns, or seeing visual fire alarm strobes all residents and guests must *immediately* evacuate the building.

Procedures to follow if smoke detector activation occurs in your room only: (No other alarms sounding throughout the building.) If activation occurs and fire, smoke and/or a burning odor is present:

- 1. Upon hearing the sounding of fire alarm horns: All residents and guests must immediately evacuate the building.
- 2. Procedures to follow if smoke detector activation occurs in your room only: (No other alarms sounding throughout the building.)

If activation occurs and fire, smoke and/or a burning odor is present:

- 1. Leave the room and close the door behind you.
- 2. Pull the Fire Alarm Pull Box located at the building exits.
- 3. Evacuate the building.
- 4. Call 911 to report the fire, or possible fire. Be prepared to give location, name, and phone number if possible.

If an activation occurs and there is NO evidence of any fire, smoke and/or a burning odor:

- 1. Leave the room and close the door behind you.
- 2. Call 911 from a safe location to report, and then meet the responding Fire Department in a safe location outside of your room. Note: the Fire Department responds to all fire alarms including single smoke detector activation in a room whether or not the building fire alarm system is activated.
- 3. If you subsequently discover evidence of fire, smoke and/or burning odor, follow steps outlined in step 1.

If you subsequently discover evidence of fire, smoke and/or burning odor, follow above steps pertaining to evacuation upon detection of fire, smoke and or burning odor.

Emergency Evacuation for Students and Employees in Case of Fire

When exiting your room and the building:

1. If you are not in immediate danger from smoke or fire, make sure that you quickly dress appropriately for weather conditions (i.e. coat, shoes, etc.).

- 2. If you are not in immediate danger from smoke or fire, make sure to close and lock all doors and bring your room key and ID card with you.
- 3. Evacuate the building. If you are unable to evacuate, call 911 and give your name, location and phone number.
- 4. Once safely outside the building:
 - Move away from building and immediately report to the designated assembly area to check in with residential life staff.
 - Stay clear of all emergency vehicles. Do not stand in roadway/walkway. Do not block emergency vehicles from getting through.
 - Do not re-enter the building until you are instructed to do so by an emergency responder or Residential Life staff.
- 5. Report any vandalized or disconnected smoke detectors to the Hall Director immediately. If one is found during a Fire, Health and Safety Inspection, a work order will be submitted to correct the problem and disciplinary action may result.

What to Do in Case of a Fire

Adapted from: http://reslife.uconn.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/1534/2016/02/Fire-Safety-07.21.20141.pdf

UPON HEARING THE SOUNDING OF AN ALARM: All residents and guests must <u>immediately</u> evacuate the building.

WHEN EXITING YOUR ROOM AND THE BUILDING:

- 1. Feel the door handle with the back of your hand, if door handle is not hot, open cautiously.
- 2. Check for smoke or fire before going out.
- 3. Make sure that you are dressed appropriately for weather conditions (i.e. coat, shoes, etc.).
- 4. Close and lock all doors. Bring your room key and ID card with you.
- 5. Walk quickly to the nearest marked exit.
- 6. Use the stairs. **NEVER USE ELEVATORS DURING AN EMERGENCY EVACUATION.**
- 7. Carry a towel with you to cover your face.
- 8. Stay low to the ground, below smoke. Crawl if necessary.
- IF YOUR DOOR IS TOO HOT or IF THERE IS HEAVY SMOKE:
 - 1. Do not open your door.
 - 2. Wedge cloth around the door cracks and remain in the room.
 - 3. Call 911.
 - 4. Open the window wide enough to attract the attention of fire officials and await rescue.

ONCE OUTSIDE OF THE BUILDING:

- 1. Move away from building and immediately report to the designated assembly area to check in with Residential Life staff
- 2. Stay clear of all emergency vehicles do not stand in roadway/walkway and block emergency vehicles from getting through.
- 3. Do not reenter the building until you are instructed to do so by an emergency responder or Residential Life staff.

For more information see: http://reslife.uconn.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/1534/2016/02/Fire-Safety-07.21.20141.pdf

Means of Egress

It is important that in cases of fire or emergencies, residents have a clear path from their room to outside of the building. Dorm room doors must not be blocked with furniture or other items that will not allow for at least 30 inches of clearance. Furniture, bicycles or other items are not to be stored in corridors, stairwells, lounges or lobbies as these areas are typically the way out of a building in emergency situations.

Resident Hall and Complex Assembly Sites

Alumni Quad

Brock -- evacuates to lawn between Watson and Belden Eddy -- evacuates to lawn between Watson and Belden

Belden -- evacuates to lawn between Watson and Belden Watson -- evacuates to lawn between Watson and Belden

Apartment Complexes

Mansfield Apartments -- evacuates to the rear of each respective apartment Northwood Apartments -- evacuates to rear lawn of their respective apartment Charter Oak Apartments -- evacuates to front of their apartments Hilltop Apartments -- evacuates to front of their apartments

Busby Suites

1st Floor – evacuates to front courtyard 2nd Floor -- evacuates to front courtyard 3rd Floor -- evacuates to front courtyard 4th Floor -- evacuates to front courtyard

East Campus Residence Halls

Holcomb, Whitney, Sprague Halls -- evacuates to sidewalks along Rte. 195 directly in front of their respective buildings Grange and Hicks Hall -- evacuates to the center quad area in front of their respective buildings

Buckley

South Tower -- evacuates to parking lot directly behind their hall North Tower -- evacuates to parking lot directly behind their hall

Shippee -- Evacuates between Shippee and the Bishop Center

Hilltop Residence Halls

Garrigus Suites

Basement Level -- evacuates to Putnam (grass area between Putnam & Garrigus) 1st Floor -- evacuates to Putnam (grass area between Putnam & Garrigus) 2nd Floor -- evacuates to Putnam (grass area between Putnam & Garrigus) 3rd Floor -- evacuates to Putnam (grass area between Putnam & Garrigus) 4th Floor – evacuates to Putnam (grass area between Putnam & Garrigus) Hale & Ellsworth Halls Floors 1 - 8 – evacuates to Putnam (grass area between Putnam & Garrigus)

Floors 1 - 8 – evacuates to Putnam (grass area between Putnam & Garri Peter J. Werth Hall

Floors 1 - 8 - evacuates to the North East side of the building

Husky Village (Greek Housing). Each house will evacuate to volleyball courts

HVA - Alpha Epsilon Phi, Kappa Alpha Theta AVB- Gamma Phi Beta, Kappa Sigma HVC - Sigma Phi Epsilon, Pi Beta Phi HVD - Alpha Phi, Alpha Chi Omega

HVE - Beta Theta Pi, Tau Kappa Epsilon

HVF - Zeta Beta Tau, Alpha Epsilon Pi

North Campus Residence Halls

Hartford, New Haven, New London, Fairfield, Windham, Litchfield, Middlesex, Tolland, Hurley, Baldwin, McConaughy residences evacuate to inner quadrangle area.

Northwest Campus Residence Halls

Hanks, Goodyear, Russell, Batterson, Terry, and Roger evacuate to inner quadrangle area

South Campus Residence Halls

South A - Wilson Hall -- all residences evacuate to the quad in front of the building South B - Rosebrooks Hall -- all residences evacuate to the quad in front of the building South C - Snow Hall -- all residences evacuate to the West and North sides of the building Nathen Inn Hotel - all residences evacuate from the exit stairs to the outside on all four sides.

Towers

Sherman, Jefferson, Sousa, Wade, Beecher, Allen, residents evacuate to inner courtyard of each building West Campus

Alsop, Hollister, Shakespeare/Troy, Chandler/Lancaster -- evacuate to center of the west campus courtyard

McMahon

South Tower --Floors 4 - 7 evacuates to lawn in front of building, southeast lawn Floors 1 - 3 evacuates to corner of southeast lawn North Tower --Floors 4 - 7 evacuates to rear parking lot of Museum of Natural History Floors 1 - 3 evacuates to rear parking lot of Museum of Natural History

Stamford Campus

Samford Resident Apartments-- evacuate to the outer sidewalks and avoid the inner quad area. Assembly Points are: North Side of the building

On the sidewalk in front of the Stamford Government Center, 880 Washington Blvd.

Fire Safety Education



Fire safety training for student event staff -Use of a BullEx fire extinguisher training prop for a student event staff fire extinguisher training session.

Fire safety and education is provided by members of the Fire Department and the Fire Marshal's Office. The Fire Department provides the following educational services to University students and staff:

- Attendance at open houses and transfer student fairs for parents and students
- Brochures providing information about fire department and fire safety
- Hand-outs with fire safety messages and emergency phone numbers
- Fire safety education for 284 resident advisors
- Fire safety education and evacuation training for residential life staff
- Assembly "crowd management" training for Auditorium personnel and satellite campuses
- Regular posting of fire safety messages on bulletin boards in conjunction with the Department of Residential Life
- The UConn Fire Department presents a fire safety and education program for students during the First Year Experience (FYE).
- The UConn Fire Department, working in conjunction with local Fire Marshals and Landlords, has developed an "Off Campus" housing policy that addresses fire safety.

Fire safety education programs for students living in on-campus student housing and employees that have any association with oncampus student housing are held at the beginning of each semester. These programs are designed to: familiarize students and staff with the fire safety system in each housing facility, train students and staff on the procedures to be followed in case there is a fire and distribute information on the University's fire safety policies. Students are provided with maps of each on-campus student housing facility that illustrate evacuation routes and fire alarm equipment locations. During these programs, trainers emphasize that participating in fire drills is mandatory. Students with disabilities are given the option to have a "buddy" assigned to them. Fire safety education and training programs are taught by local fire authorities.

2016 Resi	dential Fire Stat	istics: Storrs O	n-Campus Housin	g Facilities		
Avery Point, Hartford Downtown, Sch Residential Facilities (Name and Address)						t housing. Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Beldon (AQ-2) 632 Gilbert Rd.	1	2016-020649	4 th Floor Bathroom Incendiary Fire Cause	Facility 0	0	\$0-\$99
Brock Hall (AQ-4) 200 Hillside Rd.	0					
Buckley Hall (N&S) 1276 Storrs Rd.	1	2016-047913	2 nd Floor Men's Bathroom Trash Can Fire Incendiary Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. A Foster Hall/Vermont 916 A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. B Hoisington Hall/New Hampshire 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. C Thompson Hall/Maine 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. D Brown Hall/Connecticut 916A Tower Ct.	2	2016-022189	1 st Floor Room 107 Cooking Fire Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$250
		2016-044678	3 rd Floor Room 304 Cooking Fire Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. E Hubbard Hall/Rhode Island 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. F Hough Hall, Massachusetts 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Community Center 916 Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Suites (Busby Suites) 917G Tower Court	0					
Eddy Hall (AQ-3) 634 Gilbert Rd.	0					
Ellsworth Hall 2376 Alumni Dr.	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Graduate Residence – Ashford	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Graduate Residence – Branford 455 Whitney Rd.	0					
Graduate Residence – Colchester	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Graduate Residence – Derby	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Graduate Residence – Enfield	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Graduate Residence – Farmington	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Graduate Residence – Guilford	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Graduate Residence – Hebron	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Graduate Residence - Jewett City	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Graduate Residence – Killingly	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Graduate Residence – Lyme	0					
455 Whitney Rd. Graduate Residence – Milford	0					
455 Whitney Rd.	0					
Graduate Residence – Norwalk	0					
455 Whitney Rd.	0					
Graduate Residence – Preston	0					
455 Whitney Rd.	-					
Graduate Residence – Quinebaug	0					
455 Whitney rd.						
Graduate Residence – Ridgefield	0					
455 Whitney Rd.						
Grange Hall	0					
1346 Storrs Rd.						
Hale Hall	1	2016-021348	1 st Floor	0	0	\$0-\$99
2372 Alumni Dr.			Generator			
			Exhaust Pipe			
			Accidental Fire			
	0		Cause			
Hicks Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	U					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 10	0					
10 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 11	0					
11 Husky Cir.						
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 12	0					
12 Husky Cir.	Ĭ					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 13	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
13 Husky Cir.						
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 14 14 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 15 15 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 16 16 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 17 17 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 18 18 Jonathan Way	1	2016-008206	3 rd Floor Room 301 Cooking Fire Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 19 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 20 20 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 21 21 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 22 22 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Clubhouse 30 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Suites 2374 Alumni Dr.	0					
Holcomb Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					
Husky Village A 10&15 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village B 20&25 Laurel Way	1	2016-016707	2 nd Floor Bathroom Incendiary Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Husky Village C 30&35 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village D 40&45 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village E 50&55 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village F 60&65 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village G(Hall Dir. House) 70 Laurel Way	0					
Mansfield Apartment 1 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 2 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Mansfield Apartment 3 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 4 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 5 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 6 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 7 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 8 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 9 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 10 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 11 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 12 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 13 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 14 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 15 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 16 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 17 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
McMahon (N&S) 2011 Hillside Rd.	1	2016-026587	1 st Floor Lounge Light Fixture Electrical Fire Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
North Campus Building 1 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 10 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 11 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 2 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 3	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
North Campus Building 4 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 5 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	1	2016-054586	2 nd Floor Stair Landing Plastic Cable Fire Undermined Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
North Campus Building 6 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 7 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 8 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 9 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 1 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 2 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 3 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 4 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 5 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 6 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 7 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 8 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 9 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 10 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 11 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 12 Northwood Rd.	0					
NW Quad – Batterson 110 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
NW Quad - Dining Hall 110 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
NW Quad – Goodyear 110 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
NW Quad – Hanks 110 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					

NW Quad – Rogers0110 N. Eagleville Rd.0NW Quad – Russell0110 N. Eagleville Rd.0110 N. Eagleville Rd.0SC Building A-Wilson0626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building B-Rosebrooks0626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building C–Snow hall0626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Srauge Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 40455 Gilbert Hall0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 501310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage01310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
NW Quad – Russell0110 N. Eagleville Rd.0NW Quad - Terry Dorm0110 N. Eagleville Rd.0SC Building A-Wilson0626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building B-Rosebrooks0626G Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building C –Snow hall0626G Cilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall01288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 303384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 50 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>				
110 N. Eagleville Rd.0NW Quad - Terry Dorm0110 N. Eagleville Rd.0SC Building A-Wilson0626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building D-Rosebrooks0626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building C -Snow hall0626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall01288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage01310 Storrs Rd.0				
NW Quad - Terry Dorm0110 N. Eagleville Rd.0SC Building A-Wilson0626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building B-Rosebrooks0626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building C -Snow hall0626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall01288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Rd.0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0Storts Rd.0				
110 N. Eagleville Rd.0SC Building A-Wilson0626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building B-Rosebrooks0626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building C –Snow hall0626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall01288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0House 501310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
SC Building A-Wilson0626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building B-Rosebrooks0626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building C –Snow hall0626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall01288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Hall01310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building B-Rosebrooks 626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building C -Snow hall 626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall 1288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 1 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 2 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 3 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 4 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 5 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 703384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 4 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 5 003384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 7 003384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1) 630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 1 4000West Campus 2 2016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 3 635 Gilbert Hall0West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.0House 5 1310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
SC Building B-Rosebrooks 626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building C –Snow hall 626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall 1288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 1 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 2 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 3 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 4 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 5 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 703384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 4 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 5 30 Gilbert Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1) 630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 1 450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 2 2016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 3 635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Hall0Witney Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.0House 5 1310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.0SC Building C –Snow hall 626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall 1288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 1 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 2 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 3 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 4 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 5 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 703384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 4 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 5 306 Dibert Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1) 630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 1 450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 2 2016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 3 635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Hall0West Campus 4 635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 4 615 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 4 615 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Hall0Birch Cottage0Birch Cottage0				
SC Building C -Snow hall0626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall01288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 303384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603084 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603084 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 60306 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.0Shippee Hall01288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 303384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6030 Gilbert Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 501346 Storrs Rd.0House 501310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
Shippee Hall01288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 303384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
1288 Storrs Rd.0Sprague Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 303384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
1346 Storrs Rd.0Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 303384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
Towers 103384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 303384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6030 Gilbert Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 203384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 303384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6030 Gilbert Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 40635 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
Towers 2 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 3 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 4 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 5 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1) 630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 1 450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 2 2016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 4 635 Gilbert Hall0West Campus 4 6134 Storrs Rd.0Mitney Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 303384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 401346 Storrs Rd.0House 501310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
Towers 3 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 4 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 5 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1) 630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 1 450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 2 2016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 3 635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
Towers 403384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
Towers 503384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.03384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.03384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0		_		
Towers 603384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
3384 Towers Loop Rd.0Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
Watson Hall (AQ-1)0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
630 Gilbert Rd.0630 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
West Campus 10450 Whitney Rd.0West Campus 202016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 30635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0House 501310 Storrs Rd.0				
450 Whitney Rd.Image: Compus 2 0 2016 Hillside Rd.0 <br< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></br<>				
West Campus 2 2016 Hillside Rd.0West Campus 3 635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.0House 5 1310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
2016 Hillside Rd.Image: Compus 3 0 635 Gilbert Rd.0 0 0 0West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Hall0 0 00Whitney Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.0 00House 5 1310 Storrs Rd.0 00Birch Cottage00				
635 Gilbert Rd.0West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0House 501310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
West Campus 40625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0House 501310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0House 501310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
625 Gilbert Hall0Whitney Hall01346 Storrs Rd.0House 501310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
1346 Storrs Rd.OHouse 5 1310 Storrs Rd.0Birch Cottage0				
House 5 0 1310 Storrs Rd. Birch Cottage 0				
1310 Storrs Rd.Birch Cottage0				
Birch Cottage 0				
86 Spring Manor Rd.				
Oak Cottage 0				
Spring Manor lane			ļ	
Honors House 0 1332 Storrs Rd.				

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Kellogg Dairy Barn Bunk Room 3636 Horsebarn Hill Rd.	0					
2017 Reside	ntial Fire Stat	istics: Storrs O	n-Campus Housin	g Facilities		
---	--	-------------------------	--	---	---	---
Avery Point, Hartford Downtown, School					ampus studen	t housing.
Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Beldon (AQ-2) 632 Gilbert Rd.	1	17-0051995	Outside Exterior Patio trash/rubbish fire. Intentional Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Brock Hall (AQ-4) 200 Hillside Rd.	0					
Buckley Hall (N&S)	0					
1276 Storrs Rd.	Ĭ					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. A Foster Hall/Vermont 916 A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. B Hoisington Hall/New Hampshire 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. C Thompson Hall/Maine 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. D Brown Hall/Connecticut 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. E Hubbard Hall/Rhode Island 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. F Hough Hall, Massachusetts 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Community Center 916 Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Suites (Busby Suites) 917G Tower Court	0					
Eddy Hall (AQ-3) 634 Gilbert Rd.	0					
Ellsworth Hall 2376 Alumni Dr.	0					
Note: Graduate Residence Halls have been demolished in order to provide room for the new Student Rec. Center.	0					
Grange Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					
Hale Hall 2372 Alumni Dr.	0					
Hicks Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 10 10 Husky Cir.	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 11 11 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 12 12 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 13 13 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 14 14 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 15 15 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 16 16 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 17 17 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 18 18 Jonathan Way	1	17-0043485	Room 202 Kitchen Cooking fire, confined to stove Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$350.00
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 19 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 20 20 Husky Cir.	1	17-0014345	Room 101 Kitchen Cooking fire, confined to stove Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$205.00
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 21 21 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 22 22 Husky Cir.	1	17-0046511	Room 302 Kitchen Cooking fire, confined to container Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Hilltop Apartments Clubhouse 30 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Suites 2374 Alumni Dr.	1	17-0004617	Room 150 Kitchen Microwave cooking fire Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Holcomb Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Husky Village A	0					
10&15 Laurel Way						
Husky Village B 20&25 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village C	0					
30&35 Laurel Way						
Husky Village D	0					
40&45 Laurel Way						
Husky Village E	0					
50&55 Laurel Way						
Husky Village F	0					
60&65 Laurel Way						
Husky Village G (Hall Dir. House)	0					
70 Laurel Way						
Mansfield Apartment 1	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 2	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 3	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 4	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 5	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 6	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 7	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 8	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 9	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 10	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 11	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 12 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	U					
Mansfield Apartment 13	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 14	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.	Ĭ					
Mansfield Apartment 15	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.	Ĭ					
Mansfield Apartment 16	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.	Ĭ					
Mansfield Apartment 17	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.	Ĭ					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
McMahon (N&S) 2011 Hillside Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 1 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 10 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 11 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 2 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 3	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.	-					
North Campus Building 4	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.	-					
North Campus Building 5	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
North Campus Building 6	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
North Campus Building 7 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	1	17-0035641	2 nd Floor Exit Stair Burnt Paper on wall Intentional Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
North Campus Building 8 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 9	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
Northwood Apartment 1	0					
Northwood Rd.		47.0025045	A 1 1/2			<u> </u>
Northwood Apartment 2 Northwood Rd.	1	17-0035815	Apt. #3 Kitchen Cooking fire, confined to container Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Northwood Apartment 3 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 4 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 5 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 6 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 7 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 8 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 9	0				+	

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Northwood Rd.						
Northwood Apartment 10	0					
Northwood Rd.						
Northwood Apartment 11 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 12 Northwood Rd.	0					
NW Quad – Batterson 110 N. Eagleville Rd.	1	17-0007153	2 nd Floor Corridor Burnt paper on wall Intentional Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
NW Quad - Dining Hall	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.	U U					
NW Quad – Goodyear	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.	Ũ					
NW Quad – Hanks	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
NW Quad – Rogers	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
NW Quad – Russell	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
NW Quad - Terry Dorm	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
SC Building A-Wilson	0					
626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.	0					
SC Building B-Rosebrooks	0					
626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.	0					
SC Building C –Snow hall	0					
626C Gilbert Rd. Ext.	0					
Shippee Hall	0					
1288 Storrs Rd.	U					
Sprague Hall	0					
1346 Storrs Rd.						
Towers 1 (2nd floor Hallway)	0					
3384 Towers Loop Rd.						
Towers 2	0				+	
3384 Towers Loop Rd.	Ĭ					
Towers 3	0					
3384 Towers Loop Rd.	Ĭ					
Towers 4	0					
3384 Towers Loop Rd.	-					
Towers 5	0					
3384 Towers Loop Rd.						
Towers 6	0					
3384 Towers Loop Rd.						
Watson Hall (AQ-1)	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
630 Gilbert Rd.						
West Campus 1 450 Whitney Rd.	0					
West Campus 2 2016 Hillside Rd.	0					
West Campus 3 635 Gilbert Rd.	0					
West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Hall	0					
Whitney Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					
House 5 1310 Storrs Rd.	0					
Birch Cottage 86 Spring Manor Rd.	0					
Oak Cottage Spring Manor lane	0					
Honors House 1332 Storrs Rd.	0					
Kellogg Dairy Barn Bunk Room 3636 Horsebarn Hill Rd.	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Causec by Fire (in USD)
Stamford Residence Hall Building 900 Washington Boulevard Stamford, CT 06901	0					

There were no reported fires either at the Stamford Campus, or at the Stamford Residence Hall.

2018 Resi Avery Point, Hartford Downtown, Sch			n-Campus Housin	-	mnus studom	thousing
Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Beldon (AQ-2) 632 Gilbert Rd.	0					
Brock Hall (AQ-4) 200 Hillside Rd.	0					
Buckley Hall (N&S) 1276 Storrs Rd.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. A Foster Hall/Vermont 916 A Tower Ct.	1	18-0008861	Trash Can Fire Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. B Hoisington Hall/New Hampshire 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. C Thompson Hall/Maine 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. D Brown Hall/Connecticut 916A Tower Ct.	0	18-0022733	Outside Parking Lot Debris Incendiary Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. E Hubbard Hall/Rhode Island 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Apartments Bldg. F Hough Hall, Massachusetts 916A Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Community Center 916 Tower Ct.	0					
Charter Oak Suites (Busby Suites) 917G Tower Court	0					
Eddy Hall (AQ-3) 634 Gilbert Rd.	0					
Ellsworth Hall 2376 Alumni Dr.	0					
Grange Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					
Hale Hall 2372 Alumni Dr.	0					
Hicks Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 10 10 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 11 11 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 12 12 Husky Cir.	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 13 13 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 14 14 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 15 15 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 16 16 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 17 17 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 18 18 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 19 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 20 20 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 21 21 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Bldg. 22 22 Husky Cir.	0					
Hilltop Apartments Clubhouse 30 Jonathan Way	0					
Hilltop Suites 2374 Alumni Dr.	0					
Holcomb Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					
Husky Village A 10&15 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village B 20&25 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village C 30&35 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village D 40&45 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village E 50&55 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village F 60&65 Laurel Way	0					
Husky Village G(Hall Dir. House) 70 Laurel Way	0					
Mansfield Apartment 1 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 2 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 3 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 4 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Mansfield Apartment 5 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 6	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 7	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 8	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 9	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 10 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 11	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 12	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 13	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd. Mansfield Apartment 14	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.	0					
Mansfield Apartment 15	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 16	0					
1 S. Eagleville Rd.						
Mansfield Apartment 17 1 S. Eagleville Rd.	1	18-0049996	Cooking Fire Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
McMahon (N&S) 2011 Hillside Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 1	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
North Campus Building 10	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
North Campus Building 11	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
North Campus Building 2 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					
North Campus Building 3	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.	-					
North Campus Building 4	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
North Campus Building 5	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
North Campus Building 6	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
	0					
North Campus Building 7 82 N. Eagleville Rd.	0					

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
North Campus Building 9	0					
82 N. Eagleville Rd.						
Northwood Apartment 1	0					
Northwood Rd.						
Northwood Apartment 2	0					
Northwood Rd.						
Northwood Apartment 3	0					
Northwood Rd.						
Northwood Apartment 4	1	18-0007998	Accidental Fire Cause- Cooking	0	0	\$0-\$99
Northwood Rd.			Cuuse- COONINg			
Northwood Apartment 5	0					
Northwood Rd.						
Northwood Apartment 6	0					
Northwood Rd.						
Northwood Apartment 7	0					
Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 8 Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 9	0					
Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 10	0					
Northwood Rd.	0					
Northwood Apartment 11	0					
Northwood Rd.	Ũ					
Northwood Apartment 12	0					
Northwood Rd.						
NW Quad – Batterson	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.						
NW Quad - Dining Hall	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.						
NW Quad – Goodyear	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.						
NW Quad – Hanks	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.						
NW Quad – Rogers	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.						
NW Quad – Russell	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.						
NW Quad - Terry Dorm	0					
110 N. Eagleville Rd.						
SC Building A-Wilson	0					
626 Gilbert Rd. Ext.						
SC Building B-Rosebrooks	0					
626B Gilbert Rd. Ext.	0					
SC Building C – Snow hall	0	1				1

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Shippee Hall 1288 Storrs Rd.	0	18-0066146 19-0022764	Burnt Flyer on Door Incendiary Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Sprague Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					
Towers 1 (2nd floor Hallway) 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	0					
Towers 2 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	0					
Towers 3 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	0					
Towers 4 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	0					
Towers 5 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	0					
Towers 6 3384 Towers Loop Rd.	0					
Watson Hall (AQ-1 630 Gilbert Rd.	0					
West Campus 1 450 Whitney Rd.	0					
West Campus 2 2016 Hillside Rd.	0					
West Campus 3 635 Gilbert Rd.	0					
West Campus 4 625 Gilbert Hall	0					
Whitney Hall 1346 Storrs Rd.	0					
House 5 1310 Storrs Rd.	0					
Birch Cottage 86 Spring Manor Rd. (new to list Fall 2018)	1	18-0040210	Cooking Fire Accidental Fire Cause	0	0	\$0-\$99
Oak Cottage Spring Manor Iane (new to list Fall 2018)	0					
Honors House 1332 Storrs Rd.	0					
Kellogg Dairy Barn Bunk Room 3636 Horsebarn Hill Rd. Note: Wet Pipe Sprinklers installed in 2018 within the residential and common areas only.	0					

2018 Residential Fire Statistics: Stamford On-Campus Housing Facilities

Residential Facilities (Name and Address)	Total Number of Fires in Each Building	Fire Incident Number	Cause of Fire	Number of Injuries That Required Treatment at a Medical Facility	Number of Deaths Related to a Fire	Value of Property Damage Caused by Fire (in USD)
Stamford Residence Hall Building 900 Washington Boulevard Stamford, CT 06901	0					

There were no reported fires either at the Stamford Campus, or at the Stamford Residence Hall.

University's Plans for Future Improvement of Fire Safety

- The UConn Division of Public Safety constantly updating its website with new fire safety information. It has been linked with the Office of Emergency Management and the Department of Residential Life websites, which include fire safety and evacuation information that is updated on a regular basis.
- Existing university houses that have been converted to student housing are upgraded with fire sprinklers and fire alarm systems as they are converted. This practice continues.
- The UConn Fire Department continues to have a representative from the UConn Fire Marshal and Building Inspector's Office attend all of the first-year student orientation sessions.
- The UConn Fire Department is exploring the use of social media sites such as Facebook and Twitter to communicate fire safety messaging.
- The UConn Fire Department continues to explain the importance of fire safety with our students after each fire drill.
- In 2019, the UConn Fire Department will be renovating the Fire Station portion of the Public Safety Complex to better serve the University community. This renovation will increase training and administrative offices/areas.



END